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PRESS: Akaku: Maui Community Television, Inc.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(gavel). . . The Budget and Finance Committee shall come to order.
Today is the continuation of the Budget and Finance Committee's continued budget review of

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 25, 2011

the Fiscal Year 2012 proposal from Mayor Alan Arakawa. This is the April of . .25 th . This
morning we have present Committee Members Carroll, Baisa, Cochran, Couch-COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Morning.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --Victorino and White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Good morning.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Excused is the Council Chair, Mr. Mateo, and Committee Chair Pontanilla,
who are. . .both are busy fighting for our resources on Oahu this day, Members. We shall take
public testimony at this time. When your name is called, please come forward to the podium. If
you are representing an organization, we ask that you present that information to the Committee.
You have three minutes. We will assist you with your time at the podium. We have a green,
yellow, red light system. When you begin to speak, the green light will go on. When you have
30 seconds remaining of your three minutes, the yellow light will go on; and at the end of your
three minutes, the red light will go on. By our rules, you have up to one minute. . .in addition to
conclude, if you need it; and at that time, your testimony shall end upon notification from the
Chair. We also maintain decorum in this Chambers. So I would ask that anyone with anything
that makes a noise, if you will please put it on your silent mode or to please turn it off. The
Committee will appreciate. . .your cooperation in this matter.
ITEM NO. 1:

PROPOSED FISCAL YEAR 2012 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF
MAUI (C.C. No. 11-80, 11-100, and 11-101)

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, this morning the first person that had signed for testimony before
you is Dr. Rafael Boritzer. Will you please come forward?
. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
MR. BORITZER: My name is Rafael Boritzer. I'm a professor at UH Maui College and also an
adjunct professor at UH West Oahu in Medical Administration and Community Health. And I
come today in, in my role, my previous role, my previous life, as the initiator and developer of
7,200 long-term care beds in the City of New York, my role as previously as professor of Health
Care Administration at Columbia and at the New School for Social Research. I'm currently the
Co-Chair of the Policy and Advocacy Committee of the Aging with Aloha Coalition. I've been
affiliated with that organization for the last three or four years. And I'm not going to give you a
history of long-term care in America because, I think, most of you are well aware because
looking around I see that most of the people here are between the ages of 40 and 70, and I don't
want to offend any of the younger people especially my wife may be watching. And but the
history is one that is full of hope, despair, and desperation. I remember when Medicare and
Medicaid came into law, Article 18 and 19 of the Federal Code back in the '60s that was going to
be the panacea for taking care of our disadvantaged population, the Medicaid population, the
Medicare law, to provide some safety net in the medical care for our seniors. Unfortunately what
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was a disgrace, especially in big cities like New York City, in terms of long-term care, soon
came filled with developers and builders, people that I worked for, and within about 10, 15 years
there were scandals because it become a big money boondoggle. I think no one would argue that
today's long-term care crisis and aging crisis and the looming tsunami of the boom generation,
the baby boomers is going to bring about another crisis. And I believe that the crisis cannot be
solved simply by building new nursing homes, building new organizations, building new
bureaucracies. It can also not be solved by building new facilities. One of the model areas that
we can do right here on Maui is exactly what we are doing at the Aging with Aloha Coalition
and that is volunteering. It has to be a coalition of providers, volunteers, and government
organizations. If you just count the amount of time that the people at the Aging with Aloha
Coalition put in, including myself, it would probably average about $1 million a year in spent
time. We are asking for a supplement of our budget and I hope that we get it. Am I already over
the time?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You have a few more seconds to conclude.
MR. BORITZER: Okay. I just think that the future for our aging population here is really efforts by
volunteers together with the support of the County and the providers. It cannot be a single,
single process or a single way of doing it. Thank you very much for your time.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Dr. Boritzer. Any questions for the gentleman, Members?
Having none, thank you very much for your testimony this morning. Next, we have
Barry Rivers.
MR. RIVERS: Good morning, all. How are you?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. RIVERS: Thanks for the opportunity to come in and thank you for your support this, this
upcoming June as well as many Junes in the past. I think we've had County support for about
ten or plus. . .ten more years now. It's extremely meaningful to us especially in these
challenging times. I also want to thank you and honor you for your understanding of the fact
that, you know, water, clothing, food, medical care, housing, all these things are extremely
important especially and more so perhaps than ever in these times we're experiencing now. But,
but the arts have always been the place to which people go for their inspiration and the, and the
sparks of their creativity to in turn come up with some of these solutions that we need to find to
these problems that we face. I often think in, in the work that we do I often think about and have
been inspired by an, an organization called FilmAid International. What they do under UN
auspices, they're an independent organization, is to bring cinema under the stars, which is similar
to what we do in June, which is what we get our support for here, to people in refugee camps
who have, you know, suffered through this horrific civil unrest and, and natural disasters, and so
forth. And they found that, you know, food, clothing, medical care, water, sanitation were not
enough. People just...still wandered around depressed every day at their plight. Not that it
makes it go away with a magic wand but cinema really sort of made these places more buoyant
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places for everyone and to the extent that all boats rise on the rising tide. It's been extremely
helpful to the UN and their work to try and, you know, find, get these people to feel as if there's
a genuine reason to wake up the next morning and, and, and to be, you know, to look forward to
a brighter day. So, we do that in our own very small way, albeit not under those dire
circumstances here on Maui. And, you know, too many, too many County Councils and State
governments and Federal governments are cutting the arts these days and it's a genuine
testimony to Maui and the aloha that people here have for culture and the arts that we have
gotten the support and hopefully will continue to do so. So, that's what I had to say.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Rivers.
MR. RIVERS: Is there any questions at all?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Any questions for the gentleman? Having none, Mr. Rivers, thanks for your
presence.
MR. RIVERS: Thanks so much. Take care.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Next we have -MR. RIVERS: I promise I'll be awake the next time I come.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(Laughter). . . I believe it's Mark White.
MR. MARK WHITE: Good morning, Committee Chair -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. MARK WHITE: --and Council members. My name is Mark White and I'm the Director of the
Maui Nui Program for the Nature Conservancy. About 20 years ago the landowners, and
community members, County of Maui, State were sitting around a meeting in Hana, Maui. I was
at that meeting and we formed a group called the East Maui Watershed Partnership and that
partnership became a model for other partnerships across the State. And today we have 11 of
those partnerships on all the major islands that cover 1 5 million acres or more than a third of the
State. And since that time, through that collaborative effort of all of these different organizations
and different levels of government cooperating to work together in ways that we had never done
before, we were able to do a much better job of protecting our watersheds. On East Maui, for
example, alone we've been able to fence nearly 12,000 acres and get those areas free to the point
of ungulates and invasive weeds to where we've been able to prevent erosion and some of the,
the massive runoff that's created after heavy storms that ends up on our reefs, covering them up,
silting them over, and also reducing the health and function of our watershed, the quality of our
water, and the quantity of our water. This has been a remarkable achievement and we've been
able to replicate that on all the major islands. Maui County has five of these watershed
partnerships now. We all work together. We collaborate with the Maui Invasive Species
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Committee. We try to strategize our work so that it's done in the most affection, effective and,
and efficacious manner I'm here today also representing Ed Masaki, who's the Director of the
East Molokai Watershed Partnership. Ed couldn't come over today and he's, his partnership is a
direct beneficiary of the County of Maui and the Office of Economic Development funding.
Without that funding, Ed wouldn't be able to protect the upper slopes of the East Molokai
Watershed Partnership. So, I just want to thank the Council members for their continued
support. You were a key member at the formation of that first partnership in 1991. You helped
create 11 partnerships across the State that are now doing a more effective job of managing our
watersheds. The Nature Conservancy has invested more than $10 million over the last 15 years
of private money in protecting these watersheds, but we can't do it alone. And with the County,
State, and Federal funding that we've been able to leverage it's, it's done a remarkable job
protecting our watersheds. So, thank you again for all your support and I hope you can, can
continue to do that. It's very important to Maui's community, the people who live here, and our
future water supply.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Any questions for the gentleman? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And thank you, Mr. White, for being here. The
question I have for you is basically what is the prognosis as far as State and Federal funding
because we've been hearing drastic cuts in those areas? What do you guys see coming down?
MR. MARK WHITE: It's not great. A major source of our funding comes from the conveyance tax and
the Natural Area Reserve Fund at the State and that's been cut dramatically, as much as
60, 70 percent over the last couple of years. And that's money that supported all of the
watershed partnerships, in addition to some money for natural partnership program in The Nature
Conservancy. So, it's affected us dramatically. I'm being asked to take a 25 percent cut going
forward in my contracts with the State for management of our preserves. Federal funding is
being cut dramatically. As you all know earmarks have been pretty much eliminated and that,
that's, that has been a large source of funding for Hawaii, particularly in the invasive species
programs, the brown tree snake prevention program, for example. But the good news is on East
Molokai we've been able to secure a $250,000 grant over two years to complete fencing a
3,000-acre area on the East Molokai slopes. So, that, that's one, one bit of good news that we've
had. But overall, you know, funding is being cut coming from, from every direction, including
contributions to private organizations like ours.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. White. And I just want people to be aware of the
great work you have done and your organization through the years and the unfortunate situation
of you, you're one of those if we let this slide too long we will have trouble with water and other
issues. And we all know that but the, the word doesn't get to the people it needs to get to. So,
thank you. Thank you, Chair.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any further questions for the gentleman? Having none, thank
you very much for your presence.
MR. MARK WHITE: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Teya Peniman [sic]?
MS. PENNIMAN: Aloha. Good morning, Council members -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. PENNIMAN: --Mr. Chair Hokama. I am Teya Penniman, Manager of the Maui Invasive Species
Committee and I'm here to say thank you very much for your continued support for keeping
aggressive forest invaders out of our watershed, protecting agriculture, and also helping to keep
our nights. . .make sure that our nights stay quiet in Maui. Maui County continues to be. . .to set
the standard for environmental protection. As you heard from Mark White, the standard is
across the State--both in support for invasive species control and continued support for
watershed partnerships. County funding for invasive species control continues to be highly
leveraged. For every dollar that we receive from the County, we have a matching dollar in either
State, Federal, or private sources. County funding supports work on Maui, Molokai, and Lanai.
Most of the County's dollars that we get from. . .that we get stay in the County, in an average
year we do business with 120 different businesses. More than 90 percent or over 100 of those
are local vendors. We support conservation career pathways for our youth. We are honored to
partner with programs like AmeriCorps and YCC to bring local youth into the conservation
arena. And we are fiscally responsible. Our, our. . .the funding that we receive from the County
goes through Tri-Isle RC&D, so we have our internal bean counter. We have the Tri-Isle bean
counter. A lot of our funding also goes through the University. Most of our personnel are
managed through the University. So, we have the University bean counters. And it all has to
match. And our, our internal accounts' tracker takes it as a matter of pride to not leave more
than a dollar in any account. So, every dollar that we receive from the County is spent within the
contract period because we depend on every dollar for our operations. Again, thank you so much
for your support over the years and we really appreciate it.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for your testimony. Questions or clarification? We
go with Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And mahalo, Ms. Penniman. I'm just. . .a
question is. . .I know you folks do a lot of invasive work, you know, for the watershed
protection. But I'm just curious if your Committee also advocates or is in favor of, you know,
our shorelines, our neighborhoods, our parks, in, in other areas, you know, for species, native
species?
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MS. PENNIMAN: The work that we do in for, the work that we do in the mountain to protect our
watersheds is of course directly connected to our shorelines, to our reefs. Without protecting our
watersheds, as you know, we would have increased sedimentation in our reef areas. We have not
been directly involved in, in marine invasive species. That's an area that I would always have
loved to get involved in, do more there. There is certainly a need there. There is a Statewide
invasive species team. . .aquatic invasive species team. But so far it's been. . .I haven't seen
them much on Maui and it's been hard for them to get very far from Oahu because of funding.
That is, that is definitely a need. As far as, as. . .I'm not sure about the other areas that you ask
about--parks or . . .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, our County parks or just neighborhoods, just in general. I
just, when I see an oleander hedge or, I mean, there are so many other natives that we could be
utilizing that would be more water, you know, efficient and, and things of that nature. But, but
anyways, that's just kind of a comment also. But, would hope that, you know, MISC could also
be advocating or at least teaching or, you know, relaying the philosophy in other areas, not just
the watershed because, of course, like you said it's all connected.
MS. PENNIMAN: Absolutely. And a lot of our work actually does occur in residential areas because
that's. . .so many of our, of our ecosystem changing weeds were brought here as ornamental
plantings. And so, we have to work in residential areas to get them out of there to keep them
from getting into the watershed. And then a lot of our work that, that we do is a lot of education
and outreach to, to try and teach people you could use this plant instead of a non-native one.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Great. Thank you.
MS. PENNIMAN: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Thank you, Ms. Penniman, for being here. And along the
same lines of questioning that Mr. Victorino had for Mr. White, you say your dollars, County
dollars are leveraged with State and Federal and private funding. How does your State and
Federal funding look this year?
MS. PENNIMAN: As, as Mr. White pointed out, it's not great. We're, we're hopeful that State funding
will be level this year, but as, as Mark pointed out, over the last two years that represented about
a 60 percent cut from what we had been receiving. We are particularly concerned about Federal
funding. We have had a strong support from the National Park Service over the years, and in this
latest round of Federal budget they have taken a big hit. So, we're expecting to see a big
decrease in funding for some of our Miconia efforts and we're looking at, at how to address that
strategically, whether we shift resources from other target species to keep that going or do, do the
best that we can to hold the line until we can get additional funding back.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Any further questions for the lady on her testimony?
Having none, thank you very much -MS. PENNIMAN: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --for your presence. Next, we have Mr. Larry Carter.
MR. CARTER: You know, just to confirm I am Larry Carter. I admit to that. I'm a 40-hour-a-week
volunteer for the health field in Maui, and that's what I do in, in retirement. Qualified for that
field or not? I don't know because that's not the field from which I came. But after being the
last nurse for my previous wife and helping my mother with her Alzheimer's till she passed, that
qualifies me to be to be interested in the health field. Two of my favorite organizations are
Aging with Aloha Coalition and the County Office on Aging. And that puts me somewhat in the
same position as you folks are. So, I didn't come to tell which one to vote for, for the 200,000 it
seems to be around. But I did like what I read this morning--that maybe more money can go to
nonprofits so possibly there's a, a good solution for both. There was a remark made earlier that
the Aging for Aloha was a think tank, kinda like that was a negative word. Yes, I admit to that.
You know, we think a lot and what I thunk [sic] last week was that we all need to do that. I hope
you're a think tank. I hope the Council. . .the County Council is a think tank. And underneath
the radar screen the underground said, well, that's one of those groups that sits around and talk.
Yeah, and, and I know you folks would like to have a chance to talk once in awhile instead of
listen all day, but I hope you talk after you think, you know, and I hope the County Council does.
So, I just wanted to throw that out as trying to level the playing field a little bit here. You know,
as I say, I don't have a favorite, but I'd like it be a decision based on things other than that. The
Tony Krieg, Hale Makua is a great example of what can happen in reverse trends in health care
and because of Medicaid regulations over the last couple of years and also, the recession. For
the first time in centuries, Tony has beds available, as you already know. Forty of those. And
because of these 40 beds that are available, he had to transfer 40 patients someplace else. Makes
you wonder where--the scale was 15 items that you had to judge the person on and you had to
have 10 out 15 to qualify for that level of semi-serious care, skilled nursing. Okay, well some
people didn't. They only had nine or they had eight but they're pretty sick. Okay, so, Tony has
to try and find a place for those in a system that is really difficult to navigate. Sometimes it
requires coalitions. Sometimes it requires input from the County Office on Aging, or case
workers have to find a new place for that person. And most of all what's missing is those five
nurses, the people are going somewhere, why can't the nurses follow them? Well, maybe it's a
little bit of different, you know, training and so on. My time's up, I guess, is what's the red light
means.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, you may conclude, Mr. Carter.
MR. CARTER: I'd like to finish the point, but that's all right. Do you have any questions?
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, any questions for the gentleman on his testimony this morning?
Thank you very much for your presence, Mr. Carter.
MR. CARTER: . . .(laughter). . . Okay. What those individuals need is cross-training, transitional
training. That's both economic development and health care.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Next, we have Mr. Todd Madden.
MR. MADDEN: Good morning. My name is Todd Madden. I, I've worked at Kaanapali Golf Course
since 1981 and I'm going to read a letter from the General Manager, Mr. Ed Kageyama, which I
think...copies have been provided.
Aloha, Members of the Maui County Council. Thank you for the opportunity to testify in
support of the continued funding for the Maui Visitors Bureau. On behalf of Kaanapali Golf
Courses, I wanted to express my gratitude and appreciation for all that HVB has done to help
promote the County of Maui so that businesses like ours can succeed in this competitive market.
As you know, Maui's...competitors are Michigan, Oregon, Orlando, Mexico, Costa Rica, and
Ireland, to name a few, and these destinations have been marketing strong for the last six to eight
years to attract visitors to their destinations. You can see their commercials all over the prime
time TV and in print ads across the nation. It is...imperative that we all work together to help
promote Maui, and MVB has been instrumental in these efforts. With MVB support, we were
able to host Golf Channel's number one TV series, Big Break Kaanapali, which aired over 12
weeks, over 200 hours in the spring of 2008. Programming showcased not only the golf courses
but the resorts, the hotels, activities, Maui Ocean Center, restaurants, and shopping at Whaler's
Village. The value of this show and all its media coverage was over $10 million, and the resort
is still seeing the benefits of the exposure of this business. MVB has supported Kaanapali Beach
Resort's hosting the Champions Tour Skins Game the last few years. This event brings in golf's
greatest legends and thousands of spectators over a two-day event. Airing on ESPN and Golf
Channel, this tournament allows for, for a four-week Aloha Swing coverage in Hawaii, showcase
the resort and Maui, and all we have to offer including the history, culture, Hawaii, and the entire
golf resort experience. Visitors want to play where the pros play, and golfing demographics are
known travelers. They average travel twice a year for pleasure and are one of the top
demographics averaging in their spending per day. This translate not only into helping our
businesses but it also, also tax dollars that come back to the State when they're visiting.
Over the last 15 years we've been participating with the Maui Golf Coast program. And we need
MVB to be able to continue our efforts in marketing for the County of Maui for all the
businesses to flourish. Because of their efforts, MVB is, in the last few years, Kaanapali and
Maui have been able to have one of the strongest bounce backs in the business, in business
compared to other destinations. I just want to thank the, the Council for listening this morning.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Madden. Members, any questions for the testifier?
Mr. Madden, thank you very much for your -- 1 0-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 25, 2011

MR. MADDEN: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --presence this morning. Next, we have Mr. Alvin Tagomori.
MR. TAGOMORI: Good morning, Vice-Chair Hokama and Council members.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. TAGOMORI: My name is Alvin Tagomori, Chair of the Maui County Sister Cities Foundation. In
behalf of the foundation, I'd like to express our warmest mahalo for your ongoing support of the
Maui County Sisters Foundation and our activities. As you probably know, our foundation is
made up entirely of volunteers who host and entertain the visiting delegations and guests. This
includes arranging for protocol welcomes and meetings with appropriate County leaders such as
yourselves and the Mayor, as well as scheduling and transporting delegates to their points of
interest within our community. Typically, we may host three or more visiting delegations a year.
You may remember the recent visits of delegates from Pingtung, Taiwan; Fukuyama, Japan;
Miyakojima, Okinawa; and Sanya City, Republic of China. We also promote and welcome
visiting guests from our Sister Cities such as youth groups and, recently, elders who are
interested in learning more about our native Hawaiian language and culture. In return, these
visiting guests often share their own culture, values, and heritage with members of our own Maui
community, thereby, strengthening the global ties and goodwill with each other. Recently, I've
had some very, very preliminary discussion with newly appointed Maui County Economic
Development Coordinator, Teena Rasmussen, about exploring ways in which Sister Cities could
help to foster further economic development, further economic development with Maui County
and other, other Sister Cities. Assisting with the economic development under the County's
guidance is something our foundation warmly embraces. Our foundation
Vice-Chair, Stephanie Ohigashi, who is going to speak after me can expand more on this topic.
In closing, for the upcoming year our request is for the same allocation as last year--7,250. If
there are any questions, I'd be glad to address them. Mahalo for the opportunity to speak before
you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Tagomori. Ms. Couch, [sic] a question for the
gentlemen?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I do. Thank you, Mr. Tagomori. And it was exciting to
welcome the Miyakojima island peoples. I'm just curious--how do we go about choosing sister
cities or is there a. . .how does that happen?
MR. TAGOMORI: The selection of sister cities actually come from the Council. . .come from the
County.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: . . . (laughter).. .
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MR. TAGOMORI: So, they come to. . .we're, we're not involved. . .I mean, we may provide input in
terms of guidance and criteria and those kinds of things, but the actual sister cities, sister city
selection comes from the County, and we act, we act, we act upon your direction.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Great, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, further questions for the gentleman? Having none, Mr. Tagomori,
thank you for your presence.
MR. TAGOMORI: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: We have Stephanie Ohigashi next.
MS. OHIGASHI: Thank you very much. Good morning.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. OHIGASHI: I thought I'd speak loud 'cause it's kind of quiet and, you know, in the Chambers.
Good morning, Vice-Chair Hokama and Members of the Budget Committee. My name is
Stephanie Ohigashi. As Alvin said, I am the Vice-Chair of the Maui County Sister Cities
Foundation. We have 23 Sister Cities and they are started, initiated by the Council. There are
criteria, however. I know we would love to have a lot of sisters from our favorite travel
destinations, but they have to match in geographic interest, social and economic relationship, and
something we have in common whether it's our history or our roots. And so, we have a lot of
sister cities from the Philippines, from Japan, Okinawa. But we also have from Rapa Nui, Chile,
France, Spain, Scotland, and a host of other exciting places. The bulk of our sister cities, of
course, come from the Asia Pacific area. They seem to be close to Hawaii so we get them on a
regular basis. I do not have the list of the 23 Sister Cities, but they are on our website and you
check them out at mauicountysistercities.org . The first Sister City was started in 1964, Hachijo
Island. And at that time, I think it was Tom Tagawa who was a Board of... Supervisors member
who wanted to start this going. And it's been going every since with the latest sister city, I think,
Gladys Baisa had, had her hand in creating, the one from Badoc, right? And congratulations and
thank you for that. We are also in discussion about Mexico. We have a lot of Hispanic and
Mexican community here and there's no reason why we shouldn't start the discussions here on
the Council, so I'm kind of planting that seed there. You know, we have a wonderful OED
Office who supports us. And so, we're here to support her, Teena Rasmussen's budget request
of $7,250. It's not a lot of money. We supplement it at the Sister Cities by providing volunteer
services, in-kind services, goods and services--like we make handmade leis, and we print t-shirts,
but we do all kinds of things for our visiting delegation. Now, one of the things that Alvin
alluded to was our new Economic Development program. Last year, we had a pilot project with
ten elderly women. I won't say "elderly". They were from 65 to 82. They were wonderful,
delightful, energetic, and I had a hard time taking care of them, but they came from all over
Japan. They knew, they didn't know each other, but they chose Maui as their destination to have
a life-long learning seminar. They stayed for two weeks. And we partnered with UH Maui
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College and Kaunoa Senior Citizen. This is the new arena for us. Sorry, it's a red light, but we
would like to discuss this more at another time. But there are, the baby boomers are there. They
have the money, the time, and the desire to come to Maui County. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Ohigashi. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Oh, yes, thank you very much, Stephanie, for being here this morning.
MS. OHIGASHI: You're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you for all the work that you do with our Sister Cities program.
It's people like you in the community that, you know, volunteer and invite people to their homes
and I know you do a lot and it's not...
MS. OHIGASHI: It's my pleasure.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I, I think you have to enjoy it or you probably-MS. OHIGASHI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --wouldn't want to do this all the time.
MS. OHIGASHI: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Not all of us want to be cleaning for company all the time
. . . (laughter). . . But you do a great job.
MS. OHIGASHI: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Just wanted to be sure that--and not to try to be smart or smart or
anything, but on our, our list that we have -MS. OHIGASHI: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --you're listed as 8,000 for this year and 8,000 for next year.
MS. OHIGASHI: Oh.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I think, there's little bit more money than, than you knew about. And
that's a good thing. The other thing is I certainly like your idea about Mexico. Maybe I can
work on it in December.
MS. OHIGASHI: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much.
MS. OHIGASHI: That would be wonderful.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
MS. OHIGASHI: I did want to say that with the $8,000, you know, we, we don't. . .that's not a lot of
money to roll out the red carpet. Obviously, when we go to these other Sister Cities, they do
everything. They have the finances and resources, but our visiting delegations feel like they got
the royal red carpet treatment from Maui County. So, trust us to be your welcome wagon and do
the best job we, we can do with the amount you give us. Mahalo.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I know, I know you not only give aloha, but you give your own money
too.
MS. OHIGASHI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Because, you know, entertaining people, food, and gas, and all the
things that you do.
MS. OHIGASHI: Yes, our members are wonderful. We have members from the. . .just wanted to
mention the Maui Portuguese Club -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Quickly, quickly, very quickly.
MS. OHIGASHI: -- the Filipino Council, et cetera. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Steph.
MS. OHIGASHI: Mahalo.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Next we have...Rita Barreras.
MS. BARRERAS: Good morning, Chairman Hokama and Members of the Budget and Finance
Committee.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. BARRERAS: My name is Rita Barreras. I'm the Director of the Aging with Aloha Coalition. In
recent testimonies, I have shared information about the coalition, its key successes, what the
coalition is working on, and proposed projects for Fiscal Year '12. Today, I would like to share
information about the demographic and policy shifts that are and will continue to affect our
community and investment at the local level to address those trends. In terms of the
demographic shift, the chart that was provided to you in an attachment to your letter shows that
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in the immediate sense there will not be enough younger people--or what we call the Gen-Xers-to meet the needs of the fast-growing baby boomer population. In terms of a policy shift, a final
analysis of a community survey conducted by Dr. Lorrin Pang with the Health Department, who
chairs our Evaluation Committee, shows that--it was done of seniors and people with disabilities
in Maui County--shows that 41 percent have incomes of $10,000 or less. This haves and
haves-not situation in Maui County has to be addressed if we are to keep Maui no ka of and our
islands kupuna friendly and that we prepare our youth for future jobs. In terms of an HCBS or
Home and Community-Based Services system, there has to be a movement. There has been a
movement in our country that has been going on for a number of years to place less emphasis on
institutional care and more care in the home-like environment for persons of all ages who need
care. In our country the disability community was ahead of the curve on this set of issues, and it
resulted in deinstitutionalization from nursing homes and programs and services in the
community Today people want to stay in their home environments for as long as possible. The
primary source of funding for Home and Community-Based Services for people of all ages is
Medicaid. The Older Americans Act and Kupuna Care programs administered by the Office on
Aging provide funding to support people age 60 and over, with some with physical disabilities.
In my experience, I have administered programs in both of these systems. Models have been
built over time to respond to needs. We have reached the stage in society where new models
must be developed in order to stay current with the times. We have opportunity through the
Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, which is health care reform to bring about needed
changes to make sure that people at the local level realize the benefits they are seeking. So,
creative solutions are needed to channel more resources from that traditional model, that
institutional model of care to Home and Community-Based Care for people of all ages. So, some
of the services that they seek include chore services, day care, home health, caregiver support,
meals, transportation assistance, socialization, personal care, workforce to respond to that. And
if I could just conclude?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Please.
MS. BARRERAS: So, a solution, I think, to place, is to place some investment of funds at the local
level to help shape policy based on real situations occurring in our County. We have provided
that data. We believe that we should be able to access the fair share that Governor Abercrombie
has talked about in terms of new revenue to the State. I even ask that you consider continued
funding of the 200,000 for the Aging with Aloha Coalition and consider placing it in the
Department of Planning. I think that that fits. . .it's more aligned with the functions of our
Coalition. We have submitted recommendations that affect the General Plan and the Maui Island
Plan. Those are currently integrated. We've been trying to leverage funds. The former
Department of Human Services Director has a different interpretation of how we could have
accessed some, you know, to leverage some funds. And I don't think we are duplicating what
the current Office on Aging is doing. Thank you and if you have any questions, I'll be happy to
answer.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for your testimony this morning. Committee
Members, any questions for our testifier? Ms. Baisa?
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, just a quick question, probably not very simple but quick. What
I'm hearing is really a shift in the way we have thought about taking care of the frail elderly for a
really long time. You know, I worked in this area for many years and there was always the
emphasis on more beds, more beds, more beds. And now we hearing we have too many beds.
And, I think, a lot of that has to deal with economics. So, my question to you is the alternative
appears to be in-home services. What's your take on...you know, we're at budget now trying
decide what to fund and, you know, what has to be funded. So, do you feel then that at this point
probably in-home services like meals and chore service, personal care, assisted transportation, all
those kind of things are very crucial at this moment?
MS. BARRERAS: They, yes, they are crucial. I would have to say I concur with Tony Krieg when he
was interviewed by The Maui News that you will always need nursing home beds, skilled care.
But right now the push is toward Home and Community-Based Services. What wasn't
mentioned, however, is Michelle Potts from Maui Memorial Medical Center, heads up Case
Management Services. There. . .the last number I heard, there were 49 people on the wait list at
the hospital. So, the challenge is--and that's what I have spoken with Wes Lo about at the
hospital is we gotta figure out new solutions.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And that wait list is?
MS. BARRERAS: People waiting for long-term care or Home and Community-Based Care.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Taking up long. . .taking up acute care beds?
MS. BARRERAS: That's my understanding.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay.
MS. BARRERAS: Yes, but, yes, so we're trying, what we call it. . .the Medicaid system calls it
balancing the Medicaid program--because there was so much emphasize for years on putting
money into institutional care that some States are further ahead than others. We're behind in this
State.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: We're behind?
MS. BARRERAS: We are and so we need to put some energy and that's why we're recommending that
this Coalition continue on its track of trying to help Maui County solve some of these big issues.
Having been an administrator of the aging programs and Medicaid programs, I know that many
of our agencies on aging do not have the time to put into this planning kind of work. I witnessed
it. I supervised 16 of our agencies on aging. So, I would recommend that you think about that,
consider us as a real asset in the community, and we have been putting in enormous amount of
work. I'm really proud of the members of our group and we need to work on this.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
MS. BARRERAS: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Any further questions for our testifier? Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. Ms. Barreras?
MS. BARRERAS: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Could you explain to us why those 49 would qualify for beds in Maui
Memorial but not qualify for Hale Makua?
MS. BARRERAS: I, I actually don't know the specifics of the cases currently. I know what they used
to be. They were people that had a lot of emotional challenges in which families didn't want to
take them necessarily, or there were no discharge points in the community to take them. So,
right now, what's happening at Hale Makua, as I understand it from Tony, is they've had to close
this wing at Wailuku's facility, because they are losing, they'll lose money. Their budget's tight.
So, what, I think, Wes Lo and Tony Krieg are trying to figure out is what's the best. . .what's the
vision and what's the best way to solve this issue with those 40 beds in the immediate sense.
And then you still have, you know, there's the waiting list at Roselani Place in their Memory
Care Program. So, people with Alzheimer's issues are. . .the pipeline is still growing in terms of
a waiting list.
. . . I used to call this the bubble effect--you fix one problem here. . .and before you know it, you
fix that, another one rises like this. And that's what's going on in our system. And I think
citizens have hope in our governments that we're going to see that there will be improvements so
that the system doesn't become more complex. . :cause they need the help navigating the
system.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
MS. BARRERAS: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair Hokama. Good morning, Rita.
MS. BARRERAS: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Hi. I'm just curious how you interface with our Office of [sic]
Aging and how you're not, you know, a duplication of sorts and services?
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MS. BARRERAS: Actually Deborah Arendale serves on our coalition, our core leadership team, and
has for a number of years. One of the positive things that's happening with Maui County Office
on Aging, that didn't exist when the Coalition first began its work, is finally some Federal money
came to Maui County and the State to create what are called Aging and Disability Resource
Centers. Now before that, the Coalition had developed a comprehensive resource directory,
developed a website. It's very possible, as we update our strategic plan, that some of that
function is now going to be appropriate to shift off to Maui County Office on Aging. So, if that
gets perceived as a duplication, it really was a collaborative decision made, and Deborah was
part of that decision. But we, we interact a lot. She's administering that new, she's...they're
rolling out the ADRC system, and it, it's going to be good for the community. But there's still
workforce issues--and that's been the focus of what we have been doing, trying to get people into
jobs. That's a priority for the system.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you.
MS. BARRERAS: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Further questions-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --Members?
. . . Having none, Ms. Barreras, thank you very much for your time.
MS. BARRERAS: Thank you very much, Councilman Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Next is Russell Speck.
MR. SPECK: Aloha, everyone. Good morning.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. SPECK: My name is Russell Speck, I'm here to speak on behalf of the Maui Visitors Bureau.
Boy, it's really all about the money here, you know, and you folks really have some tough
decisions to make My story is simple. It's. . .the more visitors we have that come to Maui, the
more money we have. . .to support all the nonprofits, all the. . .the taxes, and all the funding that
go to our economy. All this money eventually filters down to everyone in our little microcosm
here in Maui. I know budget cuts hurt everyone, and on the surface it may seem that the visitor
industry is, you know, superficial compared to Hale Makua or some nursing programs or things
like that. However, I just want to kind of point out that, you know, all these are affected, you
know. We need, we need the money from the visitor industry to trickle down to have all these
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programs. So, the Maui Visitors Bureau is really our link to the outside world, establishing
relationships, handling all the inquiries--they come to Hawaii--all the, all the outreach to all
corners of the world to, to tell our story here on Maui.
. . . They're really the ones who, who handle the travelers to Maui, and we need more travelers to
Maui to maintain. If we stay the same, we won't grow. We need to grow. So, I also I want to
point out that most. . .a lot of smart businesses. . .when the economy comes down or their
business starts to shrink, they don't knock out their advertising. They actually increase their
advertising and that's really what the Maui Visitors Bureau does. I've owned a destination
management company for nearly 20 years, handling groups to Maui and to Hawaii. And the
Maui Visitors Bureau is just instrumental in, in arranging and handling all the inquiries, and
going out and doing all the outreach to tell them about our story here and what a wonderful place
it is to visit. We need these tourists dollars to, to fund all the other ancillary programs that are
available here to our community. So, I don't think I'm really telling you anything new here, but I
just want to reinforce that, you know, this is what really drives our economy and we need to
support this. We need to support the Maui Visitors Bureau. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for the gentleman and his testimony this
morning? Mr. Speck, thank you for your presence.
MR. SPECK: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Christy Yomes.
MS. YOMES: Good morning, Vice-Chairman Hokama and Committee Members.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. YOMES: My name is Christy Yomes with Chrysalis Events Hawaii, here today to
help. . .hopefully convince you to support Maui Visitors Bureau, an entity that is really needed
for small businesses as well as large businesses in Maui. You know, I have been in the
hospitality industry for 28 years, and in the 28 years I saw our industry touch every facet--from
clients who donate school supplies. Our comorations. . .we handle the meetings and incentives
in the islands. They touch schools, they touch canoe clubs that are looking for support. I've got
one client on Lanai that wants to help the hospital. They do defibrillators and we're working
with the island to donate all this defibrillators. Without MVB's support and marketing, the
newsletters, the global websites, small businesses like us won't be able to reach out to the many
clients out there. We might be small, but when those clients come in, we are touching and
helping every aspect of the islands. As a member of Maui Visitors Bureau, I'm also a member of
other islands as well. Every island is putting more money into travel industry, and we hope that
you too will put more money into the travel industry that touches so many businesses--from
retail to restaurants, to the hospitals. . .and it just trickles down, not just hotel beds. And we are
in the visitors' industry. You know, it supported me, it supported my kids, it supported every
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facet in the islands. So, we hope you'll be more. . .you'll be supportive and continue the support
to Maui Visitors Bureau. I'm very nervous up here and I have no idea why.
ALL: . . (laughter).. .
MS. YOMES: I speak to hundreds of people.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That's okay. Your hands-ALL: . . . (laughter).. .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --your hands doing a good job.
MS. YOMES: So, thank you-VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(laughter). . .
MS. YOMES: --thank you for your support. And I hope you will continue to support Maui Visitors
Bureau and our tourist industry. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Yomes.
MS. YOMES: Any questions? Okay.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Thank you. . .did a wonderful job of presenting-

MS. YOMES: . . . (laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --so you can relax and breathe.
MS. YOMES: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I'm just curious who some of your clients have been around the
islands?
MS. YOMES: Wolters Kluwer, Phadia--that's large corporations that come into the islands. I've got a
pharma company that actually is coming in and they're donating. So, we try to work with all the
corporations to give back to our island. I've been, I was born and raised in Hawaii, so for me it's
very passionate for, to cross over--whether I might be doing a Super Bowl party and I get a
client to buy 24 couches that go to Teen Challenge--it's a very. . .we're all passionate about
giving back to our islands. So.. .
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Aloha. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Any further questions for our lady? Having none, Ms. Yomes, thank you
for your testimony.
MS. YOMES: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: We have Steve Perkins. . .next.
MR. PERKINS: Vice-Chair Hokama, Members of the Committee, good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Morning.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. PERKINS: My name is Steve Perkins and I'm the Project Coordinator for the Maui Research and
Technology Park in Kihei. And today I'd like to share a few brief comments in support of the
Maui Economic Development Board's funding request in the Mayor's budget. The R&T Park is
in the process of updating its master plan, and MEDB has been very helpful to us as we work our
way through that process. Over the past year, for instance, just specific examples, they have
assisted us with planning and coordinating a number of scoping meetings. They've helped us,
they've helped us develop some informational material. And they've made sure that the
appropriate people were in the meetings as we gathered feedback from businesses and
organizations that either are or potentially could be in the Park in the future. And additionally,
we always know that we can count on MEDB support if we have potential new users for the
Park, and. . .they're able to customize assistance and introductions for us to resources, and, and
provide other assistance in very short order. Having MEDB located physically in the park and
attuned to opportunities for growth is very valuable to the. . .to us as the developer, and we're
certainly depending on, on their continued assistance in the future. Yeah. Thank you very much
for your time today and good luck with your budgeting process.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Perkins. Questions for the gentleman? Having none,
Mr. Perkins, thank you. We have Warren Watanabe.
MR. WATANABE: Good morning, Chair. . .Vice-Chair Hokama and Members of the Committee.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. WATANABE: My name is Warren Watanabe, Executive Director of the Maui County Farm
Bureau. And I'm here today to thank you all, all for your past support and hopefully asking you
for your continued support. We are part of the. . .our line item is part of the Office of Economic
Development. I am here to request or ask for your support of inclusion of the four commodity
groups that belong to the Maui County Farm Bureau line item--and they are the Maui Onion
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Growers Association, Maui Association of Landscape Professionals, the Maui Coffee
Association, and the Maui Cattlemen's Association. You know, we appreciate, as I mentioned,
the support, but I believe the Mayor, Mayor's Proposed Budget inadvertently left out these four
commodity groups as part of our budget. So, I ask for your support in incorporating it, and I also
ask, ask for your support for other ag-related items within the Office of Economic Development.
Some of them are the ad promotion line item, funding for CTAHR, soil and water conservation
districts, and also we do support MISC. As you all know, invasive species is a very critical issue
so we would like to ask for your support on, you know, ag-related line items. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Watanabe. Questions for the gentleman, Members?
Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Can you give me that list again, the four, I think,
you mentioned four other groups that were not. . .Maui Coffee Growers, I believe, was one?
What . . .(inaudible). . .
MR. WATANABE: Okay, so, Maui Coffee Growers. . .well, it's the Maui Coffee Association.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, Association.
MR. WATANABE: Maui Cattlemen's Association, Maui Association of Landscape Professionals, and
the Maui Onion Growers Association.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Any further questions for Mr. Watanabe? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Ah, yes, thank you, Chair. . . . (clear throat). . . Thank you very much
Mr. Watanabe for being here. This concerns me. So, it appears that unless we put this money
back, that these groups of very important players in our economy--onions; landscaping; coffee,
which seems to be a rising star...didn't they recently win a cupping competition or something?
MR. WATANABE: Yes, one of our, our local growers, yes, did place very high in competition.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And, and then, of course, our cattle which seems to be a very important
part. I mean we eat a lot of Maui, Maui Cattle Company beef. So, without us restoring this
money that was left out by mistake, these commodity groups will not have any funding to help
them 'cause their money flows through you to them?
MR. WATANABE: That's correct. I mean, you know, I. . .we ask for your consideration and we have
worked, we are working with the Office of Economic Development. And, you know, we
recognize the financial difficulties, you know, all, all across. You know, we have big concern of
also in our Federal budget, in the State budget. But recognize that agriculture, I think, if
everybody talks about sustainability and, you know, being more self-sufficient, these funds will
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help these industries, I think, get there. It's. . .a lot of it is related to professional development or
developing a market share. So, it is, it does impact their viability.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Well, I think, because it is under the Economic Development division,
this is where we hope to enhance our, you know, our productivity and jobs and self-sufficiency
and sustainability. So, to me, it's really important money because, you know, I don't want to see
our budding coffee industry impacted without a professional organization having money to do
what they need to do and this is what you're telling us.
MR. WATANABE: Yeah, and I think the key point is, you know, if we all can work together, come up
with a budget that's workable for everybody--and that, that's our goal.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay, thank you very much for coming.
MR. WATANABE: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, real quickly, thank you. And how much are we looking for,
Mr. Watanabe, for these four commodity groups?
MR. WATANABE: Um. . .it, it comes out to about 51,000.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Fifty-one thousand for the four commodity groups that was left
out?
MR. WATANABE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you, Mr. Watanabe.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . Okay, any further questions for the gentleman? Mr. Watanabe, thank
you-MR. WATANABE: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --for your presence. Next, we have Mr. James McDonald.
MR. McDONALD• I have to raise that up after Warren . . . (laughter). . . Good morning, everyone -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. McDONALD• --Council and Committee Members. My name is James McDonald, and I am
owner and partner in several Maui businesses--Pacific'O Restaurant; F o Restaurants; The Feast
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at Lele, which is a gourmet luau; O'o Farm, our own farm Upcountry; and 'Aina Gourmet
Markets.
. . . I want to say mahalo for allowing me to speak on behalf of my businesses in support of the
Maui Visitors Bureau this morning. When MVB called me this past Friday and asked if I would
be able to appear before the Council this. . .first thing this Monday morning, I didn't hesitate to
lend my support. I have had the good fortune of collaborating with Maui Visitors Bureau on
several campaigns to draw visitors to Maui throughout the years. The presentations have always
been creative, well planned, professional, and always with the true aloha spirit of Maui. I feel
Maui Visitors Bureau has a good read on their targeted audiences--and it is evident in the amount
of clientele that frequent our venues from these regions. Their efforts have had a direct impact
on my businesses' successes.
. . . I'd just like to share an example that I think encompasses the success and forward thinking of
Maui Visitors Bureau and their marketing prowess. They did produce a video at our farm, which
was aired on incoming flights to Maui and on the Go-Hawaii websites. It showed Maui as not
only beautiful beaches, sunrises, and surf but also a great place to enjoy the country and the
farms and the fastest growing segment of island tourism which is known as agritourism.
Because of such efforts, we have been able to grow our dining farm tours from two days a week
to four, and this has had a ripple effect of driving farm visitors to our other venues.
. . . Through some of the toughest economic times we managed to stay afloat and maintain jobs
for over 200 employees. I attribute a good part of that success to the marketing efforts of MVB
who had the intelligence to target specific areas that were most likely to still travel to Maui
during the recession. In closing, I'd just like to say that MVB needs to continue to see the
funding to perpetuate our brand--and our brand is Maui, the best island in the world. Thank you
very much.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony this morning. Any questions for
Mr. McDonald this morning, Members? Having none, Mr. McDonald, thank you for your
presence.
MR. McDONALD• Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Next, we have Terryl Vend.
MS. VENCL: Aloha, good morning.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. VENCL: Mr. Hokama, Committee Members, my name is Terryl Vend. I'm the Executive
Director of the Maui Visitors Bureau. As you can see by some of the testifiers today, we reach
far and wide, and it's not just the usual suspects who benefit from our marketing efforts. Today
I'd like to talk to you a little bit. . .first of all, I guess, I'd like to thank you for your years of
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support. Through that, through your generosity, Maui Nui has been kept top of mind with
potential visitors, travel agents, and writers for many years. I know you're facing tough times.
We all are. And we understand that, but we also understand that we are a revenue generator.
And with those revenues, you're able to do a little more, maybe, than you would if we didn't
have the visitors coming in. Now I would like to talk to you quickly about the need for the
request in this. . .the increase in the request of this budget. As you know, in the past three years
we've gone from 3.85 to, down to 3 million in our grant dollars. Now that's not a complaint
because we understand the budget. However, the lingering cuts have forced some things to be
put on the back burner. My fear is that those things will start showing up in our numbers very
soon if we don't address them. We've had to fish where the fish are, meaning that we had to
determine where the seats were and hit those areas hard and consistently to build the demand
back. Last year, Alaska and Hawaiian stepped up and began to fly from those secondary cities
that we lost with the fall of ATA and Aloha. Those markets are huge for Maui Nui and they're
consistent markets. They continue to come back. They're repeat visitors. If we don't step up
the marketing in those areas, we will lose the seats if we lose the demand. The second thing
that's been put on the back burner has been the international markets. Because North America is
our largest market and because of the, the fall of all of the economies in the past crisis, again, we
had to fish where the fish were. So, the international market funds began to decrease so that we
could spend our time in North America. That's how we know to come back quickly. We
research, we find out where we can go, and where those fish are. We now need to be back in
those international markets. Maui, right now, is a prime place to be for the Korean visitor.
They're very much like the Japanese visitor was about 15 years ago. We need to be there and we
need to be front and center. Additionally, Oceania, Oceania is growing for Maui and
Japan. . .yeah, Japan. I just talked recently to our contractors in Japan. They are looking at a
big campaign to begin in June and asking people to come to Hawaii as we have always been a
partner and helped them. We need to be at front and center of that campaign. Sorry,
Mr. Chairman, I'm blinking and buzzing. One more . . .(laughter). . . one more minute, or one
more second?
. . . Our social media is also lacking. And I know people think that that's an ugly thing
sometimes, and sometimes it is, but everybody is competing in that arena, and we're not, not to
the degree that we should. So, those are the kinds of things that we'd like to use the request for
the increased dollars for. And I finally want to close with, you know, my partner who's always
here with me, unfortunately, isn't here today. I did turn in her testimony and she asked me to let
you know that she is on Oahu trying to work on the County TAT issue. So, forgive her for not
being here today. Mahalo, Mr., Mr. Vice-Chair and Committee Members.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Questions for. . .the testifier this day, Members?
. . . I, I have one question for you, Ms. Vend. . :cause it's going to impact you just as much as
it's going to impact us. How do you feel about the State taking away the County's TAT?
MS. VENCL: Well, I absolutely don't like . . .(laughter). . . that idea. We've worked long and hard.
And back in the days when I did testify and I was working the Legislature, you know, we worked
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hard to make sure that that, that that TAT was spread. And certainly we don't want to see that
go away, and that's why Carol is over there today.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I hope you can appreciate the Committee's situation 'cause while we're
being asked to support. . .for us not only the industry, but many of our residents who work in the
industry, potentially all our efforts to support our industry and our County may realize us with no
revenue. You know, one option is for the State to take all the TAT, not give us our
17 to 20 million that we. . .generate in our County, but to also take that from this County.
So. . .you know, it's kind of ironic you asking us for more money when more than likely the only
beneficiary is the State.
MS. VENCL: That could, that could very well be. And, you know, my job is to let you know what I
feel is needed to keep Maui Nui front and center. And that's what, you know, that's what I,
that's what I do. And I know you have hard decisions to make, and that's why I said that the
cuts, you know, talking about the cuts earlier were not a complaint. But I feel very strongly and
passionately that you get a return on your dollar. When you spend 3 million with MVB, the
visitors spend 3 billion. And I know that doesn't help you when it comes down to the bottom
line and you have to make your decisions. But I, you know, I don't know of another source that
brings that kind of return. So. . .I thank you. I thank you for all of your support, and I know you
still support. But it's my job to let you know where I feel we could run into trouble, should we
continue to stay dark in some of those areas--or not "dark", but darker.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, we, we appreciate that it's. . .was a tough weekend cutting millions
from the budget.
MS. VENCL: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, any further questions for Ms. Vend? We thank you for your
testimony -MS. VENCL: Mahalo.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --this morning. Vincent Mina.
MR. MINA: Aloha, Vice-Chair. County Council members, aloha. It's my first time here in this new
Council to testify regarding. . .representing Maui Aloha Aina Association, which by the way
Warren inadvertently left out. It is a line item under the Office of Economic Development
regarding agriculture also. We're basically an educational outreach organization. We promote
life-nurturing practices for the body and the soil through education and outreach. So, basically in
essence it's. . .it speaks to regenerative agriculture. We've been holding our workshops for the
past ten years, actually 11, since 2001. We just held our tenth annual this past January. The
decision to take our, take 55 percent of our budget away. . .the line item away. . .by the Mayor's
Office, I don't know who specifically. . .made those decisions. I know Rob Parsons, who's the
Environmental Representative for the Mayor's Office; and Kenneth Yamamura, who's the
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Agricultural Specialist for OED. . .come to our conference and support our efforts. I know
there's board members on the Farm Bureau that come to our conference--actually staff our
conference and attend our conference to support our efforts. So we, basically with that money,
we build a conference up on a farm. We put all the infrastructure in. Councilmember Victorino
came this past year. Councilwoman Elle Cochran came this year. And so, in essence, what we
do is we look at that relationship between the body and the soil. We started doing this in 2001,
like I said. Now, it's become in vogue, people are talking about food security and sustainability.
We, we were looking at these things back early as 2001, as far as farm is pharmacy, as far as
food is medicine--so, connecting the body to the soil and, and knowing that without that vitality
in the soil we don't have the kind of food that we need to be well. So, in essence, I would
appreciate if you would keep the existing line item amount in place so we can continue to have
our educational outreach. We not only do it through this one workshop, but we do it throughout
the year. I speak at schools and anyone who, who requests anything from us regarding that. Our
business has taken a big hit because of this organization. And yet, the main thing is my family
supports it. My family is supporting me to be away from the farm right now. And as you
noticed, it's difficult for farmers to come and testify because of how difficult it is to make a
living farming. Yet. . .I just feel very passionate about this work. I know for me personally
when I'm successful in business I slow down in my business to bring community along. It's an
important, it's an important aspect that, I think, if we all practiced in this County, we would not
have the issues that we're confronted with as far as being with our economy. And to conclude. .
.will this guy stop beeping so I can talk? Or . . .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay-MR. MINA: . . . (spoke in Hawaiian). . . Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --conclude, please.
MR. MINA: In conclusion . . .
. . .(sigh). . . I have two young children. I want to see them grow up in a healthy economy. . .and
a healthy environment. And. . .once we address the importance of being a production economy
again as opposed to just a service economy, I feel, that's where our navigating through a lot of
the issues that we have right now will be mitigated. So, thank you very much. I appreciate your
time.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mina. Questions for the gentleman? Having none, thank
you for your testimony this morning.
MR. MINA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Bill Greenleaf.
MR. GREENLEAF: Vice-Chair Hokama, thank you.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. GREENLEAF: Council members, good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Good morning.
MR. GREENLEAF: My name is Bill Greenleaf. I'm a Maui County small farmer. I changed careers
when I moved to Maui and I'm here to testify on behalf of what Maui Aloha Aina has meant to
me in my career change. Farming is, is challenging, and digging the dirt is hard. And when you
put your crops in, and they, they start to feed you, it feels wonderful. We've grown in the last six
years to $30,000 in sales. We paid $1,200 in GET taxes this year. The credit really goes to
everything we've learned at the educational conferences that have happened at Maui Aloha Aina,
through Maui Aloha Aina, and through the money the Council has wisely put into that. I'd like
to piggyback on what Mr. McDonald said about the growth of agtoursim. Regenerative
agriculture around the buzzword of sustainability is, is a powerful force currently. And looking
forward in Maui's future, it's a great opportunity. Through the influence that Maui Aloha Aina
has had on us, we've, we've become very interested in sharing and moving other people in the
community forward in their desires to grow their own food. Farmers markets, now you see more
and more sellers. People that had small operations have expanded them, and they've expanded
them efficiently and they're growing a lot more food because of the education we've received.
Vincent mentioned the 55 percent cut, that kind of surprised me and threw me. I think that
represents $12,000. So it's a, it's a big percentage. And it's in scope of everything, it's a
number that's probably a lot smaller than some of the other numbers you're looking at. I would
say those numbers are going to. . .keeping that budget where he can continue the conference, the
11 t , 12 th , 13 th is very important. . .that you'll see revenues coming from it, both in the tourism
industry and in GET taxes. We currently have a fellow coming back to Maui that had left. He's
buying some land at Omaopio, six acres. We're going to help him farm it. And I, I think it's a
real positive and very, very important . And I thank you for your support. It's really changed
my life what you did. . .voting that money for Maui Aloha Aina initially, and I'd like to see you
continue it. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Greenleaf. Any questions for the gentleman,
Members? Having none, Mr. Greenleaf, thank you so much for being here.
MR. GREENLEAF: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Robin Shimabuku?
MR. SHIMABUKU: Good morning, Vice-Chair Hokama and Council members.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
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MR. SHIMABUKU: I'd like to thank you for this opportunity to testify regarding our continued support
for our line item budget for the UH CTAHR grant. My name is Robin Shimabuku. I'm a
County Extension Agent working with the edible crop industries on the island of Maui.
Our. . .Maui County's vegetable industry has a farm gate value of $6.64 million. And when we
start looking at specific commodities like Maui sweet onion, it has a value of like $1.4 million.
Another commodity like head cabbage, I think, is about $1 million. Our grants. . .basically is an
integrated research and extension project that address the needs and concerns of our vegetable
industries. This past year we've, we discovered a new virus on onions. It's iris yellow spot
virus. Through grower surveys, growers' loss estimated about $150,000 last year. This year
talking with growers, they mentioned to me that this particular disease has had a tremendous
impact on their crop as well as dealing with these crop losses. One of our projects is to help
evaluate some of the current management strategies to, to deal with this virus. Another problem
or continued problem is the diamondback moth. The diamondback moth. . .in the world, on
crucifers anyway, is the most serious pest throughout the world. The reason being this particular
pest has the ability to develop pesticide resistance very, very rapidly. So our grant, basically, is
an ongoing outreach education project that deals with periodic monitoring to determine the
resistance levels through the various insecticides. And based on those results, we determine
what will be included or removed in their monthly spray rotations. So, our growers follow a
Pesticide Resistance Management Program. This program has been ongoing for the last, I think
from 2000. Now, throughout the whole US, this was the first program of its kind that, that, that,
that has been developed in collaboration with the ag chemical companies and researchers
throughout the US. So, we hope for continued support of this particular program.
. . . Although we receive partial funding to address this problems from the College, we're
requesting supplemental funding so we can help address the needs of our agricultural
community Thank you for your support, and I'll entertain any questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Shimabuku. Members, questions for the gentleman on his
testimony this morning? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Thank you. I think I heard about that iris yellow
spot virus a few months ago when I first started on the Council. Have we made any headway on
that since then?
MR. SHIMABUKU: Okay-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It's been about three months.
MR. SHIMABUKU: We, we have obtained some funding, so we have ongoing trials evaluating current
insecticides for the control of the insect factor onion thrips. So, it's an ongoing thing because we
want to find out which insecticides are effective and which are not. Because what happens is,
when the growers miss or spray with pesticides that are not effective, what happens now all of a
sudden this virus outbreak will get more and more severe.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Uh-huh.
MR. SHIMABUKU: And, you know, to develop. . .this particular virus disease is similar to tomato
spotted wilt virus. I don't know if any of you aware of this virus. . .I think, was first discovered
in the mid-'80s and it has decimated the tomato industry on Maui to where it is no longer a
viable industry. So, I think, it's very, very important that we. . .provide funding or get funding to
help address some of these problems and see if we can come up with some, you know, effective
management strategies.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
MR. SHIMABUKU: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Further questions from the Committee? How much support do you get from
your State Department of Agriculture?
MR. SHIMABUKU: I don't get any funding from the State. I get, I get funding through a grant through
the. . .the University of Hawaii. Right now, I get about maybe $15,000. . .over the next two
years.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So, the County provides you with the greater amount of...
MR. SHIMABUKU: Well, because, because it's more than just me working on, on the project. There's
researchers at. . .on campus at, you know with CTAHR that also involve, so it pays for analysis
and whatever other things that needs to be done.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Does the Big Island. . .county government support our counterpart programs
for either anthuriums or, or things that are special for the Big Island?
MR. SHIMABUKU: Okay. . .through Inouye's pass-through monies . . .(clears throat). . . excuse me,
they used to get pass-through monies--whether it's through CTAHR or floriculture grant--that,
that. . .to, to provide those types of research. But those monies are no longer available, so the
budget is shrinking through the University system, so it gets more and more difficult for us to
address the needs of our clientele if we have no funding or limited funding, I should say.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I, I know you do a great job at the front lines, Mr. Shimabuku, so, you
know, I appreciate what you do for our farming industry on, on our County. Any further
questions for the gentleman? If not, thank you very much for your presence this morning.
MR. SHIMABUKU: Thank you.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: We appreciate it. Okay, Members, the Chair is going to call a break. This
Committee shall stand in recess till 10:45. . . . (gavel).. .

RECESS:

10:29 a.m.

RECONVENE:

10:47 a.m.

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel). . . The Budget and Finance Committee shall return to order. We
are still taking public testimony, Members, and we should be able to finish this in about 30 to 45
minutes. The next person we have this morning is Joshua DeSilva.
MR. DeSILVA: All right? Aloha, ladies and gentlemen of the County Council. It's my first time here.
Thank you. I've enjoyed listening to everyone's testimony. I'm here basically in, in a nutshell to
support the continued and/or increased MVB funding. My name is Josh DeSilva. I own a
destination management company here on Maui that caters specifically to corporate incentive
travel as well as associations and corporations that hold their meetings here in Hawaii,
specifically on Maui. I grew up here on Maui and attended Haiku Elementary and Makawao
Elementary, went on to Seabury, was expected to head off to college, which I did. I had no idea
how I would get myself home and what kind of career path would be waiting for me when I
returned. But thanks to the vision and foresight of Maui leaders, including yourselves and those
that came before you, the decades of marketing Maui to the world has grown, and it now
supports a number of Maui residents and families, mine included. So, you know, I like to think
that I'm very involved in the industry. I have been on the HVCB Convention Meeting and
Incentive Advisory Committee for the last two years, and I understand that marketing Maui is
vitally important in this competitive age. And if you get nothing else from my words as I stand
here--and, I think, you all already recognize this but just to reiterate--that funding for the MVB is
an investment, not an expense. For every dollar that you're putting in...well, let me just
backtrack for a second and say that when we're dealing with a particular market, I'm not up here
just to be a cheerleader for tourism in general, but specifically for the type of business that I'm
in--which is the corporate group travel. So, if MVB can fish where the fish are, as Terryl so
aptly said, they're going to target that audience. They're going to target the type of visitors that
we want to come to this island, and I don't want us to give up that control. As an example, I
might handle a 600-person incentive group that stays in Wailea. This is just an example. But by
that, by--that single piece of business would not have come here if it were not for the Maui
Visitors Bureau marketing to meeting planners and attending conferences from all over the
world--from Japan to, to Chicago, to Frankfurt. They, they go out there and they target meeting
planners. So, that costs a lot of money to go out there and bring hula dancers and floral leis and
people and bodies that know what they're talking about and target those meeting planners. And I
guarantee you if we were not there to meet those meeting planners, they would not be coming
here because the other destinations around the world are. They're standing there and they're
saying come here, visit us. It goes without saying, we don't want Maui overrun with visitors. I
mean all of us local people who grew up here and those who have called Maui their home, we
don't want it overrun but we do want to keep control of who we are bringing here and the group
business is vital. It employs hundreds and hundreds of people from taxi drivers, to ticket counter
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people, to valets, room cleaners, salespeople at the hotels, and even the farms. We, we send
people on agritourism up to O'o Farms, to Alii Kula Lavender, to the pineapple fields to do
tours. So, you know, again, if, if you bring nothing else away from this, it's just that investing in
the control of who we bring to Maui is important. I thank you for your time.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. DeSilva. Any questions for the gentleman? Mr. DeSilva,
thank you for being here. Lehn Huff?
MS. HUFF: Good morning, aloha. I recognize a lot of familiar faces. Thank you so much, Maui
County Council, for allowing us the opportunity to provide testimony for those things that we
really truly believe in. My name is Lehn Huff. I'm currently operating as a volunteer
coordinator for something known as the Maui School Garden Network. Right now, our network
has 41 out of 54 schools in Maui County on its roster, I'm very pleased to say. I'd like to
acknowledge--before I move to support, specifically, Maui Aloha Aina--I would like to
acknowledge the tremendous support we are getting from a number agencies to help our keikis
learn what the aina is all about and the direct participation with that living laboratory. Certainly,
I would like to thank MEDB for its support in providing farm tours and nutrition education. I'd
like to thank the Maui County Farm Bureau for providing support so that I can provide some
professional development for my teachers--so they learn about the aina themselves if they're
going to teach about it. I'd like to acknowledge Rob Parsons for his tremendous effort in the
area of sustainable agriculture in his current position. There are many others. I work with 13
different agencies. I'm here today to speak about the goals of our Maui School Garden Network-and they are goals that you share. We want our students to be well educated. We want them to
be well nourished. We want them to come back home and have jobs here. We want to be able to
rely more on local agriculture than imported produce. I believe we all share those goals. And a
part of what I'm working for is a strand, an agricultural strand, that we could
weave. . .potentially from pre-K through 12. We currently have seven agricultural programs in
our high schools. Those are not being supported by the State to the extent that they should be.
So, we and private agencies are trying to work to ameliorate that, that problem. That brings me
to Maui Aloha Aina. Maui Aloha Aina has been providing Body and Soil Conferences for the
past ten years. In addition, they provided a remarkable agricultural design conference last
summer. Only this week if you have the read the news, April 29 th and 30 th , we will be learning
more about indigenous microorganisms, again through Maui Aloha Aina. I'd like to share just a
few stories before my lights turn. . .all their various colors are going to turn.
ALL: . . .(laughter). . .
MS. HUFF: And one of them is Waihee Elementary. I, I can remember vividly just a few months ago
going to talk to Amanda Bonell and she was working with kindergarteners there. And she said,
Lehn, guess what's happened with our garden? She said, the kids are now eating broccoli! And
this is big, they didn't eat broccoli before, and they're doing it without ranch dressing.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . . . (laughter).. .
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MS. HUFF: So, this is true. So, they've gone from "food comes from the supermarket" to "food comes
from our own garden". That is remarkable. As an educator, it's just remarkable to hear that.
Another story is a graduate from Seabury Hall, my alma mater, the school at which I taught for
30 years. My husband, Baldwin High School for, for 35. And, oh, okay, I'm going to switch to
my last. . .my last narrative, if I may? And that is, as a result of attending the Body and Soil
Conference, which was offered to our teachers, our Ag teachers, I'd like to just read the e-mail
that came back from Paulo Burns from Hana High School. By the way, there are scholarships
provided for our teachers and also, excuse me, for our students that they bring with them to these
conferences and workshops, thus professional development continues, which it needs to do. It's
far more expensive to send people off-island. And here is the e-mail.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Huff, you're gonna need to conclude.
MS. HUFF: Yes, sir. This is my last minute to read the e-mail, if I may? Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You got one sentence left.
MS. HUFF: Aloha, Lehn, I want to thank you supporting me to attend the Body and Soil Conference.
The things I learned were life changing. You made a big difference in my life and in the life of
those of, that, with whom I shared what I learned--which was in this case biochar. You made a
big difference in my life and the life of those that I shared what I learned. Every volunteer
moment is worth that. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Huff. Members, any questions for Ms. Huff on testimony
she has presented this morning? Having none, Ms. Huff, thank you for your presence.
LiAnne Coon.
MS. COON: Aloha kakou.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. COON: My name is LiAnne Coon. I'm the Director of Sales and Marketing for Trilogy
Excursions. We are a family-owned and operated business here on Maui going in our 30 th year
of business, and I'm third generation to that family.
. . . First of all, I want to thank you for your past support of the Maui Visitors Bureau. I have no
doubt that the current increase in tourism we're experiencing here on Maui is directly related to
the wise investment you have made in promoting Maui through the funding of the MVB. I'm
speaking in strong support of keeping the funding for the Maui Visitors Bureau. Trilogy has sent
me on several mainland trips with the MVB staff in the past four years that I have worked with
Trilogy. And I can personally testify to what a hardworking and knowledgeable staff they have.
Also, I have seen firsthand what a positive impact that MVB has had in the market place as well.
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. . . Whether it's taking part in a major incentive trade show, like ITME in Chicago or the media
blitzes that they put on in the East and West Coast of America, MVB is well respected and
received in the marketplace. More importantly, MVB gets results by getting the incentive
businesses to actually book their business on Maui or get the national television or print exposure
to feature Maui. This is money that is very well invested. In conclusion, these past few years
have been very difficult for the tourism industry. We are starting. . .and yet we are starting to see
an increase in bookings. With fuel prices increasing and the continued weak economy on the
mainland, coupled with the tragedy in Japan, this does not seem to be an appropriate time to cut
the funding to the economic engine that pays so many taxes and provides so many jobs on Maui.
So. . .I'm here to just continue to thank you for your consideration and to please continue to
invest in Maui tourism by supporting the Maui Visitors Bureau. Thank you for your time.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Coon. Any questions for the young lady this morning,
Members? Having none, Ms. Coon, thank you very much for your testimony. Next, we have
Randy Bartlett.
MR. BARTLETT: Aloha kakahiaka, Chair Hokama-VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. BARTLETT: --and Members of the Budget and Finance Committee. It is still morning, isn't it?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: . . . (laughter).. .
MR. BARTLETT: I just want to thank you for the opportunity to testify this morning and to thank you
for your past, previous, and hopefully future support. . .of the line items in the OED and the
Department of Water Supply budgets for funding, continued level funding for the Watershed
Partnerships and the Maui Invasive Species Committee. . .watershed partnerships, of course, on
all the islands, including Molokai and Lanai, and. . .for, in the Mayor's Proposed FY '12 Budget.
So, we want to thank you again for all that and appreciate all the support. Mahalo.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Bartlett. Any questions for the gentleman, Members?
Having none, Mr. Bartlett, thank you for being here.
MR. BARTLETT: Mahalo.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Debbie Amaral?
MS. AMARAL: Good morning, Vice-Chair Hokama and Council members. My name is
Debbie Amaral, and I'm the Director of Early Childhood Services for Maui Economic
Opportunity. And I'm here this morning to provide testimony on behalf of Kahi Kamalii, which
is an infant-toddler program that MEO operates. Kahi Kamalii serves 20 children, and we, we
are fortunate to receive support through the, through the County of Maui to provide support for
tuition assistance. The majority of the families that we provide support to are poverty level.
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And I know that there was some testimony provided or information provided last week regarding
the tuition. And I wanted to confirm that the tuition is 675, and that amount is because of the
support from County Council. Majority of infant-toddler support or infant-toddler care that's
provided in our community is up in the higher amounts--ranging from, perhaps, seven to nine
hundred, maybe even to $1,350. MEO is fortunate, because of the County of Maui's support, to
be able to provide this service to our community at a lower rate of 675. And I do want to stress
that although we do provide support for the families and children and receive the subsidies
through the State, which is Child...Child Care Connection, that that amount has been cut
significantly and it, it has impacted our overall community. And Kahi Kamalii does provide a
valuable service to the community because there's very limited infant and toddler care for Maui
County. So, in closing I wanted to say thank you very much for your continued support on
behalf of the children and families in Maui County.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Amaral. Questions for the lady this morning? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, and first of all, Debbie, thank you very much for coming. Last
week the number 975 was thrown out, and I hear you say 675.
MS. AMARAL: That is accurate. And I did want to confirm that Councilmember Baisa did talk about
the difference of adult-to-child ratio for that age group. And I wanted to confirm that her
information is accurate. However, for us, because we're serving 12 months, we do have a ratio
of one to five, so one adult to five children. However, when we do serve younger children at six
months, the ratio goes down two to one, two children to one adult.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Whoa, so, that's even less than what I thought. I also wanted to ask you
about the special credentials. Is that a fact? You know, when we're talking about money, it's
easy to compare $300 a month to whatever it is that you want. And then there's this concern
about why are you expensive. So, I think, it's really important that we understand the
requirements on infant-toddler care.
MS. AMARAL: That is extremely accurate and additional to that is the licensing. There's other
providers within the community that perhaps provide care to young children that do not meet the
licensing requirements from the State. As a State-licensed entity, we are required to have
specific requirements for infant and toddler care--that being credentials for infant-toddler
WestEd or any credential that is connected to infant-toddler credentials.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay, thank you very much.
MS. AMARAL: You're very welcome.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any further questions? Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. Thank you for coming again this morning to clarify
that, but I have a, a question from a little different angle.
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MS. AMARAL: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: My recollection is that you all lost State. . .or the social services
throughout Maui County lost a fairly significant amount of funding a number of years back, and
it sounds like we're and the State is backing away from assisting social services again this year.
Is. . .can you tell us roughly how much of a cut you've seen in State funding in the last five or six
years?
MS. AMARAL: I can give you an example based on what I do know Years ago when we were
operating and families that meet poverty level was receiving full tuition--so for example, if it's
675, they would receive 675. So their tuition was 100 percent covered. After the cuts that, that
same family received $68 of a subsidy and then expected to pay the balance. So, that is a true
and accurate example that I know we have experienced through Kahi Kamalii with many of the
families that we now serve.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And this is. . .I don't expect you to have done this, but have you spoken
to any Maui Representatives or Senators regarding the, the loss of not only of your own funding
but the potential loss of, of the TAT funds? Because, you know, the visitor industry. . .combined
with the property taxes and TAT provide about 110 million in revenues to the County. And, and,
I think, you know, and I'm very proud that the industry is able to help Maui County support all
the. . .step up over the years to support the social services.
MS. AMARAL: True, it's very hand in hand because the money that comes in also provides us the
opportunity to provide child care to members that are in the workforce, perhaps working in the
visitor industry as well.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right.
MS. AMARAL: So, everything is. . .you know we co-exist together. I, I can confirm that we have
advocated on behalf of the funding--not primarily on the TAT; however, we will do so going
forward. And I do want to state that Kaina Bonacorsi, who is our Early Childhood Resource
Coordinator, is a strong voice in Maui County throughout the State. So, we all work together
and advocate on behalf of the families and children, as I am right now.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well, you might want to make some phone calls, like today and
tomorrow, regarding the TAT.
MS. AMARAL: I think that's a great idea. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good advice, Mr. White. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. If you get any further cuts--because one of the areas
that they're talking at the State Legislature is human services and some of the areas that we're
talking about right now--that would probably eliminate the $68, and then the entire cost would be
borne by that individual family?
MS. AMARAL: That could be a possibility.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, and then there's no. . .other program set for this event, you
know, if this should occur? Is there anything set up to help these people?
MS. AMARAL: At this point in time, I definitely know that we as an agency will do everything
possible to provide resources and partner with those that provide additional resources, if
possible. I know that the County of Maui funds is a significant impact for those families that
cannot afford it, which is. . .significant for support. Whatever support is out there, we are
tapping into. And so I'll, I'll continue advocating on that and searching for other resources as
they become available.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Any kind of grants out there that you know of that might be able
to assist you folks?
MS. AMARAL: We are looking at grants; however, a lot of the grants are more specific to services in
terms of increasing mental health services, et cetera, not so much to pay direct service tuition.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any further questions, Members?
. . . If not, Ms. Amaral, thank you so much for being here -MS. AMARAL: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --once more. Donna Borge?
MS. BORGE: I'm kind of nervous here today, but aloha, Vice-Chair Hokama and Council members.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. BORGE: Thank you for giving me the opportunity today to testify behalf of Maui Economic
Opportunity's Youth Services Department. My name is Donna Borge and I'm the Program
Director. I would like to just. . .allow you. . .for you to give me the opportunity to explain our
AmeriCorps Program--not our "AmeriCorps", but our Youth Services Program. We are an
afterschool, out-of-school youth development program that focuses on delivering life skills and
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career skills, service learning, leadership development to youth of our Maui County. The
program is designed to provide youth, grade 6 to 12 th grade, with afterschool programming.
Although we do not have an eligibility criteria for the youth, 90 percent of our youth are at
poverty level, and we never turn any of the youth away. Currently, we are serving 161 youth in
the County of Maui. Please know that MEO Youth Services is very committed to serving the
youth and being a part of the solution for any at-risk that they have. . .encountered.
. . . We'd like to note, we'd like to let you know that we do promote positive development for the
youth and aim to providing a safe place for them to grow and learn. I just wanted to thank you
for giving me this opportunity.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Borge. Members, any questions for the young lady this
morning? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Ms. Borge, relax . . . (laughter).. .
ALL: . . .(Laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: You know -MS. BORGE: It's been a long time-COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: You-MS. BORGE: --since I've been up here . . . (laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah. You've got a great program and, you know, just. . .we, we need
to hear about it. Like what I want to ask you is this, what is i e e about MEO Youth
Services? We hear about a lot of youth programs.
MS. BORGE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: What is i e e
to send my kid to your program?

about yours? W y if, if I were a parent, would I want

MS. BORGE: I think the one thing that makes MEO Youth Services unique is that we have the ability
to be mobile with our youth. So, instead of them just being in a facility at the time that they're
there, we're able to take them to various places throughout the island, to educate them within the
community, and engage them in community service projects. And also to be able to speak with
some of the seniors of the community to let them know about, you know, Maui and their stories.
And also to give them the experience of our island and take them to places that not all the youth
get to go to. And, I think, that grounds them as citizens of our community, and also engages
them.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
MS. BORGE: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Any further questions for the young lady?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Real quickly, you said, 160 youth throughout the County of Maui.
MS. BORGE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Do we have a breakdown in how many on Molokai, Lanai, as well
as Maui itself? Or you don't?
MS. BORGE: I'm sorry I don't know.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'll make a request in writing for that one. Thank you.
MS. BORGE: Okay. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much, Mr. Victorino. Further questions, Committee?
If not, Ms. Borge, thank you so much for being here.
MS. BORGE: Uh-huh. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: We have reached that point in our day where Mr. Vento is our
last. . .testifier. If there is anyone who wishes to be after Mr. Vento, please make yourself
known at this time and the Committee will provide you with your opportunity to provide public
comment on the Mayor's proposed Fiscal Year 2012 Budget proposal. Mr. Vento, if you would
please?
MR. VENTO: Aloha and good morning.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. VENTO: Aloha, Council Chair, Members of the Council. My name is Arthur Vento and I'm the
President and CEO of the Maui Arts and Cultural Center. I'd like to. . .today just thank you for
your past support of the Maui Arts and Cultural Center. Your annual support has been a vital
part of. . .of the cog that keeps the Maui Arts and Cultural Center going in a forward direction.
And I'd like to ask you for your continued support for, for the upcoming year. Investing in the
Arts and Cultural Center in terms of your fiscal support is also an investment in the Arts and
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Cultural Center and an investment in Maui, both in the education community and cultural events,
and very much as an economic engine for the Maui, the County of Maui. Just as some facts and
figures to help us wrap our head around the Arts and Cultural Center's impact, we, we do
over. . .1,500 events annually and bring in close to 200,000 people every year just through,
through, through the front doors. As we continue on to our education programs that, that you're
so well aware of, our CanDo! Days and our youth performances, and other. . .of that 18,000
youth come through the doors to either participate in our CanDo! Days or performances that they
would otherwise never ever be able to see or participate in as part of living here in the middle of
the Pacific. As we move on to the economic vitality, it's really a, it's, it's unfathomable when
we add up our statistics at the end of the year just the impact on the local economy that, that a
facility like this has in, in a community For instance, in any given year when you take the
spending that happens just somebody coming to the Arts and Cultural Center spend on ancillary
things coming to a performance or getting there as a result of it, we pump close to $5 million into
the, into the local economy--just on a standard year of, of operation. And when you invest in our
annual support, we actually take that amount that you give us typically, and we go out and,
obviously it only covers a small portion of what it is, and we, we go out get a 19-to-1 match as a
result of what it is that you're able to, to provide to us to go ahead and, and fund the rest of, of
the operation. The Arts and Cultural Center runs at about a 60 percent earned revenue model and
40 percent contributed. The rest of the country is, is reversed. We've actually. . .even though
we're in a small island in the middle of the Pacific, we're able to earn more towards the
contributed, towards the income of . .sustaining the Arts and Cultural Center from an earned
income side than, than most places throughout the world despite our geographic location and our
population challenges. We continue to thank you again for your past support. We look forward
to, to partnering in the many items and things that we do throughout the year and continue-there's the red light--and to continue on in a wonderful public/private partnership that this
relationship has become. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Vento. Members, questions for the gentleman this
morning? Having none, Mr. Vento -MR. VENTO: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --thank you for your presence. Is there anyone else wishing to provide
public testimony for today's Budget and Finance Committee meeting of April 25 th ? Having
none, Members, the Chair shall be closing public testimony for today's meeting with no
objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, so ordered.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh. . .so we can prepare, Members, I'm going to take a. . .just a two-minute
recess, but please get your, if you don't have it, if you can please get your long legal tablet chart
that we're going use as the basis of the Economic Development Grant reviews. Okay? Recess.
. . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:

11:18 a.m.

RECONVENE:

11:24 p.m.

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel). . . Budget and Finance Committee shall return to order.
DEPARTMENT OF PARKS AND RECREATION
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, we will be now starting our review under Grants, Proposals, and
Requests that are part of the Office of Economic Development from Office of the Mayor. At this
time, we have Mr. Pat Matsui, Deputy Director of Parks and Recreation, who will be giving you
comment on the first of two grant requests. Please turn to Page 12-6 of your detailed Budget
document. At the bottom of the page, you have a grant request under Workline Program. So,
Mr. Matsui, if you would give the Committee some comment, please?
MR. MATSUI: Yeah. As you know, it's, it's to fund the Workline Program that we have with the State
prison system. And the workline does special projects that our Parks personnel are not able to
do. They. . .over the years they've assisted with the County Fair. That's, that's one of the most
visible ones that they have. They have done other clean-up projects, special projects.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Mr. Director, can you tell the Committee for this request, this
is. . .how many worklines is this being proposed to support?
MR. MATSUI: Right now, we have two crews. . .and we're trying to get three, but we have two right
now.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . Okay, we'll start with the Committee's questions. Mr. Carroll, any
questions for Deputy Director Matsui?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Not at this time.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, Chair, thank you. You know, I'm a big fan of this Workline
Program. I think it is just marvelous. You mentioned that you have two and you're trying to get
three. How serious is this dialogue and what's the barriers?
MR. MATSUI: The barrier is basically with the State, that they need staffing to provide supervision for
their people.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: When they say "staffing", is it because they don't have money to pay or
is it because they don't have people?
MR. MATSUI: . . . I think both. Well, they had before, but you know we had up to four workline
crews. And right now they're down to two.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Well, I think, it, it's so important, Chair, that it's worthy of further
discussion, because you know if it's. . .I remember at one time the issue that was involved here
was that they didn't have the money to pay the ACOs. They didn't have money to pay the ACOs
to oversee these worklines, and it should be interesting to find out what that is, because the
investment that we make in a workline, it certainly pays us back big time because of all the
money we save in using the prison crew instead of using other people. So I think it merits us
looking into it seriously. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, thank you for that question, Ms. Baisa. Ms. Cochran, questions for
the Deputy Director?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I'd just like to say I concur with Ms. Baisa. I'm just. . .so the
amount is 117,000 total?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That is the request in the budget.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That's the request? Okay. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mahalo, and I, too, concur with the. . .with the two Council members to
my right. Mr. Matsui, this 117 was for, for three, if you got the third, right?
MR. MATSUI: . . . Pardon me?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: This is only for two or for three if you got the third?
MR. MATSUI: It's for two.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino, any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, I, I think, most of the questions have been asked. I just
warma. . .the only thing I would say is it's my recollection that even the Fair, when they, they
assist us at the Fair, that we would also kick in some monies to help assist in the, in the expenses
also. Is that not correct, Mr. Matsui?
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MR. MATSUI: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, so, I just didn't want people to think that the Fair, you
know, was using, utilizing this. We did, and we have always continued to put money in-VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --when they assist us at the fairgrounds, although that is County
property as you well aware of, Mr. Chair. However, we have always put in our fair share.
Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. Deputy Director, are we paying anything for the
ACOs at this point? Or is this just money going to the workline inmates?
MR. MATSUI: Yeah, it's just money going to the workline.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Would you have any idea--and I, and, Mr. Chair, I hate the thought of
covering the State's expenses, again, but as Ms. Baisa said, this is a great value to us in many,
many ways. And so, if we were to add some. . .compensation or repayment to the State to cover
the cost or part of the cost of the ACOs, could you tell us what that would, what that would
amount to as a percentage of the 117?
MR. MATSUI: I can find out. I can check on that.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Mr. Chair, if you don't mind, I would like to request that. . .that
we get the calculation of what it would cost for. . .to get back to three lines, three
worklines. . .individually, and then an additional cost if we were to cover a part of the ACOs that
would be acceptable to the, to MCC. . .MCCC, I should say.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we'll have the Staff work with you to make sure we phrase your, your
request appropriately.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And the reason I bring that up is we've got a lot of work to do in the
parks and this is the. . .one of the least expensive ways we can get it done, and it also gives an
opportunity for guys that have made mistakes to get back out and see what the, the real world is
like. And after listening to the testimonies from folks on the B.E.S.T. Program, I think, this is
just another way that we can do some things to help all of us.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure. We'll, again, we'll have Staff work with you to phrase your question
accurately, Mr. White, and maybe we'll add a component to make sure it doesn't interfere with
collective bargaining...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .concerns. Mr. Matsui, the Committee's understanding. . .in looking at
the, the numbers, from Fiscal Year '09 when you asked for 130,000 originally, and you spent
about 88, that was for four crews. That was the Committee's historic understanding. And then,
so that was '09, 88,000 for two crews; 2000, you had two crews at about 70,000. So, historically
the, the Department of Corrections has just basically given the County two crews over the last
four years. So, some things are not changing, I guess, internally within Corrections to give the
County additional workline crew resources.
. . . You still feel to ask for the same amount of money?
MR. MATSUI: Uh. . .maybe last year, well, the in past. . .the transportation for them was trucks and
they would ride in the back of, bed of the truck, and there was a safety concern. So, we ended up
having to purchase vans for them, better transportation. And then there's also equipment and
tools that they need.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . So the truck they told us to buy is not good enough, so they told us to
buy vans, so we bought vans.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (laughter).. .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (laughter). . . What else does the State wants us to buy . . . (laughter).. .
for them?
MR. BAZ: . . . Mr. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Expenditures to date for the Workline, the County grant subsidy for the Workline is 86,571
for this current Fiscal Year.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: End of third, three quarters?
MR. BAZ: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that information, Mr. Baz. Mr. Carroll, question?
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COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. The. . .for Mr. Matsui, the Workline, is that for a
five-day. . .five days a week program? And is it eight-hour days?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . Mr. Director?
MR. MATSUI: No, it's not eight-hour days. I think, it's more like six hours, and that includes travel
time. So, the actual. . .time they're working would be less than six.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: So, their limit, when they go out would be, going toward Hana side,
maybe Kaupakalua Road, would be about the furthest they could go for it to be practical?
MR. MATSUI: That's correct. That's one of the things we look at--effective...effectiveness. If, if they
were to have a project in Hana, you wouldn't have too much work hours that they would actually
work.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Baisa, further questions for the Director?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran, further questions? Mr. Couch? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, if we can move our attention to. . .the bottom of 12-7, Lahaina
Restoration request? Mr. Matsui? One hundred seventy-eight thousand.
MR. MATSUI: This is a grant to the Lahaina Restoration Foundation, and basically that's to
supplement the grounds, the Lahaina Historic District I and II, and that includes the Banyan
Courtyard, Front Street, and it's also the, the harbor. There's some planters in the harbor, and
then there's a lawn area by the library that they take care of. They take care of the grounds.
Trash removal is the biggest item for them.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Let me. . .our Chairman's unique segue, I have a quick one. Is all of this
property that we provide County resources for a grant, is this all State of Hawaii property we
maintaining? The courthouse is State of Hawaii.
MR. MATSUI: I believe it's State, but it's EO'd to the County.
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (Laughter).. .
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Same old trick.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so, for those that don't understand, "EO" is an Executive Order by
the State Administration that is telling the County you need to pay for our maintenance of State
property. Is that, is that how it is in, in actuality?
MR. MATSUI: Actually it's the County requesting the land from the State to have control over the
land. And in the case of the Historic District, I think, the County has recognized that, you know,
it's a tourist attraction. It's an attraction. . .it's an amenity that the County should have control
over. So, that's the reason for the Executive Order.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So, how many acres is this that we take control of?
MR. MATSUI: Yeah, I, I don't have that number. I would guess maybe four acres.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So, this is for the four-acre area?
MR. MATSUI: Um. . .I'm, I'm just guessing. If you look at the Banyan Courtyard. . .I don't know if
that's, what, two acres? And then there's parts of Malu-ulu-o-lele Park that's. . .and, and then
across the street is the canoe Kamehameha Iki Park. So, I, I would say a total four acres.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you, Mr. Director. Ms. Cochran, questions for the
Deputy Director?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, thank you, Chair. Just, I think, Hale Paahau, Baldwin Home,
all those, kind of like all the historical landmarks are under their purview to be care taking? Is
that right or is it .. .
MR. MATSUI: I think those come under the Restoration Foundation's, and is not part of this grant.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: This 178.8 is. . .you said mainly for trash removal?
MR. MATSUI: Trash removal is a big portion of it. Um. . .hang on.
. . . It's about $53,000 worth. Then there's, you know, they need to maintain the irrigation,
grounds maintenance, taking care of graffiti, signage, and there's some special streetlights that
Lahaina uses that's historic. They need to maintain that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, one follow-up? The signage, did I not see another line item
somewhere for 10,000 strictly for signs? Is it in Public Works maybe? Does that have
anything. . .any crossover in the money designation there? Am I. . .I saw 10,000 for signage
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somewhere, and I was told it was in working conjunction with LRF for signs in the historical
districts. So, now, I'm hearing part of this is for signage, too.
MR. MATSUI: It's to maintain the signs if there's graffitis [sic], if replacing it. There may be some
overlap.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Mr. Couch, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Mr. Matsui, the, the signs that you're talking about are
they the, the interpretative signs or are they including the street signs? Because Public Works
was having issues with replacing and maintaining those because of some carpenter issues. Are
these folks involved in those signs?
MR. MATSUI: I think the signs are the interpretative signs. They're more related to the Historic
District than just your common street signs.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right, but it's my understanding that the common street signs have to
be made of wood and with wood poles or at least wood-wrapped poles--and that's where the
issue is in, that's a historic district. . .Lahaina, are they involved, is the Lahaina Restoration
Foundation involved in maintaining those signs as well?
MR. MATSUI: The street signs? No, I, I think that's under Public Works. . .for the traffic-related signs.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Matsui, this grant, from what I remember originally when I
first came on the Council and they came to discuss this grant with us because there was some
concerns, we were told that this. . .they took care all of Front Street. . .all the way up to the . . .
. . . I'm, I'm blank right there. That's one of those senior moments and I'm getting there fast.
Anyhow, up to a certain point, that they went all the way down along Front Street, up behind,
coming back across Wainee Street. And this was all going to be part of whatever historic areas,
all of Front Street was considered Historic, and that they were going to maintain, clean, you
know, they empty the trash bins, all of that, you know, not just the Bailey House, not just the
courthouse, but it was all of these various, the entire street because all of Front Street was
considered Historical. And I understand there is some discussion now and then, you know,
they've got to go and reapply and all of that. But anyhow isn't that what this was all about?
This grant was to not only maintain these parks and historic facilities, but even Malu-ulu-o-lele
and all the way across, all of Front Street was part of this grant?
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MR. MATSUI: Um. . .not all of Front Street is in the Historic District and, and the area they would be
maintaining would be the. . .a large portion. . .Front Street, which is within the Historic Districts.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I, I . . . (inaudible).. .
MR. MATSUI: So, I think, it starts from, I believe, Malu-ulu-o-lele and...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, Shaw Street, right? Isn't it from Shaw Street all the way
across? And I can't forget -MR. MATSUI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --I forget the other side where, where it ends on the other end.
MR. MATSUI: Yeah, and I'm not sure either, but it doesn't extend, you know, the entire length of
Front Street.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, I realize that, but it does go. . .and I, I'm not sure if
Papalalau [sic] or wherever. There was a point it was cut off, Lahainaluna Road, something like
that. I cannot recall exactly, but it was, you know, and I'd, you'd have to look it up. And
maybe, Chair, we can request that--the copy of or at the least basic contract, what it does, what it
entailed. And, I know, there was a jurisdiction issue, Mr. Matsui, between some Parks people
that were supposed to be maintaining the park, which is Banyan Park and, as well as the Historic
Society. There were some challenges. This was back a couple of years ago. Has, has those
issues been resolved, because there were like crossovers and there were, there were some, some
challenges in that area.
MR. MATSUI: . . . Yeah, I'm not familiar with that incident you're talking about. But, so far, we
haven't had any kind of complaints or any kind of jurisdictional issues.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, so, maybe those, those issues were resolved, 'cause this
was when I was on the Parks Committee with Mr. Medeiros, when we had that big Committee.
Remember, Mr. Chair? And, and Mr. Medeiros and I were Co-Chairs. And I know that was one
of the issues that came up, along with the, the dollar-a-year leases and all these other things were
coming up back then. So if it's been resolved, it's resolved. But I would like to know the
District, how, where it starts, where it ends. . .if we could get that, if Staff could assist us in that,
Mr. Chair? Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. Not, no questions for the Deputy Director because I
totally support this. Lahaina Restoration Foundation is a really great organization and they do a
great job for Lahaina. But, again, Mr. Chair, we, we see. . .Banyan Park is adjacent to the
courthouse, which is probably State, State property. Harbors are State property. The library is
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State property. So, once again, we're picking up the tab for the State on. . .in parks, in social
services, et cetera, et cetera. And I, I find it really objectionable that they're looking at taking
away more of our resources when they've passed the, passed the bills on to us over the
last. . .quite a number of years. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll, questions for the Deputy Director?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Yes, Chair, thank you. Along what Mr. White had said, that had
come up before when we were on the Council--about the courthouse paying a fee to use it even
though the property came under the County. Hana Courthouse, when they use the courthouse,
they pay the Hana Cultural Center and Museum for the use of that, and it was brought up about
the courthouse in Lahaina and also the library and the services they receive. And as far as I
know, when I left in 2006, it was never resolved. . .any form of payment from them to the
County for these services, but it was out there. I know that you haven't pursued that now, but I
would ask that. . .if that could be revisited. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. I guess, maybe after budget, if you so desire, I guess, the
appropriate standing committee can continue that discussion, Mr. Carroll. Ms. Baisa, any
questions?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, but a comment. I think that, you know, this is the kind of situation,
Chair, that while we've been able to be generous in the past, we really have to start, you know,
chasing the little dollars here and there--because over the big budget, they do add up. And, you
know, we need to look for revenues and we need to pay what is our responsibility, but we can't
be paying for everything and giving everything away anymore. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members, any further questions to the Department or
Mr. Matsui regarding a grant for the Lahaina Restoration Foundation in the amount of $178,828?
Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Mr. Matsui, I'm just wondering, again, this
overlapping thing--Kamehameha Iki Park and Hui 0 Woo Kaulua, I thought sort of has the
control and caretaking of that area, and also directly across the street, Malu-ulu-o-lele Park,
which is not really so much in existence is now Friends of Mokuula. . .both having different
kinds of nonprofit organizations and grants and what have you. So, how are those groups in
relation to LRF, you know, saying they have the responsibility for those areas?
MR. MATSUI: . . . The Kamehameha Iki Park does have a lease and they are responsible for, for taking
care of the grounds. And at one time, Malu-ulu-o-lele was under the County. Parts of it is still
under the County so, so there's still some, you know, overlap for the County to take care of it.
The other parts are with the Friends of Mokuula, that's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And so, the County's...LRF is, is on behalf of the County, is that
what you're saying?
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MR. MATSUI: Lahaina Restoration Foundation is under contract, yes. That's what the grant is for, for
them to take care of all of these areas. But some of the areas are under the control of different
leases, and, and so that the person who's leasing the land or, or the property is responsible for
maintaining that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you, Chair. Thank you, Mr. Matsui.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Further questions for Mr. Masui or the Department in
general regarding this request? Okay, having none, I believe, we're done with Parks
Department. Thank you very much, Mr. Matsui.
MR. MATSUI: . . . (inaudible).. .
DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Now we're going to bring down Director Johnson. . segarding Department
of Transportation requests at this time, Members.
NOTE: Silence.

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: .. . Okay, let me direct you to Page 18-4, Members, of your detailed
Budget, that's a starting point for you, please.
. . . Okay, but before that, let's see. . .why don't we go from top to bottom? Members, this is on
Page 9 of 10 of your, your grant handout. So, Director, if you would please give us some
comment on the Air Ambulance request for $672,000?
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: Yes, Mr. Chair and Members. The Air Ambulance grant is continuing on at
level funding, and we've received no indication that the State would not match the amount that
we are requesting for this particular program.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much for that. Mr. Couch, questions for the Director
or the Department?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. So, this is. . .yet another State function that the
County is providing half of, half the amount?
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, and how many patients, lifts were there last fiscal year?
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: Well, so far this year we have 20.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So far this year?
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MS. JOHNSON-WINER: So far-COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: . . .(inaudible). . .
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: --this year we have 20. And, I believe last year we had, I think it may have
been a similar number for the whole year. I don't have my stats in front of me, but it, it has been
greater in some years. It's been less in other years. Yeah. . .yeah, we had 18 to 20.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Victorino, any questions on this request?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, not at this time, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. White, any questions on this request?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, not at this time.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. This year there's no request for Ala Hou General Fund or
Dialysis Transportation General Fund. So, let us go to Bus Replacement Matching Fund,
555,000, please, Director.
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: Yes, Mr. Chair, we did provide in the detailed breakout. I don't know if we
have our copy in front of us, but we. . .this was one of the questions that was asked by
Member White last time, what the breakout was. And I believe, just from my own memory, we
had looked at replacing ten of the Paratransit buses. We outlined what the amount would be for
that, and we know we can move forward with that because of the fact that we have
reprogrammed-money currently available to us. So, we'll move forward with that. And then we
gave a scenario--because we weren't sure exactly what amount we might be able to gain on a
competitive basis from the Federal government. There were some questions as to whether or not
the funding. . .of course, earmarks are gone, but there was a question as to whether or not we
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would be able to get monies. And if the Federal government moves forward with its
implementation of competitive grants, we would then have several different scenarios that we
would hope to purchase additional buses. But because we didn't know what that amount was,
we wanted to have the money available so that we could avail ourselves of that program. If we
do not receive any Federal monies through our competitive basis, what we would intend to do is
simply see what we could purchase. This particular fund, and I realize it's kind of a, you know,
misnomer if you will, Bus Replacement Matching Fund, because it--also under FTA rules, can
be utilized for transit stops, bus stops, amenities, and it has been used in the past for that. So, we
may be able to secure monies in that regard. But in any event we would try to maximize the
purchase of buses. I wish I had something more definitive, but . . .(laughter). . . I guess, we're
all waiting--much like other departments are for what the Federal government's going to do.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that, Director. Members, questions for the Director regarding
this request? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And, and if I remember you correctly, Ms. Winer,
you were considering if we got money, to not only replace some the older buses but to look for
usage of smaller buses, especially because of our inaccessibility on our rural routes and as well
as some of the bus routes being not as heavily used as others. . .that you were looking at that for
that purpose and also getting more for your buck, in other words, more buses than, than we
would if we went with the big ones. Is that still part of your plan?
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: Yes, it is. In fact, when you get our response, you'll see under Item 1, we
give several scenarios and we do reiterate what our intentions would be as far as small buses,
maybe some mid-range, you know, mid-size buses. Because, of course, when you go out and
you have only a few riders in a bus, it's much easier to take a smaller vehicle. And in, in one or
two situations, we do have in our fleet. . .we do have vans or even sedans. So, that's not out of
the question if that were available to us.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, good, I mean, if we can, you know, whatever dollars we
get, if we can get more. . .more vehicles that we can. . .better utilize and even for, for the purpose
of fuel consumption, when you have smaller vehicles generally they're much more fuel efficient
than a large bus. And so, anything in that area that helps and stretches that dollar a little further,
we appreciate. Thank you, Ms. Winer.
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, several. I totally agree with the comments in regards to smaller
buses. You know, I spent quite a bit of time reviewing the CD that we received, and I don't see a
whole lot of difference from what I looked at last year and what I looked at this year--in terms of
many runs that really are very under-utilized with really small amounts of people. And I'm
thinking that, you know, smaller buses would be a better value for us and much cheaper to
operate, you know. Nowadays who can afford to have a V-8 gas hog . . . (laughter). . . Really.
You know, I go to the, the service station and I'm appalled--that gas tank I was buying for less
than $40 a little while ago is now costing me $50 some dollars and I have a small. . .smaller car
with a smaller engine. So, I know, that this is costing us a lot of money and, I think, we have to
start really looking at how we're spending the money we're spending on transportation. We just
cannot afford to have these big gas hogs all over the island with two or three people in them.
Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Nice to see you, Ms. Winer, Winer.
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: Aloha.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, I just wanted to reemphasize the concern or, or comments about
our surfer population, and the kids especially, that want to utilize the bus service but are not, you
know, allowed or, or able to carry the equipment like smaller surfboards. So, hopefully, if
there's a way to look into perhaps a type of rack of some kind where. . :cause bicycles are
allowed and, and some surfboards are much smaller than a bicycle, and weight-wise and
everything also. 'Cause I do know that there's a certain Council member, past Council member,
who is really fighting to rally some people together. So, I'm sure you'll be getting some calls
and e-mails and some, some voices come your way to, to say how can we, you know, work
something out that way.
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: No, thank-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: Thank you very much. And, and we always look at options. And if there are
other jurisdictions. too--through either the Council's research or any of the individuals that want
to advocate for this-- if there are bus systems, particularly in resort areas or even throughout
Hawaii, we are going over, our Department's going over on Wednesday to Oahu, and we're
going to take a look at one of their systems. And I will inquire, at that point in time, too, what
amenities they do offer. So, you can rest assured that we're trying to respond as best we can
within the parameters that we have.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Good, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Couch, questions?
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. . . Okay, and, and, Members, I am well aware of the time. Just so you know but, you know, I'm
trying to see if we can get enough progress to finish this. The Director has some other afternoon
obligations, so we are trying to also accommodate her requirements and balance it with the
Committee's requirements. Next is 18-6. There is a 500,000 request for a Transit Center. Ms.
Winer. . .Director, if you would please give us some comments on this request?
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: Yes, and, we did go through this last time. I believe, Ms. McNeff, went
through the utilization or, or at least the explanation of what these monies would be for. I have
not had the opportunity, because of our schedule and her schedule, to actually go over the details
of what this specific money would be utilized for. But from my recollection, she basically stated
last time that they were not looking at this as matching money, but they wanted to keep their
Transit Center project alive, and she felt that it would be a, a way to show good faith that the
County was still behind this particular project.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for those comments, Director. Mr. White, questions to the
Director regarding this request?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, not at this time.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much, Members. Now, if we can go to the next
request from General Fund? It is for $5,454,000. Director, comments please?
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: Yes, Mr. Chair. The program for this particular grant would encompass, let's
see, I'll just go through the detail on my list. It would include the Senior Service Transportation,
Nutrition Program, Ka Lima 0 Maui, Employment to Work, Rural Shuttle, Expanded
Rural. . .Shuttle for Molokai, Youth Transportation on Maui, Youth Transportation on Molokai,
Youth Transportation Additional Programs, Maui Adult Day Care, Dialysis, I believe. . .or no,
that's covered under a separate line. And then it would cover the community
transportation. . .Ala Hou Maui, including the i-Shuttle, and the Ala Hou for Molokai.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much, Director. Ms. Baisa, any questions to the
Department regarding this request?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Well. . .I don't have a breakdown. Because now that it's all together,
maybe the Director can help me understand. When all this began, there was an amount for
Ala Hou. Is that amount the same in this proposal?
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: Basically, we broke this down into two grant areas. Dialysis Transportation
would be--and this you'll also get in the handout that based on the questions that were asked last
time. But under the current separation, there's roughly $922,000 under Dialysis. The Social
Service Transportation, because of the way it's laid out, it would be 4,532,184, you know,
532 million, 4...4,532,000, excuse me. So, what you would be doing and what I would be doing
is working with Ms. McNeff to try to, I guess, better fill some of the gaps because we did find
areas such as Waihee. The, I believe, it's the Wailuku Country Estates or Wailuku Heights that
had been previously thought to be served. So, we're going to try to match up what the needs are
with these programs within the existing amount. So, I really cannot give a you a definitive
answer as to what the allocation would be for Ala Hou.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Well, the reason I ask the question was we saw such an enormous
increase in the amount for Paratransit, which essentially is a form of Ala Hou. And I don't see
that in this money. So, why is that?
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: The, the grant amount that was requested by Ms. McNeff remained flat. She
basically has the authorization to utilize within these programs. I could not speak to what was
done in the past. I can only speak to what I would plan to do with regard to this particular grant.
The way that the contract is structured, with MEO, is based on service hours provided, as well as
a projection of what those various programs' needs would be. So it's pretty much up to the
Director how they fulfill those. But I would hope that because there's no fuel escalation clauses
or anything of that sort, I, I hope that she can do it within that amount of money.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I find that very difficult because, you know, why are her costs
controllable and the other not? It doesn't make any sense. The other thing that I'm trying to sort
out in my mind is I know there's been a lot of discussion about the difference between a "grant"
and a "contract". And I was under the impression that if something was up for grabs and that it
didn't have a name on it, that it became a contract and then subject to bidding and procurement.
Whereas, with the grants, there is a name and it's a...for a specific agency. And I notice MEO is
listed on the grants page as well as the Paratransit Services. Meanwhile, we're being told that
the Paratransit Services will be put out to bid. So, that's my confusion. I can't follow it.
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: Well, because it's an RFP process and because it's no longer able to be bid
as a grant, it has to be bid as a contract. Unfortunately, we can't put anyone's name in there
because of the Department of Commerce and Consumer Affairs' ruling. And so that's why we
have to do that. And, you know, one of the things that, I think, some people get...and, and, I
know, you, you know, you are well aware of this--one of the things that's confusing to a lot of
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people is they're saying that Paratransit is the same as Ala Hou. That's not the same because
Ala Hou is a specific program that operates with very specific parameters in certain areas during
certain times. Paratransit is a requirement by the Federal government that when you operate a
direct route, if it operates from 5:30 in the morning until 10 o'clock at night, that you have to
offer through ADA accommodations to all of those riders that would otherwise not be able to
utilize the regular direct route. And that's the difference, and that's also the difference, I think,
in the cost.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Well, you know, we could sit here and discuss this till the cows come
home, and I don't think it's productive. I still think that many of the people who got on
Paratransit were previously served by Ala Hou, could continue to be served by Ala Hou and cost
us a lot less money, but I'm not going to go there. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Maybe I can ask Corporation Counsel Heely?
The Committee's understanding regarding this contract RFP thing is as it regards to this year's
funding, correct?
MS. HEELY: That's correct, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And the dispute over whether or not there were sufficient language to justify
a grant versus a Request for Proposal. . .option for the County to receive services?
MS. HEELY: That's correct. And, I believe, we did discuss this matter in. . .about a month ago -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MS. HEELY: --before the Budget and Finance Committee in regards to the Paratransit contract and the
legal challenge that was brought up -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MS. HEELY: --whether it was a grant or whether it was subject to procurement. And the Hearing's
Officer explained, and we explained to the Committee--and we provided the Committee a copy
of the DCCA's Hearing's Officers ruling which described his analysis, that he felt was subject to
procurement because when he looked at the definition in our Code in regards to grant, it
meant. . .it defined grant as to a specific recipient for a specific purpose. Because the, the
language in the proposal didn't include to a specific recipient, his analysis explained that he felt
it was. . .that was one of the reasons why he felt it was subject to the procurement process.
Another thing I did want to caution or remind the Committee about is the receipt of Federal
funds. Anytime the County receives Federal funds. . .example from the Department of
Transportation, there must be a...mechanism to protest the award or the project. If there, if
there's not. . .no mechanism in place, then that funding may be jeopardized, the receipt of that
funding. So.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, well, we thank you for that information. . .Director [sic]. I think for,
for the Committee this morning, this early afternoon, it does not preclude the Committee from
entertaining all options how it wants to deal with this year's budget requests. We just know how
we have to proceed with the current funding and the situation it's in because of the way language
was or was not structured in the current budget ordinance. Is that correct?
MS. HEELY: That's correct, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So, as a Committee, for this year's request, it is still to be determined
by the Committee what we would recommend to Council on how we wish to proceed with this
year's funding request. And we, we must take all, all the advantages and disadvantages of each
option before, I would think, we would reach a recommendation for Council to consider. But I
just wanted to make it clear that it is your Chair's opinion, at this point in time, that it is still
open for you to consider all options of funding. Okay?
. . . Director, you know, if, if you still wish, you know, I'm happy to finish it up for you since I
know you have some other requirements this afternoon.
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: I'm happy to stay.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so, we'll try and wrap it up as timely as possible. Members, the next
request before you is a $2.5 million request under the Highway Fund for Paratransit Services.
Director, any comments you wish to share at this time?
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: No, I think . . . (laughter). . . we've talked so much-VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: All right-MS. JOHNSON-WINER: --about Paratransit that I think the Members are well aware of -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: --you know, what the situation is.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Members, the Chair, would just ask if you have questions.
Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: . . . No, not at this time. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. How did you come up with the 2.5 million?
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: Based on ridership. We came up with the formula and the estimates based on
what we would need.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And based on what price per trip?
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: Yeah, we have an approximate cost. Currently, if there are bids that come in
lower, of course, that would impact. But basically, you can't go out with a contract unless you
have the projected funding there to actually fund that contract.
NOTE: Silence.

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: . . . Okay, so, you don't want, you don't want to mention what the, what
the basis of your calculation was as far as the, the price is concerned? I'm just, we're just trying
to. . .or maybe you can tell me what the rider -MS. JOHNSON-WINER: I think...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --total ridership is. . .that you're projecting?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: In the Program Budget, Mr. White-COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Uh-huh?
MR. BAZ: --on Page 20-8 of the Proposed Budget, there are details as far as cost per passenger trip and
projected ridership.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. What, what's the projected ridership?
MR. BAZ: For FY '12, they're projecting 55,000 passenger trips.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And just so we're clear, and again forgive me, Director, this
$2.5 million from the General. . .Highway Fund is in case we don't get the Federal dollars, that
this would be your, your, your option or you set-aside to assist you in, in taking care of our
requirements in the Paratransit area?
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MS. JOHNSON-WINER: Exactly. We, we did put a placeholder in the event that we did get
Paratransit funding under 5311. We put a placeholder under Grant Revenue, but we're hoping
that we won't have to utilize all this money. It's just simply, at this point, difficult for us to
know whether the grant that we would ordinarily get or the pass-through would even come
through in enough time to meet the fiscal year. But if at any time we do get that money, we
certainly, we'll pass along that information, you know, to the Council, letting you know that
we've received an allocation.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. Could you let us know what the amount of that potential
funding is?
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: I think in our estimates under Grant Revenue, we had listed what we were
hoping for. I can tell you in the last, I think, it was '09 and '10, our share of the 5311 monies
was about 1.1 million. So, that was two years' worth of money. And we're hoping that we can
do the same thing again, but we don't know if we'll get '11 and '12 together, or if we'll even get
'11.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: But we have received the '09 and '10 amounts or?
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: We, we got that this past year, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Both?
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: We got two years . . . (laughter). . . together because-COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay.
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: --of how slowly they execute grants at the State level.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran? Okay, Mr. Couch? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: None.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much, Members. Now, for the big boy-MS. JOHNSON WINER: . . . (laughter).. .
-

-59-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 25, 2011

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --$6,977,000 under Public Transit Highway Fund. Ms. Johnson-Winer .. .
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: Yes-VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --comments?
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: Yeah, and, and as you well know . . .(laughter). . . we have, in many cases,
grown and we're always looking at, I guess, a system that is always behind the curve--because
we're trying to keep pace with ridership. And our indications right now is that ridership will be
up and this is what we need currently with the present vendor in order to continue services for
our direct routes that we have.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Committee, questions? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Well, you know, you can only beat something so far. But we have
$7 million this year and some change, and we're looking at pretty much $7 million next year.
And I'm wondering if we're going to run into another situation where we are grossly
underfunded. . .because of what is happening with fuel costs and an aging fleet. You know, I
used to deal with repairs and maintenance. I know what it costs. One transmission, $30,000 or
whatever. You know, this is a really tough program. And unless we start doing some
cost-cutting measures--and this is why I would like to see a very thorough study of this program,
now that it is as old as it is. You know, it started right about 2005. So, it's got five, six years
under its belt. So, I think, a good analysis of it--what's it doing, where people are riding, where
the runs are under-utilized. . .that could possibly be switched, smaller buses, you know, and a
good study would give us a better direction of where we're going. Otherwise, it could be a black
hole. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. And that is why it's called a subsidy, Members. It cannot pay
for itself so the tax base must subsidize the program. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And this is, taken expansion of routes into
consideration at all?
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: No, there's no expansion-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: None.
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: --of routes. It's just keeping the direct routes as we have. And the current
vendor has no fuel escalation clause in the contract. Therefore, fuel cost will not be added into
this equation.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Not at this time.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White? Okay. I don't know if you already responded, Director, and if
you have, you know, we'll, we'll, we'll look into that. But. . .where you, did the Committee ask
about the true, the historics of the level of subsidy between what we put out each year and what
we receive back? I, I know the riders have voluntarily tried to assist us, and then the Council
established, I guess, $1 fare. . .but could you tell us what is your, for, maybe for just this current
year, what, what you're looking at currently as . . .
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: For-VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --the difference?
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: For, for the actual revenues generated, I believe, we're looking at somewhere
in the neighborhood of $2 million, you know, for the revenues that would be generated -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Roughly. . .roughly.
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: --for this particular item. And if we do, again, if we get Paratransit money,
then 5311 monies would also be able to be utilized, but I know you have rates and fees to
consider yet, too. But, you know, those, those are basically...I, I would make one comment and
that's generally from my work that I have been able to at least glean what the trend is-people. . .the last time the Council increased the rates, it took about six months to recover
ridership to pre-increase levels. So, it took about six months to get back up to that level from...I
believe, that was from when we did away with the free routes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, we, as Councilors we know there is nothing free.
MS. JOHNSON WINER: . . . (laughter).. .
-

COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (laughter).. .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: There is nothing free. But thank you for those comments, Director. We
appreciate that.
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Is there any, any questions that needs to be asked regarding this $6 9 million
request? Okay, if not, let us go to the last one for today. Members, at this time, it is the $50,000
request under the Public Transit Program General Fund. Director, if you have any comments to
share?
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MS. JOHNSON-WINER: Yes, that was the bus stop signage. We actually took a look at what we were
expending in this area, because this particular line item is used for. . .in fact, I think, we gave a
breakdown of what it was utilized for in our summary to the Council on our previous handout.
But in any event, it just closely approximates what we were actually spending.
NOTE: Pause while Vice-Chair Hokama conferred with Committee Staff

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, questions for the Director? I apologize for that short
interruption. Mr. White, questions for Director? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: None.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. . .for bus stop signage--new ones or just, you know, fixing
current ones being...needing fixing or?
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: It, it covers both replacement and it covers some new areas as we're
implementing some of our bus stops, but it also goes for the branding of the vehicles. And, you
know, we have Maui Printing Company which is also included in that, which is the...it's not the
signs itself, it's the actual schedules that are produced. You know-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So-MS. JOHNSON-WINER: --so every time we change a schedule, we have to produce a new one. So, we
did make some modifications, and that's fairly. . .costly.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: The brochures?
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: The brochures, yes-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh.
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: --to put out the brochures.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And has nothing to do with bus shelters?
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: Not at this time, but if there were signs to indicate that it was a bus stop and
that sign. . .because we're doing a new center or a new hub or in this case, I think down on
Waiale we're actually doing a new stop, then we would replace the sign.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. This might be the place where we could ask this question.
What about the signs on. . .inside the bus where we can do advertising? Are we getting any
revenue from that or are we looking to increase that?
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: There's a separate ordinance which was sent down which should be, I
believe, already. . .and I'm not sure which Committee it went to. But anyway, we sent that
ordinance down for advertising. Currently, we only put in nonprofit advertisements or very
small signage, that was all that was currently required or currently enabled by the legislation that
we have. But we would be happy to review with Council what some of the options are once that
particular item moves forward.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Also in proposed rates and fees for FY '12 Budget, we have included the advertising item.
So, as we discuss rates and fees later this week, that will be an item to discuss.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members, further questions on this financial request under
Transportation? Okay, having none, we thank the Director for her time this morning and early
afternoon.
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: Thank you. Thank you very much, Committee Members and Committee
Chair. And we appreciate you going into your lunch hour. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Members, we shall continue review of OED
grants after our break. We shall be in recess till 2:00 p.m. . . . (gavel).. .

RECESS:

12:25 p.m.

RECONVENE:

2:05 p.m.

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(gavel). . . The Budget and Finance Committee shall return to order.
This is the 25 th of April, 2011.
DEPARTMENT OF WATER SUPPLY
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: We are still under review of grants, particularly within the Office of
Economic Development. But at this time. . .the Committee shall direct its attention to grant
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requests from the Department of Water Supply or through the Water...Department of Water
Supply. So. . .let's go to Page 10 of 10, Members.
. . . The first grant we have on this list is the Leeward Haleakala Forest Restoration. It is a grant
from Water Funds in the amount of 37,500. Director Taylor, any comments for the Committee
regarding this request?
MR. TAYLOR: Mr. Chair, when we were here for our Operations B Account, we, we did answer some
questions at that time on our grants. Basically, all of them are for critical watershed restoration
or protection. If there's any specific questions on any of the grants today, obviously we can add
more information. And I've brought our, our Acting Division Head of our Water Resources
Division, Mr. Meleka, and he can answer any specific questions you have on any of the grants.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. First one, Members, Leeward Haleakala? Questions,
Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, thank you, Chair. I am very supportive of these grants. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Same also, no questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We'll allow Mr. Carroll some moments to. . .get situated.
. . . Hi, Bob. We just started the Water grants. We're on the first one, which is the Leeward
Haleakala Forest...Restoration, Mr. Carroll, for $37,500. You have any questions for the
Department? Okay, thank you. Let us look at the East Maui Watershed Protection request. It is
for the amount of 142,500. You heard the Director. Any specific questions, Ms. Baisa, East
Maui?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, thank you, Chair. This, again, is very important money to the
preserving our watershed. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Cochran?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No...oh, I guess, yeah, quick. The amount is quite substantial from
the other watershed protection. Is it just due to the acreage and size of this area of the island
that's in protection?
MR. MELEKA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Councilmember Cochran. Actually, there are two grants
for that. Each one is 71,250. One for Tri-Isle, and the other one is for the...Waikamoi Preserve.
So they are divided, actually. But the intent is to, is to protect the upper elevation rain forest
from feral pigs and invasive plants.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you.
MR. MELEKA: Does that answer your question?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I was just curious the, you know, much higher -MR. MELEKA: Amount.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --yeah, amount here. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch, questions? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You said, you. . .I'm sorry. You said that is divided between
Waikamoi and East Maui. . .the East Maui Watershed. The two of them, right? So,
you. . :cause you never did, even when we looked at it in our. . .on 19-12 it is one, it is one
grant. It doesn't say there's a, a division in that, yeah?
MR. MELEKA: They are...they are managed by two entities, but for the same watershed.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . . Okay, just. . .maybe, Mr. Chair, it might be better if it just
showed us that. That way we understand what this all means, because it does look like a very
big disproportional size versus the others.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But, you know, what it is. Thank you for the explanation. Thank
you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you, Mr. Victorino. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No questions, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll, any questions on this request?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: . . . No.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. East Molokai Watershed Protection, 37,500. . .again, from the
Water. . .Water Fund. Questions, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, not at this time.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll, anything for East Molokai?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: . . . No.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Next, we have Maui Nui Botanical Gardens. Mr. Director, any comments,
$35,000?
MR. TAYLOR: . . . This. . .Maui Nui Botanical Gardens basically deals with native plants. There's
donations of native plants, public education, and further efforts with conservation and protection,
which is basically what this grant is basically about.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Director. Mr. Baz, this. . .grantee, this is the only
place that they, they have a grant request in? There's no grant request from Parks or other
General Fund areas?
MR. BAZ: Uh, Mr. Chair, give me one second.
. . . I think they're in Office of Economic Development as well.
. . . They may be-VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes--66-
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MR. BAZ: --in the Environmental Protection section of . . .
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Agriculture.
MR. BAZ: . . . of the Grants and Disbursements for Water and Environmental Resource Protection and
Conservation if, when we get into the Office Economic Development.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BAZ: But in that, they're not listed as a line item grantee.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . Okay, we have a $100,000 request from General Fund; and a 35,000
from Special Funds. Okay, Members, questions regarding this request? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, not at this time.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. . .she's not here. . .but I can tell you, Members, that when this
organization came for it's one-time, first-time only request years ago under Parks, it was to get
seed money to create a ability to have a concession to be self-sufficient within a five-year
timeframe. That's the master plan they gave the Council. And my words with that organization
is people like me don't forget. So this annual request is getting burdensome with me, because
that's not the agreement Council gave when it gave its first allocation of grant support--was to
get self-sufficient and off the County's dollars.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Baz?
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MR. BAZ: When we. . .Mayor and I met with the grantee, that was expressed to them and that was
discussed, and they are working towards that goal.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good. Good, good, I'm happy to hear that, Mr. Baz. And again, I know
this is a new Director and she needs time to, you know, get her program squared away. So, I'm
happy to hear that. Any other questions regarding Maui Nui Botanical Gardens?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: What was the year you said they originally came for that one-time
ask, did you say?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Six or seven. . .so, that would be about 2000 and . . .
. . . about 2005, 2006.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . Next, we have a request of 180,000 Special Funds, Water Department,
Miconia Containment and Removal. Mr. Director?
MR. TAYLOR: . . .Uh. . .I think Miconia, I think most everyone is familiar with Miconia and how, if
Miconia takes over watershed areas, it could ruin the watershed and ruin our availability to, to
get water from these areas. So I think we all understand how important this is.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Victorino, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I, I support this wholeheartedly. I've been up in
the helicopter and seen the Miconia infestation. But just in a, in a general sense, you know, we,
we were talking earlier about the fact that the State has reduced their funding of a number of
social service projects and environmental projects. And, and we all know that DLNR has always
been significantly underfunded for the job that they're required to do. But, I think, we also need
to take a look at our own budgets in that we are actually reducing some pretty important projects
for our watershed at a time when we are expecting the Water Department to go on and, and
continue to increase resources. And this may be an area that we need to take another look at
restoring some of the funding, rather than. . .rather than just a flat fund. And maybe if
somebody's watching this involved with. . .and I wish I'd thought of this question this morning
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while they were here, but I think it would be interesting to find out whether they think we're
gaining ground on the Miconia and other invasive species or losing ground. That would
certainly have an impact on my decision. Thank you, Chair. And you, you guys may have
a. . .have something, idea on how we're doing, Mr. Taylor?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Department, do you have a response to Mr. White's concern about the battle
of Miconia-MR. TAYLOR: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --whether we're winning the war?
MR. TAYLOR: I don't know. Um, I. . .what I do know is that the problem is so big that we're nowhere
close to eradicating it. So the question is how, how low can we go and still get by. So I'm, I'm
sure the groups we give this money to have a better idea. I don't happen to know that right now,
but I do know that, again, we, I'm sure we can give them twice this much and we still wouldn't
eradicate the problem. So it's a question of, of what can we afford.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. And as for that question, we're treading water,
but we're sinking. We are not keeping up with it fast enough. As you know, Miconia, the
spread of it is, it's, for a lack of a better word, ferocious. Seeds can stay in the ground for eight
years. A small tree can scatter how much. We're just barely being able to contain it now. If we
had not pursued this actively before the State was giving money, we would have lost our forest
already, literally. I realize there's other invasive species out there, but there is nothing like
Miconia. We're not paying it enough attention, period. And we are going to pay a terrible price
unless we start paying attention. Before when we were doing it, then we were giving like
350,000 from Water and from the Council, and we managed to get it down to where it was
manageable. And the State was giving like $100,000 for the entire State at that time. And then
during the Lingle Administration, they had $5 million over a four-year period, which is long
gone. And now, I do not know how enlightened the State is and how important they, if they
realize the importance of this--not only to Maui but to other places. But our concern is Maui.
And if we do not increase the funding and increase the effort on this, you will reach a point in
time where it's critical mass and we are not going to be able to have an affect on it. It is going to
take over. We need to keep it down. They have done admirably, but. . .we need to put more
effort into it or we will lose our forest. And I say will. This is not an opinion. This is what will
happen. So I would hope that we could reconsider the effort that we are going to spend on this.
Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Carroll. Ms. Baisa?
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Ah, yes, thank you, Chair. I can pretty much verify what
Member Carroll has said because when Ms. Penniman was making her rounds I asked her. And
she said we were just holding our own but that it would take a lot more money and a lot more
effort to really get rid of it. And, you know, it's really sad that we're sitting here and again we're
hearing this thing about the State not doing its fair share. And, you know, for them to even think
about taking money that, I believe, belongs to us when we're trying to do so much that really is
their responsibility really irks me. And, I think, the people of this County should be on the
phone, should be on the e-mail, and should be letting them know that it's not acceptable. Thank
you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Mr. Taylor, so this portion, the 180 is divvied up
amongst several groups, such has MISC and others?
MR. TAYLOR: I believe all of this money goes to MISC.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. And the Miconia overrun is primarily in the East section,
yeah, of our island? I don't think. . .we don't have any in West Maui, do we? Just East, yeah?
MR. MELEKA: Mainly East, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And then that draws me to. . .sony, Chair, can I follow up? Draws
me to the upper. . .ask for that 142.5 for East Maui. So, East Maui gets the Miconia Containment
Removal monies along with the East, East Maui Watershed Protection? So quite a bit of the
monies are situated strictly for the East section.
MR. MELEKA: Yeah. And I, I was told, by the way, that actually there is a containment. We are
gaining ground in terms of containing the problem; but eradication, we are still long way.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Uh-huh.
MR. MELEKA: However, containment is very important for new trees.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Mr. Taylor, do you have, have an idea of how much area,
how much watershed is being affected on this by Miconia?
MR. MELEKA: . . . We can get this information, but I don't have it right now.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, because I, I echo the sentiments of my colleagues in that we
need to. . .while the State is lacking in their, in their duties, we. . .water is very important. So,
we need to protect the watershed as much as possible. I would certainly support FY '09 levels
on this one, at least.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . You just need to help us find where we're going to get it from,
Mr. Couch.
. . . Okay, is there further questions on this request for Miconia Containment and Removal,
180,000, Members? Okay, if not, we're going to move on to West Maui Watershed Protection.
And then before I ask you for questions, the Chair would just say that in. . .best of my
recollection, going back to the Maui Nui Botanical Gardens, I think the original. . .master plan
concept that the Council saw was, I think, in 2000-2001, the original. . .component. . .for that
proposal. Okay, West Maui Watershed Protection, 71,250. Ms Cochran, questions on this
request?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, I, I think, you know, they do the best they can with what they
have. And again, I think, our watershed is extremely important. And if there were monies to be
had, I'd definitely be willing to add more to it. But, again, that will be worked out. So, thank
you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Again, Mr. Taylor, what are the issues on the West Maui
side if it's not Miconia?
MR. TAYLOR: I know this group deals a lot with weed removal, pig fences. Obviously, on the West
Side, you know, pigs are a big problem and. . .as well as other invasive species.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . . No, I think, I'm very familiar with all these areas, and I can
echo the same sentiment--more money may be needed in this area. But I'll also say that a lot of
private landowners have been very generous in assisting us, too, if I'm not mistaken. I have
known many of the landowners in many of East and West Maui for which sometime people get
upset as big land developers, but they've also been very assistant in us, our efforts. So, you
know, we sometimes fail to recognize their efforts and their assistance in helping us check this,
not only Miconia, but any of the invasive species, even helping us with the fencing and all that.
So, you know, let's, let's not forget to thank them, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
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MR. TAYLOR: And, and, Mr. Victorino, other groups that are involved with funding them include
Kaanapali Land Company, Kahoma Land, Maui Land and Pine, State Division of Forestry, and
Wailuku Water Company, among others. So this is a, a nonprofit that, that does get wide support
from a number of, of the stakeholders.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you for that information. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Once again, Mr. Victorino has said it all. Mahalo, Chair.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(laughter). . .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You are so fortunate.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: . . .(laughter). . .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Yes, Chair, thank you. For the Department, that section is, like you
said, feral pigs and deer are one of the major problems up there for erosion and affecting that.
Does the Water Works, are they supporting any of the eradication or control programs?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Department?
MR. TAYLOR: They certainly support things like control, again, pig fence. . .animal fences are a big,
are a big part of how they do that. Whether or not they are involved with eradication, I do not
know.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: When I say eradication, we were, talked before about eradication of
certain sections, you know, with fencing and possible fencing like they did on Molokai to
preserve over there, and I believe Lanai, too, they had that upper level fence-VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: --in order to keep them out of the most sensitive areas. And I
haven't heard anything after that for West Maui. But I've been gone for four years, so I just was
wondering.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Department, you have any comments?
MR. TAYLOR: We, we know that it's mainly animal control, but frankly we, we don't, we don't
micromanage their, their efforts to best protect the watershed. You know, they're experts at that.
And exactly what their priorities are in each area, we don't know. We can inquire that further,
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you know, and get back to you in writing if, if you need that information, but we don't have that
right now.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: One last thing, I don't expect you to micromanage, but I would
expect support. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much, Mr. Carroll. Ms. Cochran, any further
questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, I don't believe we have deer though, West Maui. Pigs,
definitely a problem. I believe West Maui Watershed was here earlier and mentioned fencing.
They are working diligently on fencing right now. So. . .and then, of course, with all this
partnerships, it's a combined effort so that's great. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh. So, so, Department, is there deer. . .axis deer issues in West Maui
or, or, or not? We know they've been in the cane fields.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: . . .(inaudible). . .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: We know they've been in the reservoirs-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . .(inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: . . .(inaudible). . .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And so, but do, would you, do you know what the current status,
Mr. Taylor?
MR. TAYLOR: I would just say that there are number of people in front me who are, who are shaking
their heads up and down vigorously indicating that a number of people in the audience
today. . .appear to think that there are a lot of deer in the West Maui Mountains. And since I, I
haven't seen any, I will believe them.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, they're smart animals--where there's no pressure is where
they're going to go. So, if there's pressure on this side, they're going to go the opposite way.
Just like Lanai, they're all in the city when there's hunting season.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: . . .(laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: . . . (laughter).. .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: It's a safe place to be.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (Laughter).. .
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . .(inaudible). . .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, any further questions for our Department of Water Supply regarding
Water Department Grants in this area, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Staff, is there any further grants under Water Supply that we need to
review? Okay, thank you. Mr. Taylor, we thank you and your Department for being with us this
afternoon regarding your grants. Thank you very much.
MR. TAYLOR: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
OFFICE OF THE MAYOR - OFFICE OF ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, let us. . .go to Page. . .5 of 5 on your handout please, Members.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Five of ten, huh?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Five of ten.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you. I was looking for five of five.
NOTE: Pause

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . .(inaudible). . . grants, yeah, for ED.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (inaudible).. .
NOTE: Pause.

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . Okay, we have Ms. Rasmussen from the Office of the Mayor, Economic
Development section. She is our Coordinator and has oversights over. . .a lot of the next grants
we're going to go through. Okay, are you ready, Teena?
MS. RASMUSSEN: I am. Yes, . . .(inaudible). . .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, let us take the first grant, Members, under Agriculture Promotion.
It's on Page 11-12.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Mr. Chair, would you mind if I just made a couple comments before we start?
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, please do.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Would that be okay?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay, thank you. I just have a little framework to put around this budget that
we're about ready to present to you. When we came into office, we found out that we had about
a month to prepare our budget for our Department, and we quickly realized we were going to
need to get up to speed as to who we were giving grants to, what they were spending these public
funds on, and what are the outcome/benefits to Maui County? We interviewed virtually every
organization who had a line item in our budget, either in person or on the phone. Many of them
were surprised, actually, by the invitation to meet with us, saying that hadn't had to do this
before. . .with our office. We learned that all these grantees were very sincere and their
intentions were all in the right place. But the question became--was the program in the right
place for Maui County to put its limited resources? So through these interviews we were able to
get a very clear picture of the work being carried out. We were able to spot redundancies that
should be eliminated, partnering that should occur, grants not being executed properly, and new
programs and ideas that could be explored. Our Mayor has let all of us in the Administration
know that he takes his fiduciary responsibility very seriously to our citizens, and that
responsibility is always at the forefront of our decisions at Economic Development. Having
been a small business owner myself, for the last 32 years, I know how hard people work to pay
their taxes. Our unemployment rate on Maui is hovering at 8 percent, Lanai is 5.3 percent, and
Molokai is a whopping 12 percent. Five years ago, our unemployment rate on Maui was only
2.4 percent. I wish that all government officials across our State understood that hundreds of
our businesses in Maui County are on the brink of bankruptcy. Just in the last 12 months they
have been hit with an oil barrel tax that was increased 2,000 percent; multiple new fees;
unemployment insurance that has increased between 100 to 400 percent, depending on your
company; medical insurance premiums that have increased by double digits; and gasoline prices
that have increased by 20 percent just since last year. All of this has created. . .has occurred
during a time when they've had huge downturn in sales. It is the perfect storm for business
disaster. And when I see articles that describe all of the new taxes and fees being proposed at
our Legislature right now, I truly cringe at the devastating effect this is going to have on our
economy. I've had business owners tell me that they have poured all of their savings and their
retirement funds back into their businesses just hoping that they can outlast this recession. Many
of them will lose everything they spent their lives building. One only has to drive through
Kahului or Wailuku to see the empty storefronts and offices to see that this real. In the short
three months we've been here, we've only scratched the surface on our. . .to see the potential of
these budgeted Economic Development funds and move them into larger economic impact for
Maui County. One year from now, our Mayor will hold me and our entire Economic
Development team accountable for showing measurable economic impact from these programs.
We accordingly will be doing the same to these organizations who receive these public funds.
Businesses and employees alike are expecting us to create new opportunities for jobs. This
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budget reflects what we believe will give us the most impact for each dollar invested by Maui
County. So, with that, I'm open for questions. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Rasmussen. Any questions on. . .comments she has shared
so far, Members? Okay, having none, let us go to Agriculture Promotion. The request before
the Committee at this time is $125,000. It is on Page 11-12 of your Budget Details, Members.
Ms. Rasmussen, any specific, additional comment on this Agriculture Promotion request?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Well, I would like to mention--because it is an increase--why we're asking for an
increase. We have a very. . .exciting opportunity that has come our way. In March of 2012,
which will be part of this next budget year, the Philadelphia International Flower Show is
making the entire theme of their show Hawaii, the Islands of Aloha. And this is going to be a
very big opportunity for Hawaii and our value added businesses, because the State of Hawaii
has, has negotiated 40 booths for a Made in Hawaii marketplace. This flower show has 300,000
people that attend in seven days, and they pay $30 to get into the door to see this show. It's. .
.covers acres and acres of convention space. This is a big initiative for our County, and we will
get 10 of those 40 booths for Maui County. And our Visitors Bureau will be one of those,
because all the visitor bureaus will be there. This is going to be also sponsored by HTA. I'm,
I'm trying to involve a whole bunch of our organizations--the Maui Flower Growers, the Maui
County Farm Bureau. We've already been in contact with Maui Visitors Bureau. And out of
this Agriculture Fund we also want to use some funds there to be able to help get the. . .our
value-added products back there and to potentially help with the shipping of the products,
because they have the potential to sell a lot of their product and get it into the hands of a lot of
people. So, that is one of the reasons why we asked for the increase there.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Questions? Mr. White, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. That certainly sounds like a very exciting
opportunity. Have you checked. . .since one of Maui's own is. . .has blossomed in
Philadelphia. . .I'm just wondering if you've asked whether this is during baseball season or not?
ALL: . . .(Laughter). . .
MS. RASMUSSEN: March, I don't -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Spring training.
MS. RASMUSSEN: --I don't think that's baseball, unfortunately.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Oh, shucks.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: April.
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MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah, now that would be a great, that would be a great thing. I don't know if we
can entice him to show up, but that would be great--have a Flyin' Hawaiian at the, at the flower
show.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: . . . Not at this time, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Not at, not now.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I'm curious. So, this is to promote Maui-grown flowers and-

MS. RASMUSSEN: Well actually value-added products. Obviously, we can't take fresh vegetables
back there because, you know, it's, it's. . .this is Hawaii value-added products that we will be
taking back. So, and, but we're actually hoping because our pineapple company is exporting,
we're hoping we can take the pineapple company. We're hoping that we can take some of the
flower companies that do gift boxes on the Internet so that they can show their, their things. And
then potentially the Maui onions because they do export, you know, and if they have...the, the
criteria is going to be they're going to have to have a website in order for people to order
again--because that's kind of the idea--and they're going to have to have enough quantity of
product that they can continue selling. That's one of the things they require--that they have
product for the whole show. So, we have to take. . .so we're looking at. . .obviously, the
Lavender Farm. We're looking at some of our nurseries that do export of, you know, potted
things and packages, that, that sort of thing. Jelly and jam companies could be there.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair? So, I'm just. . .the. . .so, it's basically to shed light on the
products that we produce here on Maui or Hawaii to the rest of the world -MS. RASMUSSEN: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and to hopefully start opening doors of marketing and shipping
and all this stuff.
MS. RASMUSSEN: That's correct. And we think because it's on the East Coast. . .we think that there
will be a lot of buyers that actually come in to just look to see if there are Hawaii products that
they might be interested in carrying. And certainly we'll be doing some work to invite them to
come, because it would great to be able to set up a stream of business after the show. I mean that
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would be, obviously, the, the, the big reason to do this. We are not going to pay the, the
companies' airfare or their accommodations. They're going to have to do that themselves, but
we want to assist with their booth and we want to assist them with getting their product back
there.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, I have a follow-up.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And so, the, the companies. . .does, does there have to
be a percentage of products that are actually grown, handmade, Maui, you know, versus things
shipped in, as in outside flowers that I know get . . . (inaudible).. .
MS. RASMUSSEN: Oh, they, we would not take any foreign-grown products.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, it's strictly Maui grown -MS. RASMUSSEN: It's value, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --Maui made, Maui.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes, yes, and, and, and value added. I mean, obviously, a jam and a jelly company
might have something they have to purchase from outside, but it's, it's made here. So, that's
what we're looking at.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Couch? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. This is and I can speak. . .I've spent much time
in Philly, and they are very much into Maui.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Oh, good, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, let me tell you. You don't have to tell them Maui.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay. . . .(laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You just mention the Flyin' Hawaiian and they know all about
. . .(inaudible). . .
MS. RASMUSSEN: That's right. Okay . . . (laughter).. .
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, you guys better do a good job because the name will be on the
line.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I will get reports back.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah, I'm sure you will. Okay, I-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
MS. RASMUSSEN: --I will.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --that's all I got to say about that.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . .(inaudible). . . small kine, small kine . . . (inaudible).. .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White, did I ask if you had a question for this?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Next, Ms. Rasmussen, Maui Aloha Aina.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ten thousand dollars.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Go to. . .CTAHR? Were we on...oh, nobody had questions about this one? Oh,
they're going in that order. Okay, I'm sorry. Okay, so, yes. . .questions? I'm sorry.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Do you have any, any comment?
MS. RASMUSSEN: I, I will have, yes, I will make some comments here. I know that you've had a lot
of speakers speak about this conference, and I know that Mr. Mina is questioning why his grant
was cut by 50 percent. We feel. . .I, I want to preface this by saying just because our office cuts
a grant does not mean that we don't think it's a good event. I think that what the OED
money. . .a lot of it is actual seed money to get an idea and an event started and going. And
when it becomes. . .when it almost, you know, when it can stand on its own two feet. . .then we
need to start letting go. Otherwise, you're, you would have. . .my list of grants would be, you
know, hundreds and hundreds . . . (laughter). . . of grants if we never let go of anything. We're
giving him, we're, we're, we budgeted him $10,000. We feel that his conference is a success.
We did send our Ag Specialist to it this year. We feel that this is adequate to keep that
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conference going at the level that it is. He's been able to get most of the speakers' fees waived,
and he is bringing in. . .we are, I guess, we're paying for some of the airfare for his speakers and
the, and the accommodations. He should, still should be able to have plenty to do that with. He
does charge for the event. The only point of contention in this grant was that Mr. Mina was
traveling himself, going himself to the mainland to attend two trade shows. . .and he says to, you
know, in order to get speakers for his conference. But we felt that that's an inappropriate use of
this grant money. And in fact my predecessor actually sent him a letter. . .specifically asking,
telling him that the mainland travel for him to go to the mainland to trade shows and his airfare
and accommodations and hotel and car was not an appropriate use for this grant. Now, however,
when we came into office, I called him on the phone and we had a conversation about his grant.
And I said I understand that your grant is. . .you're going to the mainland to look for speakers
and he said, yes, I am, and he's still going to two trade shows. So, we felt that that's just
not. . .there's probably 100 farms Upcountry that would love the taxpayers of Maui County to
pay for them to go to a trade show and to pay their accommodations and their car. We just didn't
think it's an appropriate use of County funds, but we're totally supportive of the event and we
think that the $10,000, he can still produce it just fine.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much for those comments. Mr. Carroll, any
questions? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes. Thank you for the, thank you for the expense and revenue sheet,
which I had wanted to take a look at. And. . .so on this sheet it shows speaker travel of $4,000;
and it shows speakers that have. . .well, let's, let's look at the County money and how it's spent.
Speaker travel, $4,000; equipment rental, $5,000; and the mainland travel of the $2,500 and the
mainland hotels and cars, this is for Mr. Mina to go to the mainland?
MS. RASMUSSEN: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So, of the grant, $4,500 went on his trips and, and whatever costs were
involved?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh. That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And he brought in, in conference fees. . .$9,100. Do we know what,
what these registration fees are like? Somebody mentioned this morning about scholarships.
One of the testifiers said they gave scholarships. Do you have any idea what these registration
fees go for?
MS. RASMUSSEN: You know, I, I don't know what they charge. I, I thought we saw on the website,
their website. Do we know? It's like $80.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Per person?
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MS. RASMUSSEN: With the lunch, per person, right. And, I think, there may be like a couple of
add on things that they can purchase as well, you know, that they. . .they pay for.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: It's not possible to make this self-sufficient?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Well, I, I think it, I think it probably is possible to make it self-sufficient. I didn't,
I didn't want to take him from, you know, 20 to 10, you know, to, to zero, because we, we did
want to make a statement that we value this event. But certainly we'll be looking at that going
forward.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I, I think what I'm trying to say is being that we have issues about some
of the expenses, what would we be willing to contribute to? And then maybe we should base it
on that.
MS. RASMUSSEN: In that case, you know, maybe. . .helping defray the cost of his speakers, you
know, would be the appropriate place. But you might have to discuss that further with Mr. Mina.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Well, you know, it's possible that we can proviso the language.
MS. RASMUSSEN: . . . Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So, that's, that's something we can take a look at.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: That's why I wanted your recommendation.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes. So-COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay. Okay, thank you.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, no questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no questions.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . Okay, let's move on. This is under General Funds, Maui Nui Botanical
Gardens, $100,000. Ms. Rasmussen, any comments?
MS. RASMUSSEN: So as you know, the County does own this Botanical Gardens, and, and basically
this, our organization is charged with maintaining it. And, and so, we're, you know, this is what
we're proposing. We, I mean, they, they had indicated that, you know, they have struggled to
maintain this amount of, you know, this property. It's a substantial piece of property. So, we
feel that this is warranted because it is County property.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
MS. RASMUSSEN: I think they do a very good job on a very small budget.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . . They actually draw. . .this, this one, and then we have the
other one from the Water Department, so. . .so, in sum total it's 130 something.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thirty something thousand.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, something like that.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh. Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, it's not just 100,000. It's 130 something. And I'm familiar
with the area. It's a pretty big area-MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --at the old zoo, and we all remember that. Do you feel that, in
your opinion, in looking at that, that property, Ms. Rasmussen, that they're doing what you think
we could do best with that property or other things could be done on that property? What-MS. RASMUSSEN: I think that we, we didn't have the time to really explore it. We actually did have a
conversation about other things they could bring to the property.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
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MS. RASMUSSEN: What we actually think that is very possible is that they could rent the space out
for event. . .for certain kinds of events. So, they could rent it out for maybe other types of
fundraisers or, you know, and, and--`cause they have a stage and they have some very unique -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Is the...
MS. RASMUSSEN: --areas there.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Is the amphitheatre within their boundaries or is it within our
boundaries?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Oh, it's actually -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It's part of our Parks?
MS. RASMUSSEN: --okay . . . (inaudible).. .
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, if you don't mind? I. . .we did, like I said, Mayor and I had a conversation with
them about this.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. BAZ: And for them to, these are some of the ideas they have for self-sufficiency. They do have
some requests and challenges to overcome, and one of them would be possible use of the
amphitheatre. It's under the Parks Department, as far as Keopuolani right now. So, that, that's
one of the suggestions and, and their ideas.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, yeah, 'cause I wasn't sure where the boundary was on that
one. So, that is still part of Keopuolani Park?
MR. BAZ: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The amphitheatre. Okay. Yeah, well, I think, we can do some
other things with that property. It is, it is a nice area and if, you know-MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --if done right, it could really be a-MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --an area where we could bring in money.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Parking is there.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Everything's available right there.
MR. BAZ: Right. Mr. Chair, well, yeah, one of their ideas is to promote more of an agricultural
tourism kind of, ecotourism idea. . .bringing in, you know, people who would like to see some of
these native plants, specifically, in the arena and have that capability as well. So, they're
working towards . . .(inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, the. . .the new Director had indicated that when she had
come to visit me. And. . .I wholeheartedly agree, so. Yeah-MR. BAZ: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --I, I'd like to see some of that done, sir. And where they become
less, like you said, they came in for a one-time funding and this is about seven years later and
they're still asking. So, when do we get. . .when do we stop being dependent on letting these
guys . . . (inaudible due to interruption)-MS. RASMUSSEN: Well, I appreciate that comment because one of the things that--we didn't have
time to do it for this budget, but one of the things we will be discussing with all the grantees is
they're going to have to learn to maximize their opportunity with the thing that they are doing for
the County. And we can't just keep funding them at the same level over and over and over.
They're going to have to not. . .leave those fundraising opportunities on the ground because they
don't need it because they have County funds. They're, they're going to have to get innovative.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you and, I think, that's something in, in austere times we
all become. . .we all open those windows and we start seeing through -MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: -- a lot, a lot clearer, yeah.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Just another question kind of along those lines. This is under the
category of Grants and Disbursements for Agricultural Promotion.
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MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: What does the Botanical Gardens do with respect to agricultural
promotion?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Well, they actually have one of the largest collections of native plants in, in the
garden. And they will give. . .they actually have a plant sale once a year, and they actually have
other nurseries that come in and sell plants as well. So they do have that as a little fundraiser, so
I think that they could definitely, you know, enhance that and make it a bigger, a bigger thing.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah-MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, and I'd like you to encourage . . . (inaudible due to interruption)-MS. RASMUSSEN: And they do allow people that want nursery stock. . .they do, they do give them
nursery stock. So . . .
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Mr. Carroll, questions? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, no thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair. You did say that they give nursery cuts . . .
MS. RASMUSSEN: Stock, yeah, cuttings.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Stock. . .they give them away or they sell 'em?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Well, I was under the impression if you asked they would give it to you, but
maybe they do charge for it, I don't know. But the. . .see, there's another opportunity
. . .(laughter). . .
MR. BAZ: . . . Uh, Mr. Chair?
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: I, I do know on Arbor Day, every year they give away a significant amount of agricultural
product.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And, Chair?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Trees, they give away trees.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Trees, yeah . . . (laughter).. .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Hold on. Are you done, Mr. Couch? Thank you. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, Chair, real quickly. And they also are holders of many of
our rare taro.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes, that's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: They are, they, you gotta remember that-MS. RASMUSSEN: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --that they have some of the rarest species . . .
MS. RASMUSSEN: uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --of kalo left in the State of Hawaii.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --And they have been promulgating and, and cultivating that. So,
that's another real important--both culturally and, as well as historically something that we
cannot lose sight of. But that doesn't mean we gotta keep, you know, taking care of them. You
know, there is a point where I agree with you, Chair, when do you say thank you and you're now
on your own?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You have grown up, here's the keys, goodbye.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: . . .(laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair.
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MS. RASMUSSEN: . . .(laughter). . . Okay . . .(laughter). . .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Sounds like you had kids.
ALL: . . .(laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You got it, Chair. You got it, Chair.
MS. RASMUSSEN: I haven't figured out how to do that with my kids yet . . . (laughter).. .
ALL: . . .(Laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Me neither.
MS. RASMUSSEN: . . .(laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Lock the door.
MS. RASMUSSEN: . . .(laughter). . .
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(inaudible). . .
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Change the lock.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that. Members, we'll now look at the request for the
Maui County Farm Bureau. Current year's request is $320,000. Ms. Rasmussen?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay, so, probably the obvious question is you're asking why did we cut the Maui
County Farm Bureau . . . (laughter). . . by $50,000? Actually, the Farm Bureau brought us their
budget. The budget had the figure of $329,000 on it. We funded it for 320,000. After the
Mayor's Budget was closed, they sent us the commodity group budgets, and I had to tell them,
unfortunately, that the Mayor's Budget was closed and we had no, no possible way of adding
that in. Apparently. . .because I haven't been through this process with them before, they collect
their commodity group budgets from each of the commodity groups, and a couple of them were
very late getting their budgets in and. . .that's what happened. And they did not communicate
that with me in advance so that I could say. . .oh, well, here it is. But, you know, that's just what
happened. So, we're not opposed to adding that back in, but I will say that if you decided not to,
they. . .today, your question was would the commodity groups go hungry and get nothing? No,
the Farm Bureau would have to restructure their whole other budget to incorporate the
commodity groups. They would not leave the commodity groups with no funds. So, that's
going to be how, you know, you're going to have to make that judgment call. But we would not
have an objection to you adding that back in.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much for that. Mr. Carroll, questions? Ms. Baisa?
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I think I spoke about this this morning. Thank you, Ms. Rasmussen, for
your comments. I don't know how badly it would affect the budget of the Farm Bureau, so that's
something we didn't hear--is what would happen to you guys and what would you not be able to
do if we didn't put it back.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Right, right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So, maybe we can get that information.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Well, I did actually ask them that question-COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes?
MS. RASMUSSEN: --because, you know, after finding out about this, we explored several options of
what they could do. They, they're. . .I had a group of five of their board members with us, and,
and Mr. Watanabe, and they decided that they would give up the Ag in the Classroom program-COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: . . . (sigh).. .
MS. RASMUSSEN: --is what they would give up if they didn't get it. Now another thing that I want to
bring up is they do produce Ag Fest, and so the whole Ag Fest budget goes into this Farm
Bureau budget. And we had a wrap-up meeting after Ag Fest, which we thought was a really
successful event, a wonderfully executed event. I think it really hit its stride this year. It was
really professional. The grounds were beautiful. . .and I just want to take this. . .moment to
thank the owners of Maui Tropical Plantation, Mr. Atherton, is that correct? He did not accept
any money for letting the Farm Bureau produce that event there. So we really want to thank him
for that generosity, because that was a big impact to his, his Tropical Plantation that day. So-COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah, he, he's very generous.
MS. RASMUSSEN: He is. And then, but, anyway, I was wanting to finish my thought. After we had
the wrap-up meeting, we talked about many, many ways that the Farm Bureau could raise money
at that event that they're not currently doing. And one of them was charging for parking. If we
don't charge an entry fee to the actual event, at least charge $5 for a car. That also urges people
to carpool, which would've been a help that day. And so, I think, that's something that they're,
they will do next year. And then there's other things that are happening on the property that they
could actually charge for easily and recoup some of the money that the County, you know, gives
them to put this on. So, there's a whole bunch of opportunities there at Ag Fest.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay, thank you.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, I think, Mr. Watanabe did a good job in explaining the
additional 51,000 he felt could be used for the. . .that four commodity, commodity groups that
were left out. So it's good to hear that. Thank you.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Just a comment on the Ag Fest charge for parking, good
ideas, but you have to look at the, the ramifications. As I came to this year's, there was parking
all over Honoapiilani Highway.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Even .
MS. RASMUSSEN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You know, so-MS. RASMUSSEN: We've also discussed...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I'm afraid of all that parking all going out . . .(inaudible). . .
MS. RASMUSSEN: Well, we also have discussed renting. . .or not "rent", you know, hopefully being
given a couple of the school lots up in Wailuku and then running a shuttle van. But, again, you
know, you probably have to pay for the shuttle vans, you know. But to try to get. . .so if we just
say no parking on the highway next year--which is probably what they need to do--then we say
but we have these overflow lots and we'll run shuttles in. So-COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
MS. RASMUSSEN: I think we'll need to 'cause it was such a great, great event. It's on a Saturday, so
the schools are not there, so.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And, and I agree with you. And, and I was honored,
along with some of my colleagues, to be there and to be. . .asked to be a judge for the 13 booths
they had there.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I had my lunch through that.
MS. RASMUSSEN: . . .(laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Just went down all 13. Right, Mr. White, we had our lunch doing,
just go down there and just check every one out and test everything. And the problem was then
trying to figure out a winner at the end after you ate all that great food. It was tough. I did make
a decision. I never heard who won, so I can't say if the decision I made was the right one or not.
But I think the people of Maui County really enjoyed. Be careful on the parking. When you
start charging, there is this aspect of possible liability 'cause you charging for parking. So, be
careful when you start going in that area. Getting them off the highway, I agree-MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --very dangerous situation.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Right, right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Very dangerous situation. Shuttling might be the answer, like,
like the fair and other things -MS. RASMUSSEN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --you get to a point when you don't have parking in the area, you
gotta look for a satellite and shuttle 'em in. People accept that. If you work it out well enough -MS. RASMUSSEN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --they have no qualms in, in. . .even for this County Building they
could shuttle right from here. You know -MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh. Yeah. Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --you can use the school, you can do it right from this County
parking. The other question I have--if we are able to find the money for the commodities or
some of so we can take care some of this stuff, you would have no objection if we can find it?
And of course that's a hypothetical, if we can find it, you know.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Right, right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, so, but you would have no objections since it was late
but it was normally in there.
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MS. RASMUSSEN: Right, no, I, I would have no objections to it. They. . .the Farm Bureau is currently
running a carryover. They have a pretty substantial carryover.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, that's nice to know.
MS. RASMUSSEN: So, I don't know how, you know, I mean, they're, it's a little. . .we're almost to the
end of the budget year.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MS. RASMUSSEN: So, it's running a little bit behind. So, I would be happy to get you all more
information if you want to see how to, how we can balance all this out.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And thank you for bringing that up, Ms. Rasmussen, 'cause I will
ask the Chair on behalf of this. . .myself and I hope there are other Members, I'd like to
know. . .since what I've reading, been reading in the paper, I would like our Staff to, to tell us
these groups'. . .carryovers. You know, if they have carryover, you know, we would like to
know that. Now, I know, now we got. . .all of a sudden I'm getting reports on stuff that I've not
seen in the past, but thank you very much. But it basically tells me how much they spend. . .not
how much they have carryover, if they have anything, you know.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, Chair, I think, that's something that's a reasonable request. I
don't know how the other Members feel, but I'd like to request that, not of, not only OED, but
even our nonprofits. But since we in OED right now, I'd like to know that. Thank you, Chair.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much, Mr. Victorino. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. So it sounds like the $50,000 could be covered with
the combination of carryover and creativity?
MS. RASMUSSEN: I . . . (laughter).. .
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . . .(laughter). . .
MS. RASMUSSEN: You know, it's a very difficult spot for me 'cause I'm a farmer and I don't want to,
you know, it's. . .I feel that there, they could definitely put the money to good use, and, I think, it
all is, you know, put to good use. They're a little bit behind in spending the funds from last year.
So, and if we just get that straightened out, then they'll be back on track. You know, so, I just
feel that we could come with a combination. I'm not saying don't give 'em the 50,000, but we
could come up with a combination of.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah. Well, the reason I'm asking is that, I think, that we. . .my
perspective is that we probably can find the money. I'm just-MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'm just wanting to know whether-MS. RASMUSSEN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --you know, whether we should work really hard to come up with it-MS. RASMUSSEN: Well, I don't think-COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --or whether we have-MS. RASMUSSEN: Well, I don't think, I don't think anybody necessarily wants them to see, see them
drop Ag in the Classroom.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, I, I don't either.
MS. RASMUSSEN: So, I think that we. . .I, we should sit down and actually talk to their Board of
Directors and say, okay, here, here's what you've got left to spend for, for 2011. You know, this
is what you're asking for, for 2012. You know, how can we mix all these together and come up
with your budget so you don't have to cut programs for next year?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right. I want them to be able to do the same things they've been doing.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I just -MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --the sense that they might be able to do it with a little bit of, little bit of
carryover and a little bit of additional work.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah, and I, you know, and as I said, I think, all the work is good. I, I, I
completely believe in this organization.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Uh-huh.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Hardest working people in the world, farmers are, I know . . . (laughter). . . and...
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: There's some pretty hard-working people in the hotel business, too.
MS. RASMUSSEN: I, I do. . .I, I have not been in the hotel business, but you-COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: . . .(laughter). . .
MS. RASMUSSEN: --you have to work after the light is gone, you have to work at, at night and we
don't, so . . . (laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: . . . (laughter).. .
MS. RASMUSSEN: So, anyway, but I, no, I, I totally support the Farm Bureau, and I don't want
anyone to think that, that we don't. And it, it. . .I think we should come up with some kind of
workable solution.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah.
MS. RASMUSSEN: I also know, you know, County funds are tight and that you've got a million
requests in front of you, you know, for, for these dollars.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well I, I think the support in the Council is very strong as well.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: We want to make sure that we're doing what's necessary to keep it
going -MS. RASMUSSEN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --in the right direction. So-MS. RASMUSSEN: Right, exactly.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
MS. RASMUSSEN: We're also going to be asking them to add into their budget--and this is another
consideration--help with this Philadelphia Flower Show and bringing some of our agriculture
value-added companies up. So, that is something we really should throw in the mix, too,
because I was hoping I could get them to come up with about 20, $25,000 for that. So, maybe
we need to add that into our conversation . . . (laughter). . . Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well, I hope you're asking the MVB, too.
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MS. RASMUSSEN: Oh, yes. I have already been with MVB about that, and they're, they're very
supportive.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Well, the Committee would be happy to consider any adds, and
we will be also happy to get any. . .suggestions where you would like us to make the appropriate
adjustments to be able to consider an add for this request. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
. . . Oh, your comments threw me up for a loop there. You just were talking about. . .I'll have to
pass.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay. Philadelphia Flower Show, was that?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: . . .(inaudible). . .

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: We're in mood, Members. You want to look at adding, then you better look
at where you're gonna take to give someplace else. . .because I haven't had any good calls or
conversations today yet regarding potential loss of County revenues.
. . . Okay, any further questions in this particular request, Maui County Farm Bureau? If not,
we're going to move on.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just one real. . .son y Chair.
-

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just real quick comment. You said that farmers don't work, work
at night.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: . . .(laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I met an uncle who was a kalo farmer, and he worked at night under
full moon.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Oh, he did. . .okay, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: He planted under full moon.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Point well taken.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: . . .(laughter) . . .(inaudible). . .
MS. RASMUSSEN: Point well taken.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that . . . (laughter). . . Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: . . .(inaudible). . .(laughter). . .
MS. RASMUSSEN: Actually, they irrigate at night, too.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. You'd mentioned something about they had
Carryover/Savings, and we had several other organizations come up and say they had
Carryover/Savings and there were questions about that. So, can we get a. . .a ruling or, or
comments from Corp. Counsel whether or not. . .when we hand out taxpayers' money that if they
have, you know, if they spend frugally or whatever? 'Cause I know of other nonprofits that
aren't allowed to have Carryover/Savings, so I just wanted to get-MS. RASMUSSEN: Well, if I, I could clarify?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: We-COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: From Corp. Counsel at least to see if, I mean, it's great that people are,
are saving and, and cutting back, but there are other entities that could use the funds as well. So,
I guess, that had come up on a couple of other occasions and we never did get a response.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Corporation Counsel, are you prepared to give us a comment at this point in
time this afternoon?
MS. HEELY: I'd gladly look into it, Chair, and thank you for the question, Councilmember Couch. I
know per the Charter, the County is required to have a balanced budget. I'm not sure of
anything in our Code or Charter that requires nonprofits to report any Carryover/Savings, but I'd
gladly look into it and get back to the Committee.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, that would be appreciated.
MS. RASMUSSEN: And if I could just make a follow-up? Let me explain how. . .even though you
start a new budget year, so July 1 st , not all the grants come in on July 1 st . So whenever the grant
actually comes in and gets executed--about. . .it takes about 60 days to execute it--that's when
the clock starts ticking on that grant. So, technically they have a year from the date that it was
- 95 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 25, 2011

executed. So if an organization comes in late, you know, because they still haven't spent their
previous year's money and they come in late and then it keeps getting executed further and
further out, they're not technically beyond the scope of their grant year. . .but it starts bumping
closer and closer to the new budget year. Does that, does that make sense to you?
. . . (laughter). . . Because the, they can run multiple grant years. We have several organizations
running multiple grant years. That is actually something I really want to try to clean up because
it's very confusing. We've had some organizations that just closed grants from '09, and some
that still have from '10, and then some that. . .or still have, you know, quite a bit left in '11. You
know, so it gets very confusing to have all those grant years open. So we're going to try to come
up with some kind of a standardized. . .you know, we, we just don't want them running that, that
far over. And they do have to ask for extensions. But at some point, when are you going to stop
giving them extensions?
NOTE: Silence.

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . It's not that easy, Mr. Couch, because you're dealing with Corp.
Counsel, who must review and ensure the execution of an agreement. . .so there's a lot of
components to. . .the whole process. So it's going to be part of this Committee's responsibility,
at another point in time, to do the appropriate adjustments. But not in this budget review.
. . . Okay? Let us move forward, we still got a bunch of, to go through. We are with the
University of Hawaii College of Tropical Ag and Human Resources request, $75,000.
Ms. Rasmussen?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay, so, in the past you've had CTAHR. . .has typically been given funds from
the County, which is very standard across the United States for communities to fund their
Cooperative Extension Services. And the reason for that--even though they typically run out of
universities--the reason for that is because that community can then direct them to do a very
specific program that that community wants. And so, I've been in contact with Harold Keyser,
who is the head of CTAHR on Maui, and I've asked him to focus on two issues for right now for
us. One of them you heard from the researcher today or the agent today, on the iris yellow spot
virus for the onion growers; and the other one that we're asking him to do is actually a research
to do on. . .doing protea for potted plants. It's actually research to actually create a miniaturized
protea plant or protea and, so that they could actually open up a new market in the nursery
industry for protea, rather than just think of it as a cut flower. So Dr. John Cho has stepped
forward with that proposal for the protea. And so, we were going to split the money between the
two projects. . .if it's funded.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Ms. Baisa, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Oh, no, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No questions.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And, you know, I saw that on KHON. One of the
news stations had that just recently about the planting, you know, the actual, and shipping would
be much cheaper, they last longer and you can then now plant it wherever you live.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah? And so, and, and Dr. Cho was on.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes, because, and he, well, he's done this -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
MS. RASMUSSEN: --with other nursery stock.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MS. RASMUSSEN: And so, you'd just be actually shipping the slips -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MS. RASMUSSEN: --you know, for, for another nursery to put them in the pot, and we would grow
them to a certain point here and then -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And ship it out there.
MS. RASMUSSEN: --and then we'd ship it out, right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And now we would, you know, and now not sending the cuttings
anymore.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, well, you can still send . . .(inaudible). . .
MS. RASMUSSEN: But not in a pot. When you send 'em in a pot, it's just prohibitive-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
MS. RASMUSSEN: --you know, the cost.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I just, you know, it's funny you said that, I said, I saw that
on the news just the other morning. You know, I was like wow.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I didn't realize that it was coming. . .I figured it was coming
from Maui but I wasn't sure.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah, he's done some really great research.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Thank you, Chair. That, that, that's good news-MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --that's a new market that is being generated.
MS. RASMUSSEN: I, I, I hope it come, you know, to fruition and. . .he's, he's, if anyone can do it,
Dr. Cho can.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No questions. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll, any questions on this one?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: . . . No, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Let's move on. We have a $27,000 request for the
Molokai Livestock Cooperative. Ms. Rasmussen, any comments?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay, so, you saw that that was a slight cut, a small cut in their funds, but they
actually asked for 27,000. So that's exactly what they asked for. They do manage the slaughter
and processing plant on Molokai. They slaughter about 16 head of cattle a week. And. . .they
need more, but the land in Molokai Ranch has been kind of in limbo, and so the cattle ranchers
haven't been able to expand because of leasing issues and so forth. So they've got to work
through some issues, but we clearly need to keep that facility going. They need about 20,000 for
operating costs and they were asking for 7,000 for a special project that he wanted to do, which I
don't have the notes on what exactly . . . (laughter). . . that special project was. But that was what
the extra 7,000 was for.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, when you can, if you could let the Committee know what that project
is, please?
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MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes, I, I will, I will.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much.
MS. RASMUSSEN: . . . (inaudible).. .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll, questions on this request?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Yes, Chair, thank you. This money is for the operation of the
slaughterhouse?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: As I recall, when we funded that slaughterhouse for many, many
years to get it constructed. . .and then we agreed to fund the operations for a year and then they
were supposed to be self-sustaining. . .what happened to that?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh-COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: That was five years ago.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Well, that's. . .that's a good question. And, and, you know, this gets back to that
issue of, you know, when you have a line item, it just seems to stay on there forever and, you
know. So. . .I actually am headed to Molokai this week. I'm going over there on Thursday. I
have not met with our staff on Molokai yet and I'm going there for that Country Fair that they're
having on Saturday. But I'm going to visit the slaughterhouse on Thursday. So, I hope to have
more information for you. Actually, I do have the list of what they wanted the money for. They
need the new. . .the 7,000 over their operating costs was to build a container for live cows. They
need a new cooler facility and, and that's what they were going to use the extra 7,000 for, and the
rest was operating. In the future, they want to work on making compost by using the bones. But
I think that's going to require some more specialized equipment.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MS. RASMUSSEN: But I'll, I'll look into that because, you know, I agree, if, if it's not feasible, I, I
don't, you know, I don't know what the answer is. The same thing is happening to the
slaughterhouse in Honolulu. The State is actually looking over, taking it over because it's not,
it's. . .it, it can't pay for itself.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll?
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COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Uh. . .I wish Mr. Mateo was here. Unfortunately, it's not possible to
hear from him today, but. . .and I am not really up on what has transpired the last few years.
However, we did spend an incredible amount of money to construct that slaughterhouse. It was
over overruns, overruns, overruns, and then we were paying something like 50-something
thousand a year just to pay somebody to run it. And it is a concern. And I will say no more right
now, but, I think, we do need, you know, I would appreciate it if the Administration could follow
up on where they're at and where they feel they're going and get back to the Council.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, okay, thank you for those questions.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Do they have a small revenue stream to help offset some of the expenses?
MS. RASMUSSEN: It would just . . . (sigh). . . 16 head a week. I don't know what that gives them, but
that's all they're, that's all they're running through the facility right now. If Molokai Ranch and
the cattle ranchers can come to an agreement, then I think the herds can grow and then there will
be more potential for the slaughter facility to pay for itself.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Ms. Baisa, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No further questions. I, I agree with Member Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, but 1,600 per week, that sounds large for me, but where does
all that meat go? Who, who are their, their market?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: It's just 16 head.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Sixteen.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Sixteen...one, six.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, 16. Oh, I thought it was one, six, zero, zero.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Oh, no, no, I'm sorry . . . (laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay . . .(laughter). . .
ALL: . . .(laughter). . .
MS. RASMUSSEN: One, six . . .(laughter). . .
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ALL: . . . (laughter).. .
MS. RASMUSSEN: Wow! If they were pumping that out . . . (laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I'm like where, how do they . . . (laughter). . . anyways, okay.
MS. RASMUSSEN: One, six. I think most of it stays, stays on Molokai. I think he said they do, they
have a market. . .maybe one market in Honolulu, they're sending it to.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Yeah, all right, I get it now. Thanks . . . (laughter).. .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch, questions? Okay. Mr. Victorino, anything?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, just that Maui doesn't even have 1,600 heads-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: . . . (laughter).. .
MS. RASMUSSEN: . . . (laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I know they do a lot more. So. . .oh, okay, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, let us move into. . .Grants and Disbursements for Business
Development and Technology. The first request before us is a Molokai Economic Development
and Cultural Program for $82,900. Ms. Rasmussen?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay, so, this is, you know, a fund for Molokai to produce events and, and various
community organizations that do things on Molokai. Let me give you some of the examples of
things we funded last year--were their Country Fair event, which is happening this, this coming
weekend; their Business Food Expo, which is sponsored by their Chamber of Commerce. We're
doing work with Community Work Day and Community a Community Garden program on
Molokai. And we funded a 4-H. . .program over there. So it's. . .and, and, you know, basically it
just . .it goes throughout year, so you know as these events come up, we, you know, we look at
them and if they look like they have a. . .large community benefit then, you know, we fund them
out of that amount of money for Molokai.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Cochran, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, no, no questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, thanks.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll?
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COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. This program. . .as you described it, I am
familiar with it. Do they receive other funding for this program besides the County? I just...
MS. RASMUSSEN: Ah, this, this is just Molokai. This is, this is just the distribution that we. . .it's not,
this doesn't go to any one organization. This is available for all, the whole island. So it's the,
you know, we have certain funds within OED that are designated for a, a geographic area.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: So, this is just for the geographic area . . .(inaudible). . .
MS. RASMUSSEN: This is for the geographic.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: ...Community Work Day -MS. RASMUSSEN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: --and any of the other programs?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Right, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Is the Business Center under this, too?
MS. RASMUSSEN: No, in fact-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . .(inaudible). . .
MS. RASMUSSEN: --that's, when we presented our Administration Budget we moved that. Yes, we
moved that away. And-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It used to be here?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes, it used to be here. That's why you're seeing a big difference -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, okay.
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MS. RASMUSSEN: --in the...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you for that clarify...and I thought that was one of the
. . . (inaudible due to interruption)-MS. RASMUSSEN: Right, right, right. And the same goes for when you get to the Small Business
Promotion Section.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MS. RASMUSSEN: The same goes for that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, so long as we, we're moving it around but still leaving it
intact.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Right, right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's. . .I'm fine with that. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
. . . Let us move to the Business Research Library, request is $80,000. Any comments,
Ms. Rasmussen?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay, so, we did, I think, that was a cut, right? We did cut that back, right? This
is a little bit less than they got last year. I, I did ask them. . .the main thing that this grant does
for Maui County is produce our Maui Data, our Maui Data Book. And if you haven't, if you
haven't received your new Maui Data Book, it is out. This is all the 2010, using all the 2010
census material. So, this is particularly valuable because it takes in the new census. Have
you. . . any of you received yet or? Okay, okay, we'll make sure our office gets all of you your
Data Books.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . .(inaudible). . .
MS. RASMUSSEN: Very interesting and your County dollars paid for it . . . (laughter). . . So, and then
they also provide us services with the, the Business Research Library, which allows businesses,
residents, students to call and ask for information, and they will research it for you at no charge
because we're paying them to do it. And, and you can, you know, basically ask them to do
research for you. So, I think, it's not a very well-known program, and we are going to work hard
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at putting some more energy into letting our, our community know about the services through
our Business Resource Center. So. . .it's pretty valuable. And actually we have sent. . .we've
had several businesses come into our Office of Economic Development from the mainland, and
they've wanted to know various. . .statistics and things about, so beyond the Data Book, I
actually have been sending them to the Business Research Library for that information. It's kind
of a perfect place for us in County government to be able send people from the outside, you
know, and get them hooked up with the information that they need--that it might take one of our
staffers, you know, half a day to find the information. So. . .I would encourage more agencies,
you know, within. . .more departments to use it.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Couch, questions?
. . . Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, not at this time.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Where is it located?
MS. RASMUSSEN: It's located in the Tech Park.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Oh, okay. That's all I have. Thanks, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, but a comment. That Data Book really comes in handy for grant
writers. Thank you.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh. Yes, yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, let us move forward. Next is a request for $45,000 for. . .let's see,
this is the Maui High School Model program via Maui Economic Development Board.
Ms. Rasmussen, any comments?
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MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay, so, as you can see, we requested basically a flat, you know, the same that
they received last. Of course, MEDB is one of our office's major partners. We partner with
them on multiple levels. You've heard multiple. . .you've had presentations from them and
you've also had people come up and testify, so I don't think I need to go into all the programs
because they're very lengthy, the amount of things that they do. But they do exceptional work
for, for our community and we use them as a resource a lot, and we're very happy to be
partnering with them.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: . . . No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, thanks.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, thanks.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch? Okay, let's move forward. Friends of Old Maui High School,
$80,000. Ms. Rasmussen?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay, so, this is what they. . .I asked them if they could take a small cut in funds,
and I think they did. Isn't that, where was that from last year? Eighty-five, yeah, so it was 85
last year. They said they could get by with 80. Basically, these, they are charged with taking
care of the grounds of Old Maui High School. It is a, a really stunning piece of property. I'm
sure all of you have been out there at some point. We actually did just tour it last week, and they
have done a very good job of keeping, you know, the whole grounds are mowed. They've kept it
in very good shape. Of course, the buildings, you know, some of them don't even have roofs on
them, but that's, you know, that's the nature and they haven't been able to get that done. They
have six goals that they want to accomplish with these funds. Of course they, maintaining safety
and security with. . .they want to come up with a lighting system and a security system. Keeping
the landscaping nice. They want to enhance their community and alumni relations with a
website and visits and campus tours so that they can build their foundation to take care of this
property. They ultimately would like to repair the Dickey building. They want to continue
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working with an organic garden out there, and they would like to get land use entitlement and a
25-year lease from the County. . .and that is particularly important because it's going to allow
them to leverage that in order to get funds from larger foundations. So, we will probably be
bringing some kind of proposal to you down the road. . .trying to do that. They have also raised
approximately $200,000 in funds beyond the amount that the County is giving them. So from
private donors, they've raised 200,000.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. So, Ms. Rasmussen, for the Committee this afternoon,
what is, you know, you read a list of part of the, their goals and objectives. The 80,000 is
specifically for one of those things, the lighting or ground maintenance?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Mostly it will be for the maintenance, but. . .but those are the things that, I think,
that she was giving me their. . .kind of their short-term and their long-term list. So, I would say
you're definitely going to get--oh, okay. . .is this for last year? Okay, so their budget for, their
budget for last year. . .did include. . .the caretaking. It look like there's, there's repairs, there's
offices, maintenance, safety, security alarm. . .I think, they want to add. The main budget item is
their, their one caretaker that they have for the property.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Of which is 29,500 of that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that. So for the Committee this afternoon, this is
a. . .State of Hawaii property that, that was Executive Ordered to the County? Is, is that the
correct understanding for, for our Committee?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Is that right? I don't know.
. . . We're gonna, we're gonna look that information up for you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And, and I making an assumption, you know, because of. . .this is the
original Maui High School. I'm assuming that basically that whole area is designated Historic
Preservation.
MS. RASMUSSEN: . . . That I, I don't, I don't know if it is has historic. . .oh, let's see, oh, wait, it is.
The, the Administration Building is, not the whole grounds. The Administration Building was
designed by Dickey and is on the historic registry.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so, we have some responsibility of maintaining that historical
structure.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh. Which, of course, is just the shell, you know-VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
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MS. RASMUSSEN: -the shell. Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Let's ask the old Sabers. Ms. Baisa, questions?
ALL: . . .(laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: He's calling you old.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Hey, it's . . . (inaudible due to interruption)-COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, no questions, but we need money if we're going to anything about
it. It's a mess. You know, it breaks my heart every time I go. I went to school there. Fifty-four
years ago, I graduated. And it was the halls of ivy, so beautiful like a mainland college campus-Ms. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --and it's just so sad what it's become. But, you know, it will be a lot of
money to restore it to what it was.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MS. RASMUSSEN: . . . Go ahead.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Looks like that's State-owned property.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so how do we have responsibility and jurisdiction now?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Well, this Friends of Maui High School is a 501(c)(3), and. . .and we're just, I
guess, assisting them to take care of the property.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So the State granted them a lease then, if it's still State of Hawaii property?
Is that how it's going to work, Mr. Baz?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh. . .is, they, they asked for County entitlement.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair, I'd have to do some more research to find that information out.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, okay, I mean we just want to make sure, yeah, that we're going to be
giving them the right directives and recommend-- 107 -
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MS. RASMUSSEN: She specifically. . .it's interesting because she specifically said that they needed the
County to get them land use entitlement and grant them a 25-year lease.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MS. RASMUSSEN: So, there must be some, I didn't, yeah, we'd have to find that out for you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Ms. Cochran, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: For Maui High School?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, you asked my questions already, so I'll wait for that answer.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, sir.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. You know what, I've hit that point. We're going to be in recess till
3:45. . . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:

3:35 p.m.

RECONVENE:

3:49 p.m.

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel). . . Budget and Finance Committee shall return to order. Let us
continue the march on Economic Development Grants.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: If you don't mind, we had some assistance looking up the Executive Order for the Old Maui
High School.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, thank you.
MR. BAZ: And it looks like it was originally Executive Ordered back in 1938. . .to 1975. It was
encumbered by Governor's Executive Orders No. 11, 811 and 1196. And then in 2010, there
was an amendment to the original order or no, excuse me, an amendment to the Executive Order
No. 4117 to amend it. . .from Social Service programs to Social Services Education, Agriculture,
and Related Support purposes. So, it's still under Executive Order for those purposes to the
County of Maui.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. . .for that update, Mr. Baz. Any questions for
Mr. Baz on what he just shared regarding site control of the Old Maui High School facility?
Okay, let us move forward. We have a $35,000. . .well, why don't we take the two one time?
We have two $35,000 requests. One is for East Maui Cultural and Economic Development
Program, and the other is for the Lanai Economic Development and Cultural Program. So,
Ms. Rasmussen, any comments on either East Maui or the Lanai components?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes, okay, I'm sorry.
. . . Okay, so, East Maui, we fund over there the Taro Festival, the Hana Canoe Club Regatta.
We have Kipahulu, Onaha [sic] Kapahu Living Farm Program, and then, and then we have
additional events that come through the HTA grant. They have various programs out there that
they bring music and cultural events to Hana. And also, the MACC also takes events to Hana.
So, those are just some of the things that we funded this past year.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Lanai?
MS. RASMUSSEN: And then. . .Lanai, we had the Hookupu Hula No Lanai Cultural Festival.
We. . .worked with Lanai Native Species Recovery Program. We worked with Community
Work Day Community Gardens. Funded the Pineapple Festival that was also part of the HTA
grant. The MACC also takes cultural music programs over to Lanai. And then, and then some
of their funds went to the Pump Out Program at Maalaea Harbor for. . .because they have the, the
boats that go to Lanai. . .so various charter boats. And I don't think that includes. . .does that
include the, does that include the ferry? I don't know if the ferry is with that? I don't. .
.anyway-VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Expeditions?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah, part, but part of their funds went to that program. I think we call it the
Pump Out Program.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh. Okay. Do you have the names of those, those companies or
business entities that utilize it through this grant money?
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MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh. . .I think most of the, I think--did Rob leave? Rob, Rob is really familiar with
this program. Just when we need Rob. He, I think, most of the charter boats that take people
out, out of Maalaea-VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MS. RASMUSSEN: --are using this program. But if you'd like a list-VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: From the Lanai Economic, the Lanai-MS. RASMUSSEN: No, no, the pump, I'm sorry, the pump, only a small portion of the whole Pump
Out Program came from Lanai funds. The...a much bigger portion came out of our
environmental funds.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, okay. . .because we surely don't get a lot of benefit from certain users of
our park facilities on Lanai. But that's our battle.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . . . (laughter).. .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Mr. Carroll, any questions on either the East Maui or Lanai
component?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No, Chair. I'm familiar with both islands and what transpires. It
kind of bothers me about that Pump Out fund coming out the Lanai one, though. Uh. . .I don't
know if that would really be the appropriate place for it. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, thanks.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: The Muolea Point in East Maui, does that have anything to do with
this, Muolea Point?
NOTE: Silence.

MS. RASMUSSEN: . . . Do you know anything about that?
. . . Is that, no, that was East Maui?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: East Maui, yes.
NOTE: Silence.
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MS. RASMUSSEN: . . . I'm not familiar with, with what that program is, I'm sorry. Is it a-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Well, I think, Bob, sorry, Mr. Carroll?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll, wish, do you... share, you have something you could share?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Yeah, that we plan on using some of that funding for a project for
fencing for the Muolea project in Hana. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, and then, you said for the Lanai. . .part of this monies go to the
"Pump, Don't Dump" program based out of the. . .the harbor there? And is that due to-MS. RASMUSSEN: Well, it's for boats that go from Maalaea. . .over. Well I, I think, it encompasses.
I'm. . .this all was done before I got there, so I don't know where. . .how that was actually
divvied up, but it, it all, it went to the "Pump, Don't Dump" program. That's really...I can't say
any specific oa s that it went to, but it went to-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I'm not so much in a , but just the reason behind it figuring
in an economical development or a cultural type og am
S. RASMUSSEN: I--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and how that relates-MS. RASMUSSEN: I, I completely. . .well, economic development-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I mean-MS. RASMUSSEN: --I can see because we're, you know, our office is handling, you know, the "Pump,
Don't Dump" program. I can't tell you per se why. . .Lanai funds got used. My guess is
that. . .because they do have boats in the harbor that go to Lanai.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Uh-huh. Okay. Thank you.
MS. RASMUSSEN: That's, that's all I can say.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. I wouldn't call that economic development for Lanai, either.
MS. RASMUSSEN: . . .(laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
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MS. RASMUSSEN: I understand . . . (laughter).. .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So...
MS. RASMUSSEN: I, I will make a promise to you that this next grant year we will not use Lanai
funds for that program.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Director. Mr. Couch? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No questions, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Members, Lahaina Town Action Committee, a
request of 21,000. Ms. Rasmussen?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay, so, this is a specific program that is going through Lahaina Town Action
Committee but is actually a request on behalf of the Honolua Senior Citizens Club,
Na Kupuna Ohana Serenaders and Dancers. . .that will be providing. . .64 Boat Days where they
sing and dance when the ships come in. And it is basically reimbursing them for a small, yeah,
it's basically a small stipend for them to produce this program 64 times through the year.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that . . . (coughs). . . excuse me, Members. Ms. Cochran,
questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Well, I, I am quite delighted to see this number here, and it looks
like they've never asked. I understand they were getting funding many years back, but since
then they've continued on, and I think it's well-deserving. You know, I know most of them
personally and they really do dedicate their time and services and talents. So I'm, I'm happy to
see it here. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Baisa, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, but very supportive of the money if that's what it's going to be used
for. You know, the seniors are very diligent about showing up--and talk about lending
authenticity to an old town and, you know, the aloha from the kupuna. The charm of it is just so
special, and I'm just so delighted that they can receive some kind of reimbursement for what
they do. This is great. Thank you.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah, I, I, I. . .it, this came from, from Lahaina Town Action Committee. And so,
you know, we're very appreciative that they, they stepped up because I, I don't know if this
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program would've. . .I think it's fair that if the seniors are working that hard that we help them a
little bit.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: I. . .I agree with Ms. Baisa. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. I, I don't know. . .if this is so, but I. . .my recollection is
that this group has been getting funding from the HTA in the past for providing music on Boat
Days. And I'm not sure, but you just may want to check that out. And for, for. . .my colleague
from...
MS. RASMUSSEN: I'm getting a no. I'm getting a no from the back.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Oh, okay.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . .(laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well, depending on who's shaking their head-MS. RASMUSSEN: . . .(laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --but that, that, that may be good, good counsel. Do you know whether
the Boat Day people are being treated to the, the well-known seniors' harmonica choir?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Oh . . .
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Or is it ukulele?
MS. RASMUSSEN: I don't know.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Do you know, Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I don't know about the harmonicas, but I do know that they're there with
the ukuleles and the leis.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Uh-huh.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: . . . (laughter).. .
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . . .(inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, the. . .seniors used to get HTA funding, Councilmember White. They used to get
HTA funding to do this a number of years ago. The funding was cut. The amount, total amount
of funding was reduced, and so they were one of those that, that slipped through the cracks and
didn't get funded.
NOTE: Silence.

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . Let us move, move on to the next grant consideration,
Ma Ka Hana Ka Ike, $72,000. Ms. Rasmussen, any comments?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay, so, this is a nonprofit foundation out in the Hana community The basic
premise is they take high, high school kids who are potentially could get into trouble. They
might, might be headed toward dropping out of high school. They teach them carpentry to give
them and teach them a skill. They've also been teaching them about alternative energy, and they
have the only box truck with solar panels that allows them to run all their power tools from the
truck. I think you saw the article in The Maui News a few. . .a couple months ago. They also run
Mahele Farms, which is a community farm. You can work and then you get to take your food
home. . .but you have to work for it. I like that concept. And the money goes to things like
materials, to buy new tools, to buy insurance for them to operate. They have received the
Governor's Innovation Award for their program. The outcomes are. . .they have worked with the
elderly people in the community, with the kupunas to go in and actually retrofit their homes, put
ramps in, and. . .and whatever else repairs that the elderly home might need. And they. . .it has
given these kids a great skill, and it sounds like it is a wonderful program. I was very impressed
with the. . .with the gentlemen, Mr. Rutiz, that runs it.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. Yes, this program was started some time ago by
Rick Rutiz, and it has literally saved a lot of our, our children. It's given them a real grounding,
not only in the community but understanding of themselves. It's allowed them to, when they got
out of school, to actually move into employment right after school because we don't. . .a lot of
them do not have the opportunity to go as apprentices or participate in the other programs. It is
one of the most successful programs that we've ever had, and it just keeps getting better. Thank
you.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Ms. Baisa, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, but a vote of support. This is an incredibly different Voc-Ed
program, but very, very successful, multi-faceted, and I think Rick's doing a wonderful job with
the young people.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And not only does it help the young people, but it also connects
with our kupuna--because they have been very instrumental in assisting the elderly out there with
ramps and other areas to help the community at large.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, you know, it's a win-win because it's the young giving back
to the seniors, and the seniors are very grateful for that. And I've heard from many of the
kupuna out there that they are very, very happy with this program. So, you know, funding for
something that, I think, Rick has really put into a different stratosphere, and I'm very proud of
what he's been able to do in making that little community so self-reliant on themselves. So,
thank you.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(Clears throat). . . Excuse me, Members. Okay. . .thank you for that.
Members, the Chair would just ask that. . .if you didn't have an opportunity, you do have a
response from Mr. Baz, dated April 19 th , 2011. This is regarding the Budget, 0M-1 for BF-1. It
is basically the names of your organizations for OED grants, the number of employees, total
payroll. But also what they provided that will help you is under the category of Other Funding
Sources. So let's just take example, the last one under Lahaina Town Action Committee. They
asked us for 21,000. Under "Funding Sources", they report income from five events at 50,000.
They do receive rental income of over 86,000. So, you need to balance that off with the request
that is also before you by, through the Office of the Mayor.
. . . Under. . .the next item under Grants and Disbursements for Business Development and
Technology, we have a request of $420,000 for Maui Economic Development Board.
Ms. Rasmussen?
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MS. RASMUSSEN: Didn't we take that already? Oh. . .okay, okay. I think I, okay, I think, I spoke to
the wrong thing last time. There was the automotive program prior, and now this is the larger
MEDB Budget. But again, same, you know, we partner with them. You've had multiple
presentations. I, I can't say enough good things about their work, and I'll just leave it at that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Mr. White, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No questions, Chair. They do a great job. I was on their board for a
number of years, and. . .I think, they do a great thing for the community Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Carroll, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: This amount they get from us is to help leverage Federal and State
funding also?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes, lots of, lots of Federal and State grants, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
MS. RASMUSSEN: I think that's actually on. . .it should be on that sheet.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: On the breakdown.
MS. RASMUSSEN: . . . Uh. . .yeah, over . . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . .(inaudible). . .
MS. RASMUSSEN: . . . close to 2 million actually in Federal, in other, other sources of funding.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, thank you.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And, you know, I, I am on the board right now for
MEDB. And they do a great job. So, I watch in action from the outside and now within, and
they are very astute. And to spread it in all different areas--Women in Technology, Ag, the
AMOS Conference, I mean, on and on and on, we don't have to go in there, but-Ms. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --fabulous, one of our real shining stars. Something our
forefathers had such great vision to put together, as you well know, Mr. Chair. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. RASMUSSEN: I will say that recently I had a conversation with President Greenwood from the
University of Hawaii, and she gave MEDB the highest compliment. She said that they by far
have...they know what economic development is, and she said it's, it's unlike anything she's
seen on any other island, including Honolulu.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . Thank you for those comments, Ms. Rasmussen. Okay, Members,
73,000, Small Business Promotion. Ms. Rasmussen, any additional comments you wish to
share?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay, so, this is where we, we do work on promoting our local businesses, our
local small businesses. We have several initiatives. This, this is last year's grant, mostly was
spent on the "Got Choice, Think Local Program". We are. . .our staff is actually in the process
right now of polling all of the companies that participated in "Got Choice, Think Local", and
we're compiling the results to see how successful that program was. Because before developing
a new program, which we will, we want to make sure that it was a success. And if it wasn't, then
we want to know what we need to do different to make the funds work. So, we're starting with
that and we've just used our office, our office administrative assistants to do that. In their spare
time, they just call these businesses and we have a set of questions for them that they've been
asking, and we've been getting some really good feedback as to what worked, what didn't, you
know, what they'd like to see in the future. So, we're working on that and we will be rolling out
a new program within a couple of months. Something that's big on our agenda this year is the
APEC Initiatives that are coming down from APEC Host Committee. They have now put the
Economic Development Directors from all the counties on the APEC Host Committee. So, we
are now part of the planning process and they're doing really a lot to make sure they include the
neighbor islands in these initiatives. And so, we're working very hard on that and we have now
submitted our day tours. Our, our goal for our County is to try to get the, the spillover traffic that
will be coming after pre- and post-APEC. And we want to entice these people to come to Maui.
There's a lot of media that will be coming to Hawaii. Hawaii will be virtually. . .it, it is probably
the biggest thing that Hawaii has ever hosted. And we will be on the international stage for a
period of about a week. But leading up to it, there's other events going on. And so, we want to
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capitalize that as much as we can on the neighbor islands. So, we're working very hard on that.
We're. . .we also want to work on, you know, getting our value-added products, helping our
companies with exporting. So, this Philadelphia Flower Show is, again, one of those
opportunities. We'll be looking for a lot of other opportunities. So those are kind of, the kind of
things we'll be using the Small Business Promotion funds.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Mr. Couch?
. . . Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just seems like. . .a large drop in funding.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Oh, that. . .I'm sorry. I should have explained. That was because we moved our
Small Business Resource Center out of that budget, and we moved it into our Administration
Budget.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay.
MS. RASMUSSEN: So, it's actually. . .not a big cut.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay, it moved somewhere else.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(Clears throat). . . Excuse me. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, let's keep moving. Two-hundred fifteen thousand, Microenterprise
Program, via Maui Economic Opportunity. Ms. Rasmussen?
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MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay, so, our staff, after interviewing all of the grantees that we have. . .viewed
this as probably the single. . .best program you could say for economic development. I mean,
they've trained 1,300 students in seven years on how to go out and start their own businesses.
They have run an average of 60 micro loans and they have a less than 5 percent default rate on
their loans--and these are people that could not even get money through a regular bank. So
because of the training they've been given, they know how to manage their money and they're
doing things in the right way. And then on top of that the reason you see an increase there is
because one of the things that they had to cut when they took a cut in the program from previous
years was they had to cut their after class, after the program, after they graduated, they had to cut
back their counseling. So by. . .beefing, by giving them a little bit more money and, we could,
we could let them continue that counseling a little bit longer. When these companies come in
and they are starting to have those first problems in their business, if they could have access to
that counseling. . .we saw that as really valuable. So it's a great program. Susie Thieman has
worked very, very hard to develop this program to the level it is today. And I just think it's one
of the most powerful programs that Maui produces because we are teaching these people to be
self-sufficient and provide for their families. And. . .I just can't say enough good about it.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
. . . Well, the lady is here in our gallery, so if there's a question for Ms. Thieman, we can request
her. Other than that, I think, her actions have spoken for themselves, Members. She is a success
story a legendo already.
MS. RASMUSSEN: . . .(Laughter). . .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Questions, Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Can't resist the comment. Not bad for a bus driver, Susie.
ALL: . . .(Laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: When she retired, she asked me if she could come be an MEO bus driver
. . .(laughter). . .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Knowing her, she'll make money off that, too.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, I'm sure. We wouldn't be . . . (inaudible).. .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: That's why I don't like following Ms. Baisa. No questions.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (Laughter).. .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, thank, thank you, Members. And again, we just like to thank you for
your efforts, Ms. Thieman. Obviously, you have found a way to make your message stick, and
we thank you for the successes of. . .interesting enough, many people who don't qualify for a
traditional financing--which means the banks turn them down at one point in time. So, thank you
for your efforts and your successes. Okay, I think, we get to turn a page.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yea.
MS. RASMUSSEN: . . .(laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, not yet.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Not yet?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, not yet, get the Nursing.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MS. RASMUSSEN: We have the Nursing-VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I was going to try-MS. RASMUSSEN: --Program.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --but . . .(sigh). . .
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (Laughter).. .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Two-hundred and fifty-two thousand nine hundred dollars, Maui
Community College for Nursing and Dental Assistant Programs. Ms. Rasmussen?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay, so. . .from the question that was asked a couple of weeks ago--why is Maui
County funding programs like this that should be part of the University of Hawaii. Clearly, the
reason why this program was funded was because. . .the University Board of Regents was, was
not going to fund the Nursing Program on our island, and we had a very critical nursing shortage
here, and we needed to be able to train our own people to stay on the island and become nurses.
Now, there's several things I want to tell you about. They took a cut. They were prepared to
take a 25 percent cut this year because my predecessor prepared them for that. So, that is why
you see the program dropping down in the funding that they're asking for. Two things that are
on the board right now. The University Board of Regents has put these two nursing instructor
positions in the University Budget. However, that budget has to get approved by the Legislature,
and that has not happened yet. I talked to the President. . .Greenwood about a week ago. She
said it's not looking promising, they're actually looking at cutting millions more dollars out of
the University Budget. So, that's not looking promising. The other thing that will help this
program and they will not need as much funding is when the new Science Building gets built at
UH Maui College, they will be able to move in there and they will not have to pay rent as they
are right now. So that is the good news. The other good news is that the nursing shortage has
eased up. There's actually, you know, some excess in, I mean, there's more people than jobs
right now. The bad news is, is that I've told, I've been told that that's probably very short lived
and as. . .and as we go down the road a few years, there could very well be a nursing shortage
again. Right now, the only nursing shortage is in the specialty nursing fields. So, there you have
it. It's a program that this County took on. Again, those programs are very hard to. . .but we
will. . .the University understands this is not a forever thing. And I, I continue, I will continue
working with them on that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments, Ms. Rasmussen. Ms. Baisa, it's a field that I
think you know a little about.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: You know, it's a story I heard many, many years ago. My mother told
me be a nurse 'cause you'll always have a job, and it's been true over the years. And it's the first
time that I hear that we have any kind of a surplus. You know, it's a hard one, Chair, because,
you know, we're looking at what is our responsibility. And, you know, we all know that
education belongs to the State, but then we're looking at economic development. . .and jobs are
the, in my opinion, the measure of economic development is jobs. So these are jobs. They're
good jobs. They are well-paying jobs, and even if you don't work as a nurse you'll always use
the training. I use my training every day because they teach you many skills in nursing. And if
you never use it, you will use it for yourself and in your family. So it's hard for me say that, you
know, this doesn't. . .isn't deserving of funding. However, I do understand that if we had to
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draw the line, that the priorities would be for what the County needs to do. But this is really
very, very important. So, it's a tough one.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. Do you know what portion of the Nursing Program
and Dental Assistant Program it is that we're paying? You know, what is, what is the $250,000
represent of their program budget?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah, we have their budget here, let me.
. . . So, the total project is 675,000; and this year we'll be covering, what is it? Three hundred
seventy-five. Two, 252, right. Yeah, this year we'll be covering 252,000 of that.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And how many students does that. . .are involved in the program? Do
you know?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Um. . .I think there was about 20. I wanna say there was about 20 in a class. I, I,
I, you know, I really shouldn't say that. I didn't write that down, unfortunately.
. . . But I thought...that, that number sticks out. There's about 20. Now, there's, there's the
dental program and that's separate. But, I think, the nursing program was about 20; and then
there's the dental program on top of that. This. . .that 675,000 I gave you was for both programs
all total.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Well, and the...and our subsidy of 252,000 is also for both
programs?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes, for both programs.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: . . . Yeah, it's a hefty amount per student if it's, if there's just 20
involved.
MS. RASMUSSEN: I might be, you know, I probably shouldn't even had said that. . . . (laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: It would be, it would be helpful to me if you find out.
MS. RASMUSSEN: It would be. . .okay, we'll find that out for you.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Find that out.
MS. RASMUSSEN: We'll find that out for you.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. This program, originally the Council endorsed it
because we had a great need, a nursing shortage and for dental assistants and with our...for
dental care that we were getting. And the whole object was to, you know, make nursing and
dental assistants available. And it was, at that time, it was agreed that this was a stop gap thing
and that, you know, it was the need that needed to be addressed. Well, that need no longer
exists. But are there other needs, have we looked out there? Could this money be spent on other
things, other areas now that we need to address at the college that would be good for Maui and
our people, our taxpayers? I don't know. I don't think anybody has really looked at it.
MS. RASMUSSEN: It's not something we've explored because, again, going to...we're going into
State functions, you know, and that's not something we necessarily wanted to do with our
budget. But, I do know that if we don't fund these two nursing positions this year, they, they
will have to shut down the Nursing program. They will not have. . .the, because the University
does not have the money for it. So I, you know, I, I don't know if the answer is to ease them out
of it and then prepare them for another 25 percent cut or potentially more next year. They know
that it's not forever, but it's like how fast we get there.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: I would hope that we would look closely at the program. I support
nurses. And I would love to see the program continue over here, but we're back again to what is
the purpose of the Maui County and what is the purpose of this Council. At that time, the
purpose, there was a great need and we addressed that need. That need has evaporated, but do
we still support it just because we like nurses? I think the Administration needs to take a, a real
close look at it before we get to our next budget. Thank you.
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MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh. Okay, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . Ms. Rasmussen, if you can, or maybe Mr. Baz can assist the Committee.
. . . In the second quarter report that goes till the end of December 31 st, 2010. . .and of course,
you know, your Administration just took office officially on January 2 nd , So we'll, we'll all bear
with each other on this one. But at the end of second quarter. . .from the amended Budget of
$337,500, it still shows a balance that has yet to be encumbered of $337,500. So is there a
reason why the school did not try and encumber those funds?
NOTE: Silence.

MS. RASMUSSEN: . . . We're checking to see when the contract is executed.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Rasmussen. And again, you know, Staff, we appreciate.
We know, you know, you need to follow through on it for Ms. Rasmussen. So, if, if maybe later
you could report back to the Committee, that will be great.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay, yes, thank you. We will get that to you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, let's see. What's next on who's asking us for money? Let me direct
you to Grants for Culture, Arts and Tourism, please. Oh, before we go there. . .before we go
there, I'm sorry. You will notice, Members, that on this Page No. 5, there were three lines that
did not get funding from. . .either from the previous year or the previous cycles. So, just let me
let you know that one is under the Maui Food Technology. They have not been in the cycle for
three years. The second one is Community Clinic of Maui. They haven't been in the cycle for
three years. And. . .one that we've heard a lot about, so if Ms. Rasmussen would like to give
some comment, she's welcome to do so regarding the Aging with Aloha consideration.
Ms. Rasmussen, is there anything you wish to share with the Committee this afternoon?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay, well as I said in my opening comments, everyone is, is well intentioned.
Everybody has their hearts in the right place. It's just a matter of whether the right place for that
program is, you know, with County funds. This was a difficult. . .a difficult one. It's a large
grant, 225,000 going to Aging with Aloha. When I really kind of took it apart . . .(sigh). . . it
really did seem like, I mean, again, well intentioned but, I think, it's something that we are
duplicating the effort of the County Office on Aging.
. . . I wanted to . . .
. . . yeah, so right here. . .sony, we kind of took this out of, out of order. We kind of took this
out of order. I wanted to read you. . .I brought the actual mission statement from the Office on
Aging. And it says, the Older Americans Act mandates that the Maui County Office on Aging
take the lead role in aging issues on behalf of the older persons in Maui County. As the
designated lead agency at the local level, the MCOA shall promote and protect the well-being of
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the older person in Maui County. You know, it's just a case of it comes down to. . .I think, that
our County can take the lead, they work with multiple healthcare agencies that are all working on
elderly issues. . .Hale Makua, Kaiser, the hospital, you know, lots of, lots of health organizations
are working on it. And I just don't feel that we have the County funds to just continue this grant,
and that's just kind of the bottom line.
NOTE: Silence.

MS. RASMUSSEN: . . . I also, actually, have one other thing I want to say. In the last year's grant, you
put a proviso. . .that Ms. Barreras was to come up with some outside source of funds. In order
for her to get the last $56,000 of her grant, she needed to show another source of funds. As of
yet, we have not seen that she has another source of funds, and so as it stands with her current
grant, she will not be able to take the last 56,000 out. . .until we do see that she has those funds.
But as of right now she has not shown that. . .and that was a proviso in your last budget.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that, Ms. Rasmussen.
. . . Members, you've heard the comments from. . .our Director. Questions, Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: . . . No questions, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, thanks.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you, Members. And thank you very much, Ms. Rasmussen.
Okay. Grants Culture, Arts, Tourism, first request in this category, Members, 87,500, Maui
Community Theater. Ms. Rasmussen, any comments on this request?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay, so, the Iao Theater, as you know, is County-owned facility. This County
has poured a lot of money into renovating this old historic building. The theater budget was cut
so deep, down to $30,000, that they were really actually quite desperate. They just said they
can't even do the basic repair and maintenance to the building for $30,000. And I will say, I
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think, this is a very well-run organization. They do a lot of things to raise money out of the
theater. You know, they have lots of programs throughout the year. They have all kinds of
fundraising events. They have a very big base of supporters, and I believe that this is welldeserved, considering that how old that building is and how difficult it is to take, take care of it.
They said that there's, 50 percent of the seats in the theater still need to be replaced. They've
only been able to do the front half. So. . .so we felt it was justified in giving them an increase
back to a little bit more at the level that they had.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, thank you, Ms. Rasmussen. And I agree with you
wholeheartedly. That is one of our little gems in Wailuku Town and heavily used by the
community, whether it is theater or plays, premieres, political events, and all kinds of other
community events, and we need to continue to improve and maintain that building. And it is
older than many of us in this room. So-MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think it's older than everybody in this room.
MS. RASMUSSEN: . . .(Laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . . (inaudible). . . So thank you for your-MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --your work on that one.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Watch your comments.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. Approximately what is the 87,000 as a percentage of
their budget, their total budget?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Let's see. . .I got that. Yeah.
. . . Let's see, they have. . .other funds. . .one, two, it looks like over 200...they have HTA
funding; State Foundation to Cultural and Arts; ticket sales, $100,000 in ticket sales; 30,000 in
donations; concessions and retail, 14,000; and rental of the theater, 32.000. I think that's why
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I'm so impressed with them. They really have hard. . .worked very hard to maximize their
opportunities.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. Just a question. I don't know if they did it or not
from when we were supporting them before. But did they upgrade everything to the full ADA
standards 'cause it was a major renovation and that was one of the things they were supposed to
do before? Have they?
MS. RASMUSSEN: I don't, I don't know if they have done all of it, but I know they have done some
of it at least. They may have done everything that was required. I'm not. . .that's a good
question. We'll ask them that question.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Could you please? I'd like to know sooner than later.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch? Okay, thank you. Next is Festivals of Aloha, 31,500.
Ms. Rasmussen?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay, so, Festivals of Aloha is actually a Statewide initiative. It does also
get. . .it's one of those few that gets both County and HTA funds because it's kind of in a special
category all its own with HTA funding. So we do, we. . .basically it goes through. . .and there's
an organizer and, and then the grant goes through Tri-Isle RC&D. And she is organizing the
events for each of the islands, plus an additional event in Hana. And. . .they actually asked for
an increase in their budget, but we left it at the same level of funding.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . Okay, thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll?
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COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. Originally, it was, as you said, Molokai, Lanai,
Hana, and Central Maui; and it was $10,000 for each location. Are you cutting them all evenly
or are you just cutting one. . .location down?
MS. RASMUSSEN: We-MS. SILVA Yeah, even.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Even, they're cut even she said, they're even.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No questions, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, I'm a big supporter of this, Ms. Rasmussen. And I think it's
something that it's more than just the visitor industry that enjoys it.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I think the resident community is one of the bigger beneficiaries of this type
of expenditure. So I would hope and, and, you know, again, I hope that you will continue to
have the support for this -MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --Countywide events.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . Okay, we're going to skip this one and then come back. Maui Film
Production, $80,000. Ms. Rasmussen?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay, so this is our, our film budget, basically, out of our office, which is--let me
just get to my right paper here.
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. . . Okay, so this is the budget that we use in our office to. . .first off, the Maui Film Festival is
given, typically, a grant out of this. Last year, he was given $25,000 out of this fund for the
Maui Film Festival. The Maui Film Festival has 20. . .they. . .at their event each year they, they
sell approximately 20,000 tickets to all of their films, and they give away between 1,000 and
2,000 children's tickets. . .children under 12 to their family events. So this 25,000 we spend on
the Maui Film Festival gives us a huge return on investment for our community It's become a
very, very, I think, successful event. And, and Barry Rivers has been able to market it on the
mainland and it's been getting a lot of attention. So that's one aspect of the film budget. The
other is marketing our County in the film industry. So we place ads in film industry, you know,
publications. We also want to create a comprehensive film website in conjunction with our
County website with photographs of locations and information about our local film support
services. So we want to be able to put the vendors, our local people up that do support services
for the film industry and give. . .give these people that look on our website a list of, of who's
available here that they can use so they know they don't have to just bring in people from the
outside to do these jobs. We do have a lot of really talented people here that offer support
services for the film industry. So that is really where the funds go. Also, it funds our Film
Specialist to be able to go to the Statewide meetings.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Couch, questions? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. Did I hear that right, that film industry
promotion money was also used for the festival. . .the MauiFEST?
MS. RASMUSSEN: The. . .no, not the MauiFEST, the Maui Film Festival, that's the one in. . .well, it's
Wailea and it's at the MACC, and it's, you know.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Oh, okay, thank you.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah, yeah, that one.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No questions, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no questions.

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 25, 2011

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, let us move on. Maui Arts and Cultural Center, 300,000.
Ms. Rasmussen?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay, so as you see, this is an increase for the MACC. After speaking with them
at length, we realized that they have come out of a very, very, very difficult situation.
They. . .first of all they experienced the downturn in economy like all of us, and then they
underwent construction, which actually was very brilliant on their part. But it further helped
their film or their, their. . .events decline because they were in the middle of construction. They
cut their staff to the bone. And, I think, the reason why we're supporting an increase for this is
that they really did some very severe things to make it through this economy. They cut their
staff to the bone. They did things like turn off air conditioning in their offices to save money.
And. . .plus they took on operating debt during this recession. And, so we feel that the MACC is
something that enhances the quality of life for all of us on Maui. And we are very supportive
and giving them a little extra boost this year to help them come out of this. And I think they're
going to come out real strong because their construction is finished now and. . .but we just think
they, they're in a position right now they need this.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And, thank you, again, Ms. Rasmussen, for, for this
additional revenue for what I call another one of those visionaries--Mr. Yokouchi, bringing
something that no other neighbor island has. We can be proud of what we have.
MS. RASMUSSEN: That's right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Entertainers come here and don't go anywhere else, and they love
coming to Maui and this is one of the major draws, Mr. Chair. And all of us have had many
wonderful experiences there--both for nonprofits, for entertainment purposes, and even the
meeting facilities. And if you ever had a chance to go up to Morgado's new restaurant area,
upstairs, the bar, and all the improvements they've made, it's a fabulous setup.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I mean, gee, we are really probably even ahead of Oahu and the
Blaisdell. I mean, we really do have a beautiful setup.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Or our setup is far superior . . . (laughter). . . to Blaisdell.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No question in my mind, you know, what I mean. And, I think,
you know, again, the vision of Mr. Yokouchi and all those that have continuously kept that
vision alive today makes Maui really stand out.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, again, I can support this. Thank you very much.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I'll just echo what Mr. Victorino mentioned. But I
think it's also important for us to remember that not only is this a private facility. . .and compares
much better than the facilities on Oahu, the facilities on Oahu were built with public funds and I
believe they're maintained predominantly with public funds.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So this $300,000, while it's a big number, is really small in comparison
to what the island of Oahu is putting into their facilities on an ongoing basis. And I think we've
got them beat hands down.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So, I support this wholeheartedly.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah. It's definitely a better model for, for taking care of a facility.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So, thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll, any questions? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Okay, Sister City Program, $8,000. Ms. Rasmussen, you had
two good ambassadors earlier today.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes, I think, you heard from them. I'm just going to kind of leave it at that. It's a
basic budget. It's kind of a no frills budget. It's needed to carry out this protocol when we have
our Sister Cities visit. So, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Questions, Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No questions.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, no questions, I've had opportunity to participate and, you know,
because we're the recipients of the visitors we don't realize how excited and how excited the
visitors are--because I participated a couple of years ago in setting up the Badoc Sister City. And
they were just so excited and so honored to be Sisters with Maui. And I don't think we
understand their perspective.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that, Ms. Baisa. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No questions, great program.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. There comes a point where we're going to
need to do some reciprocating and go and visit our Sister Cities.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes, actually we're getting. . .we do need to talk . . . (laughter). . . about that at
some point. Yeah, I agree with you . . . (laughter).. .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Maybe certain anniversaries or, or something of that nature.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Mr. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'm sorry, but that does bring up the question of whether this line item
should be expanded to include the cost of us going and doing our duty.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: . . . (laughter).. .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Happy to look at where you want to cut and where I can add.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: . . . (Laughter).. .
MS. RASMUSSEN: . . .(Laughter). . . Something to be considered. But it, you know, and, and APEC
is bringing this home because they're saying that we have Sister Cities that we've already
established. We need to go out there and create economic development opportunities with our
Sister Cities. And so, that's really kind of what I'm going to be looking at to see what kind of
opportunities are out there. And then next year we might come to you with, with a larger budget
and hopefully a better economy that might go along . . . (laughter). . . with it.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well. . .and, and just for you, I'm sure you know this, Mr. White, but the
State also has Sister State program. And so, one example from. . .maybe 30 years ago, we do
have a Sister State relationship with the Prefecture of Fukuoka in Japan.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So, we have reciprocal State. . .programs also, besides just the Sister City
program. Okay, let's hit the next two. This one is brand new, Sports Events Program, $30,000.
Ms. Rasmussen?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh. So, this is a new item in the budget. We have had, since we've come into
office, so many requests and opportunities that have come our way in the sporting arena. . .that
we really want to do a lot more focus. And so, we actually have our, our specialist is a sports
and entertainment specialist. We want to actually work in that arena. There is a lot of
opportunity. There's a lot of money. We've already secured two major windsurfing
championships for in the fall--the American Windsurfing Championship and the Professional
Windsurfing Association will bring its international championship to Maui. And in the works is
the stand up paddle competitions; surf competitions; kite surfing; canoe; Liquid X Games;
triathlons; High School All-Star Football Game; Neighbor Island Challenge; Pro Bowl charity
event on Maui, either pre- or post-Pro Bowl; the American Junior Golf Association
Championship tournament. . .and looking into bringing professional and international sports
teams over for off-season training camps; Na Koa Ikaika Baseball; the Maui Marathon; and disc
golf, which is creating a community course with lands that normally wouldn't have any other
use, it might be in kiawe or something in Kapiolani. . .Keopuolani Park. We're asking for
$30,000. We feel we already--with, with the events that we're quite sure are coming--have at
least a $10 million economic impact from these events. And. . .just give us a year, and I think
we'll blow your socks off.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: . . . (laughter).. .
MS. RASMUSSEN: . . .(laughter). . .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(laughter). . . Gosh, we got a lot of pairs, then, to let you blow
. . .(laughter). . . blow off . . .(laughter). . .
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ALL: . . .(Laughter). . .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(laughter). . . Mr. White, questions on this request?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I think we may need to look for some more money. . .if she-MS. RASMUSSEN: . . . (laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --if you can blow our socks off, you gotta get our shoes off.
MS. RASMUSSEN: . . . (laughter). . . Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: . . . (laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, I think, there's a lot of opportunity in this, in this area. So, I
support it.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, I can support this. . .but also make sure whomever we
bring in pay their bills. Don't be letting this County suck wind.
MS. RASMUSSEN: That's a good point.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know what I'm talking about.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Don't let it happen again.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And, 'cause I do not want to be walking on the streets and hear
people not getting paid, living on promises that the County also backed. And that I don't like to
hear. So, Ms. Rasmussen, don't blow my socks off-MS. RASMUSSEN: . . .(laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --just make sure that I don't step on your toes.
MS. RASMUSSEN: That's a good . . .(laughter). . .
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (laughter).. .
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
MS. RASMUSSEN: To...touché, touché.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, just remember what I told you.
MS. RASMUSSEN: . . . (laughter). . . We'll write that down for you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And he got big feet, too . . . (laughter).. .
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(laughter). . .
MS. RASMUSSEN: Sports events have to pay their bills.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch, questions for the lady?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, we are happy to hear that Ms. Rasmussen.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay . . .(laughter). . . thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Hundred and twelve thousand under Special Events, please.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay, so, just quickly running through this. We have quite a few events already
designated that we want to work on. Obviously, you've heard lots of things in the press about
the Mayor wanting to bring Halloween back, and we are working diligently through all of the
groups to make sure everyone's on the same page. We want to help bring the 4th of July
fireworks to Lahaina; the Upcountry Fair; the Makawao Rodeo; and we also have a new
initiative that we're very excited about, capitalizing on the success of First Friday in
Wailuku. . .we have, we have been talking to our small towns--Paia, Makawao, and the other one
would be Lahaina---and we're talking about four Fridays, four towns, four parties. And we're. .
.the, the goal is to drive business to those small towns, and every month they will create an
event. What we're going, we're proposing to help them with is the marketing of that initiative,
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and then it will be up to them to carry out the event in their town. Just so nobody freaks out,
we're not planning to close any roads in Paia or Makawao or Lahaina.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: . . . (laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . .(cough). . .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(laughter). . . Thank you for that comment . . .(laughter). . . Ms. Baisa,
questions?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, but I think it's a great idea to spread the wealth. I already hear,
"what about Kihei?"
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: . . .(laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: . . . (Laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: . . .(inaudible). . .
MS. RASMUSSEN: I said, you know, trying to figure out where the town corridor is in Kihei. We
actually had that question posed to us . . . (laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Nothing, sir.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Here, too, that. . .you know, again, this is something that I think
every community deserves, and I think something that can be worked out. It's been very
successful down here. We can close the road and not shut down traffic, that's the advantage of
Wailuku Town -MS. RASMUSSEN: Right, right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --which you really would have a very hard time in the other towns
doing. You need that central area where people can draw to. You need the ability to get not only
the crafters but entertainment and other areas. And weather is another factor, especially when
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you talking Upcountry and especially the winter months, you know. There's always all these
little things that come together. But, I think all the towns deserve something like that.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The biggest thing is I just hope it doesn't start to make one pit
itself against the other. That's I always concerned about stuff like that.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Just follow my train of thought in this sense--that we want to
make sure that they have their uniqueness and they have their individuality.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --that's so important.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I think that's what I would want, I'm trying to drive at--not
talking compete against each other, but being that they're different so that people want to go
there for this purpose and that purpose.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Right, exactly, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
MS. RASMUSSEN: No, we want them to keep their flavor of their town, for sure, because that's the
charm of it.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: That's right.
MS. RASMUSSEN: And, and they are. . .we have actually walked Paia now. We've met with the Paia
merchants. Tomorrow morning, we're actually meeting or Wednesday morning we're meeting
with the Makawao merchants. So we're working on finding those areas where they have larger
sidewalk areas that they can put the small band or whatever. But it's really up to the town to
devise their party, so to speak. Paia has multiple places, and now they have all that wonderful
parking. And so we're, we're anxious to talk to the Makawao folks as well. So we're excited
about it, and we think it's something that the hotels also will be able to promote because every
Friday there'll be a town somewhere that's having a party, and then the visitors will hopefully,
can drive them up there as well.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And by the way Ms., Ms. Rasmussen, First Friday is Wailuku
already so you can't change . . . (inaudible).. .
- 137 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 25, 2011

MS. RASMUSSEN: No, First Fridays is taken by Wailuku. We'll never-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Just . . .(inaudible). . .
MS. RASMUSSEN: --we will never take that away.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Just, just in case somebody else wanted to.
MS. RASMUSSEN: We'll never take that away.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: All right, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Gee, I feel left out . . . (laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: . . . (laughter).. .
MS. RASMUSSEN: I know, you know, I, I did talk to somebody in, in Kihei, and have asked them to
create a Kihei Merchants Association. That's really the key. We need to have that merchants'
association that we can work with. So, if they could do that, that's kind of the first step.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: We'll work on that 'cause we have a perfect area in Azeka's and
Longs' area that's a the perfect area for that.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh. Yeah. So, okay?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Well, since Mr. Mateo is not here, I'll make sure
that Ms. Rasmussen also knows to take care of the sister islands.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Like Molokai, Lanai. And, you know, we'll give Maui the weekdays, we'll
take the weekends.
ALL: . . .(Laughter). . .
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay . . .(laughter). . .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And if you think about it, it makes sense.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You, you know, if you are going to go a sister island-UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Of course.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --and let's say Ms. Rasmussen finds money for do a quarterly event on each
island.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, it's tough to just come in Saturday morning, spend three hours,
and then, then leave a great festival or party, per se. So, you know, for us on Molokai, Lanai, if
you can stay overnight you see, you know, cash flow is better through the hotel employees. If
you use a rent-a-car you're going spread more money to that small business for our islands, you
know. And I think, quarterly, we got things that even Maui residents can come to Lanai and
appreciate--whether it be Blue Ginger's bread, Canoes' homemade burgers, whatever it is, I
think, we have something unique to offer that makes our small town special, too. So, if you can
also think about something from Molokai and Lanai, that would also be great from a economic
development perspective.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah, I, I do agree. We. . .I would love to have their events more highly
publicized on Maui so that people from Maui could make a weekend of it and go over for their
special events. And they've got some great events. And, so I think that we just need to give
them a little more marketing assistance to do that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And Expeditions has great senior fares . . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . .(laughter). . .
MS. RASMUSSEN: That's right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . for travel.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Twenty bucks.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So, it's a very affordable trip to get to the island for us.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: I did get an answer to your question regarding the execution of the contract for the Nursing
Program at University of Hawaii Maui College.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
MR. BAZ: The contract was executed on the 23 th day of February.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: . . .(inaudible). . .
MR. BAZ: They, they run on a calendar year as far as operations go--January 1 st through December
3 1 St

.

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So, they would always come in on the third quarter of our-MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --our year for their first quarter of their year?
MR. BAZ: That's correct.
NOTE: Silence.

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . Okay, thank you very much for that follow-through, Mr. Baz. We
appreciate it. Okay, Members, we have just one, I guess, program area under Grants for
Renewable Energy and Energy Efficiency. It is a program request of $65,000. Mr. McLeod is
not here so, Ms. Rasmussen, if you can please?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah, I was wondering, I think, Doug is on his way back . . .(laughter). . . over
here. Could we maybe take...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure, we can skip and . . . (inaudible).. .
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah, and then we could come back to him.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Baisa? Okay, you know what, Members, we're going to take a
five-minute recess-MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --for requirements. We stand in recess. . . . (gavel).. .

RECESS:

4:58 p.m.

RECONVENE:

5:05 p.m.

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(gavel). . . Budget and Finance Committee shall return to order.
Members, we just have two components remaining for today's responsibilities as set by
Committee Chairman (laughter). . . Pontanilla. So, let us, again. . .Mr. McLeod may not be
able to join us, Members. So, Ms. Rasmussen, will do her best to provide responses to any
questions you may have or, of course, you can forward it to the Chair so that the Committee's
Staff may forward it to the appropriate personnel for response to you.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay, so, Chair...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: We are on Renewable Energy Programs -MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay, okay.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --Ms. Rasmussen.
MS. RASMUSSEN: I'm sorry . . . (laughter). . . Okay, we did get word. We think Doug's on his way
so if we can just take the. . .after I just told you he wasn't, I'm sorry.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: No, not a problem. No, we can . . . (inaudible).. .
MS. RASMUSSEN: And if we could just go for a few more minutes on the rest of them? And then if
he does show up, if not, I will, I will do my best to answer that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Tell him or not. . .three strikes and it's cut.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah . . . (laughter). . . I know, and I'm sorry, okay.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, let's, let's take the request from OED regarding Aquaculture and
Marine Resources Development, $50,000. Ms. Rasmussen?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay, so, this Aquaculture Program is a. . .it runs out of the University, the
Science of Ocean, Earth Science Technology, SOEST. Bob Howerton is the one who runs this
program, so he's. . .you might think of him as a CTAHR extension agent. . .he is like a SOEST
extension agent for aquaculture. And he teaches aquaponics as a closed system for the backyard.
He also consults with larger aquaculture operations. He works at Lahainaluna High School with
their aquaponics system, and we have had multiple requests--since we've come into office--for
help with aquaponic programs, and that's why we felt that there was probably a need to give him
a little bit more in the fund, funding this year because of that. There's been a lot of interest in
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creating some new programs, or some new ventures, I should say. So. . .would like to give him
a little bit more funding. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa, any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, no questions. But happy to hear that we're going this way. This is
really an exciting field.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Couch? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, not at this time.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, let us move to a. . .next component under Environmental Protection.
Let's see, there is a request for $1 million. Ms. Rasmussen?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay, so, as you know, this fund takes in a lot of different programs, and we're
getting. . .she's getting me the, the full list here. But we do give a lot of the money to Maui
Invasive Species. This is where the "Pump, Don't Dump" program came in as well.
. . . Okay, let's see what other. . .banana bunchy top virus project, coqui frog project, fire ant
project, Maui Nui Marine Resource Council, the Pump Out program, and fireweed. Those
were. . .where the majority of the funds were, were disbursed this year. So we will be,
as. . .whenever we get our funding, we will again entertain grants for this fund, and we will be
talking to each of them about what their outcomes were for this past year and see if they're on
target and doing the work that we need to have done for the County.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. We, we heard you specifically mention fireweed...
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --Ms. Rasmussen?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: How, how does those. . .how do you folks choose what that like that specific
invasive species like, say over waiawi or strawberry guava since -MS. RASMUSSEN: Well-VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --on Lanai my Committee heard a lot about that species.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Actually, this is one of them that I'm going to be talking to quite a few people in
this realm because I personally think fireweed is now completely out of control. I don't think it's
going to be able to be eradicated. If you go Upcountry, it, you know, it's just, anyway, it's
everywhere.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MS. RASMUSSEN: So there'll probably be, will be some other place that we could put those funds.
You know, as you said, there's other. . .there's definitely other problems. So, but, but we're not
going to just keep giving funds to something that is not going to be winnable, you know, so.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that comment.
MS. RASMUSSEN: I don't even know if that's a word--"winnable"--but at this time of day it is.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(laughter). . .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (laughter). . . Mr. White, any questions for the Director?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, I'd like to have an update of . .if you could just provide us later -MS. RASMUSSEN: On the fireweed?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --with a list, a list of, of where that funds have gone, the providers, and,
and the -MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --and the projects.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And, I, I would agree. I think fireweed is definitely losable. It's-MS. RASMUSSEN: . . .(laughter). . .
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: It's the most obnoxious plant in the world, and we're probably headed
for a little bit of drought this summer and that's when it does well--when everything else . . .
MS. RASMUSSEN: Right, right, unfortunately, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well. . .Mr., Mr. White asked my question--yeah, I'd like that,
that list also. I think, like everything else, once we give up trying. . .then it wins and we lose.
So, I'm not saying that the fireweed is the only thing that we need to keep fighting, but we just
can't give up because that could be detrimental to Upcountry.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It's already a pretty bad problem for, for the cattle and all the
other areas.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Well, they're. . .I've, I've talked to the ranchers and they're actually managing it
different ways. They're, they're talking about rest, you know, resting the ground, letting the
kikuyu grass grow much taller. It actually chokes out the fireweed. They're, they're actually
looking at other ways to manage it because. . .oh, there's Mr. McLeod . . .(laughter). . . So, you
know, that is probably a better use than us buying Roundup from this grant, because that's the
kind of thing we've been spending the money on. And when you go an look at the hundreds,
you know, of acres, thousands, probably, of acres. . .to me that-COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Don't use Roundup on fireweed.
MS. RASMUSSEN: No, but send somebody out with a little sprayer. I mean, I'm sorry, that's just not
going to cut it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right, right, and, and, I think, you know, you know, 'money's
being spent in other areas, like Mr. Hokama was mentioning about, you know, and waiawi and,
and things of that nature--because then those also invade our watershed areas and all that. So,
it's just not, you know, the barren land or, or pasture land.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: If they have alternatives and they can come up with alternatives,
then let them handle it-MS. RASMUSSEN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and we can . . . (inaudible).. .
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MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah, yeah, the ranchers. . .actually are, they're getting more, they're getting
innovative now. So we want to, we want to encourage those kind of practices.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. I, I do want to clear up some misunderstandings about
fireweed. Having sprayed fireweed for a long time, it is, first of all, not Roundup. And second
of all, it's not little sprayers. It's big trucks -MS. RASMUSSEN: . . . (laughter). . . Okay . . . (laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --taking... and having kept it back for a while until the grant changed, I
worked for the, with the guy that did that. It was--as we were talking about Miconia---it was
being contained, and then there was some political issues and it just went away. But they are
looking at a bio-agent control. How is that coming?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes. I have heard about that and I do not think that. . .I know that the State Ag
Department is working on getting them the, the permission to do that. And I don't think it has
happened yet, but I know that it is being worked on. And that's one of the biggest issues we
have for a lot of our problems--is that we cannot import these natural controls. So. . .anyway,
we're, we'll still be monitoring that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. All right, and that's again, something that came over from
Oahu. . .Haleakala, that supposedly from the Haleakala Highway dirt.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Right, right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And we're cleaning up their mess again.
NOTE: Silence.

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . We appreciate your frustration, Mr. Couch. Ms. Baisa, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah, well, it, it's distressing to hear about fireweed because, you know,
we now have yellow fields in Upcountry, Maui. And it's really sad because during the dry
season it kind of disappears and then during the winter it's, now that we've had all that rain, it's
just yellow everywhere.
MS. RASMUSSEN: I know.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I had discussed with Teya, when I spoke with her about this, 'cause you
know it's a big concern for the ranchers Upcountry. She said they had come up with a
bio-control insect or something, but when they did further testing it had a negative effect on
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sunflowers. So, they couldn't use it. So, I think, the fight is still going on to, you know, the
research to find what that might be, but they don't have it yet. So, maybe it isn't imminent that
they'll get it, but I'm sure they will in due time. It's just going to take more research and more
money.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, since Mr. McLeod is able to join us. . .let's put a hold on
Conservation. . .and let us go back to the one and only request under Renewable Energy
Programs, Members, $65,000. So, I. . .are you going to give us some comment, Mr. McLeod?
MR. McLEOD: I, I'd be happy to. I, I know we're running late in the day, but generally this is the, the
budget. It's not salary, but this program, we are using to try to deal with kind of roadblocks and
things that are coming up for businesses trying to do renewable energy. We're doing two things.
The first, we have the County's own electric bill. It's a big liability, at least 25 million, maybe
headed towards 30 million. So, we're looking at things that we can do that help with that.
Obviously, 65,000, not a lot of money to do that. And the other thing is we respond to
development projects. So, the big wind project, the various wind farms, big solar, things like
that--and, and that's the rest of what we're doing. So, we're looking at both managing, you
know, the County's own energy bill and trying to find--of the many projects coming in the door-you know, which ones are really going to help us all the most.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, would this request have anything to do with your. . .1,000 panels of
solar energy out...refitting or outfitting, Mr. McLeod?
MR. McLEOD: Actually, no. We're not using any money out of pocket on that. You know, that, that
project is going to go out as a PPA, which is a situation where we're purchasing the power. And
the plan here is that there'll be savings for the departments, out of their annual operating budgets,
but there's no money coming out of OED for that project. Lots and lots of time--don't get me
wrong and, and work--but not cash.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So, so, if you don't mind, so, so -MR. McLEOD: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --we can -MR. McLEOD: Absolutely.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --deal with this now since you're here. Who pays for the panels?
MR. McLEOD: Yeah, this, the model we're using is the same the County of Hawaii is using and the
State. And so, the, the model is that it's a private developer that's paying for the panels. They,
obviously, don't acquire ownership of our buildings. They just have a right to mount it on there.
What we're agreeing to do is to buy the power, because under today's rates it's lower than
MECO's rates. So, even though we could have a big discussion about why this is good for the
environment, honestly, I, I really feel like this as a plan is something that we should do just based
on dollars and cents. And a lot of it is driven by the tax situation. The guys in the business call
this the golden year, as far as all these tax things coming together. So, literally, even though
there's a lot of wonderful environmental benefits, I'm really trying to sell this to you guys as a
plan to save money on our electric bill. Just that simple.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: We're happy that someone wants to save us money . . . (laughter).. .
ALL: . . .(Laughter). . .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(laughter). . . Thank you so much.
MR. McLEOD: Sure.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. McLeod. I know you're looking at the
PPAs, and. . .that will save us a, a percentage of money. What are your feelings towards actually
outright purchasing the cells and then saving us a lot of money--not so much upfront but, in the
long run, a whole lot of money?
MR. McLEOD: Right now, I, I think, your question gets to really where we are. We're, we're kind of a
fork in the road on renewable energy for the County. Things that we are going to want to do are
going to take a lot of money. And so, and I mean, it's in a roundabout way. But right now what
pays best for the County's own money is probably energy efficiency. You know, putting these
solar PV panels is what's kind of sexy right now and, and the public is very excited about it. But
in terms of just the hard dollars and cents, the stuff that pays day in, day out is the more basic
stuff. It's solar, hot water heating, it's lighting retrofits, it's things like that. So, we're going to
need a decent size pile of money to do that. In theory, you could do that with bond issuance. I
know with today's, you know, situation, the muni bond market, maybe you guys don't want to
do that. And if not, the other model that we're seeing the State use, that the University's using,
is you end up basically partnering with one of these energy service companies. And the model
there is that they are funding your energy savings and splitting the savings with you. So in terms
of what we could do long term, there is a lot we can do. We probably still wouldn't buy our own
solar panels today just because without the tax credits the paybacks, some of them are 22 years.
So, it's just. . .on lighting, we can do projects all day long and have a double digit return, seven
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year paybacks--and, and that's probably where, you know, the County money ought to be going.
But I'd love to come back in front of you guys, after budget's done, and talk to you because if
there was a willingness to do some bond issuance, we could fund these projects and they do
definitely pay for themselves. On the other hand, as a policy decision, you may wanna not fund
it and then we're probably needing to find a partner who can fund these improvements for us.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Follow-up, if I may?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Please.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Along those lines we, we're talking about the street lights -MR. McLEOD: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --with the Public Works Department, and you had mentioned in your
presentation to us at the beginning of the term about the two street lights out in front of -MR. McLEOD: The wastewater treatment.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --the Wastewater Treatment Plant in Kihei. Are you working with
Public Works in finding locations, because they're having to put street lights up or replace street
lights quite a bit.
MR. McLEOD: Right. We are working with Public Works. So, two, two separate things. First on
those lights in Kihei, I do remember speaking with you, and what we've done is the additional
lights that we're purchasing are actually going on to the buildings. So, because that particular
lighting was a little bit whiter than what we were looking for, the extra lights are going to be
building mounted. Going back to your main question, which is you know how--I think what
you're really asking how do we get LED lighting. And we do have an ordinance issue right now.
The ordinance speaks explicitly in terms of sodium lighting, high-pressure and low-pressure.
We're working right now with the Outdoor Lighting Circle and with Public Works, and we do
have...there's basically a new LED technology that everyone's hoping will satisfy the
astronomers and also deal with some of the turtle nesting issues we've had. So, that test is
supposed to start next month. We're mildly optimistic, but there definitely is an ordinance fix
that's going to be needed and in the works as far as generally allowing LED street lighting.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And I'm assuming that ordinance is on its way to the Council so that
we can get it in committee and get it worked on?
MR. McLEOD: I think so. I think literally we're waiting for this test so we can see if can spec out this
one particular light. But, but we are, we are very aware of it, and Public Works is also.
Highways Division, they, they really would like to put in some of these lights.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
- 148 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 25, 2011

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that. Just one quick one. Mr. McLeod, when you
mentioned bonding those panels, what, what is the normal life expectancy out of those panels?
MR. McLEOD: On the solar PV panels themselves, the warranties now are 25 years. What they do is
that they don't guarantee you 100 percent output. They'll say that, you know, here is our, our,
our original output was 100 percent. They'll guarantee you'll still have basically 80 percent of
your output at the end of 25 years on the panels.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Baisa, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, not really, but I'm very excited. And of course I'm very familiar
with the PPA because I got involved with Cameron Center and what Cesar did there, and it was a
good way for a nonprofit with no capital to take care of a real problem and save a lot money. So,
I'd like to see us do something. And if we can't do the capital outlay, well, there's the answer, at
least we can start. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. Did I hear you state that without the tax credits that
are available to private investors, that the payback on photovoltaics is 22 years?
MR. McLEOD: It was for some of them. I saw them as low as 17 years. But compared to, say, solar
hot water heating--you know for example, we got some Federal money that we used on grants
for fire station hot water heaters. Good project, you know, basically seven-, eight-year kind of
paybacks. Looking at doing PV panels on the very same roofs brought you out to 17, 8 year...18
year paybacks. And, and, yeah, it's 65 percent is the total sum of the State and Federal tax
credits on a panel right now, 30 percent Federal, 35 percent State. And so, it's, you just can't
beat that. It's just such an enormous percentage of the total.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: You expect that cost of the panels to come down after those credits run
out? And if so, what do you project?
MR. McLEOD: The, the cost of the panels is basically it's a long-term drop, but it's been strange for
people in the industry because even though they're semiconductors, we haven't had this Moore's
Law. We haven't had the rapid change, you know, in the power stuff. So, if you, if you were to
look at a graph on the price of solar power, you'd basically see a steady drop left to right, you
know, on your graph. I do my graphs from, from the way you guys are sitting here and that's
going to continue. But because the price drops haven't been as large as the size of these tax
credits, you know, looking at, it probably looks like this is still the year to do it because even if
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the prices of the panels drop, it's unlikely that it will fully compensate for the loss of some of the
Federal tax benefits in particular.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, I was, I was really referring to a County project where we don't get
the tax credits.
MR. McLEOD: Yeah, I mean, right, right now, I would say that if we wanted to really buy and own our
own panels, the longer we wait, you know, it's just a trade off--because getting them now saves
electricity now, but the panel cost themselves will keep dropping. But again, for our own
money, we could do projects all day long that are really more basic energy efficiency projects
that really do pay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: What about the, the challenge that we've had with the utilities?
Because that's been one of the biggest stumbling blocks. And I know there's been efforts and
not only, well, let's use Maui Electric. Maui Electric is the one that . . .(inaudible). . . yeah.
How far along are we with those? Because I know the, the House and the Senate, the Legislature
in Honolulu had been looking at some changes in that area. 'Cause those are the...again, we
need those changes, Mr. Chair. Without those changes, it becomes almost a virtual. . .what I
call, tire stuck in the mud--you know, we're gonna be spinning our wheels and going nowhere
fast. And, oh, maybe not going nowhere, actually. So, with, with that in mind, how are we
looking at that, Mr. McLeod? How are we looking at that right now?
MR. McLEOD: I'll, I'll give you, I guess, I another long rambling for which I apologize.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. No, that's okay.
MR. McLEOD: But, but the short answer is that we have run into an issue now that used to be a
theoretical issue. A few years ago we were all kind of talking and saying is it even going to be
possible to power these islands with renewable energy? And, I think, we're past that. You
know, now, we're really talking about implementing and cost. And so, the issue that we're
running into today where the local utility is a problem, it has to do with the amount of renewable
energy we can put on the grid. And I know that Chair Mateo is not here, but this particularly a
strong effect in Molokai right now. So, we're, we're looking at different buildings around the
County. We cannot add anything in Molokai, no solar panels, because the circuit itself is so
congested, loaded up already with renewable energy. MECO, right now, has a 15 percent limit
on these circuits. That is something that sounded like a high number five, ten years ago, and
now it looks like we are bumping into it regularly. So, that is the biggest issue we're having with
MECO and it affects the littler [sic] guys. The really big projects, like the wind farm, they can
pay for their transmission and find a point in the MECO system where they can connect. If
you're just doing it on your own building right now, depending on luck of the draw and who
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your neighbors are and if they've already got solar, you may or may not be able to add anything.
So, that's the single biggest issue with MECO. Going back just generally as far working with
them, compared to most utilities in the US, they would be very progressive and they are
definitely on the cutting edge for utilities. But this 15 percent thing is a real problem for us right
now.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, do, do we see any change with, within. . .for legislative
purposes? 'Cause, I know there, that's the discussion right now.
MR. McLEOD: Right. Well-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's exactly where we're at.
MR. McLEOD: One of the proposals that would really, I think, help out has to do with the PUC. And
right now the, the enabling legislation for the PUC itself asked them to balance reliability of
service and, you know, environmental benefits. And traditionally, you, you know, weigh those
reasonably equally. And, I think, that some of the legislation would be nice because it would
allow the PUC to overweight, at least in the short term, some of the environmental benefits. If, if
you are pushing the envelope on technology, your technology is going to be less reliable. I
mean, we will have a few more hiccups if we're really are trying to get a lot of renewables. So,
this 15 percent that I raised is based on their old way of looking at it, balancing equally,
reliability, and energy savings. If we would allow them to have a few more hiccups, we
could. . .that's another way we could possibly get past 15 percent on these circuits.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And, and, and the new, the additional power plant that supposed
to be built over here in the, in the Maui Waena area for MECO, I think, in that if, Mr. Chair, I'm
not mistaken and you were part of that group that made those agreements, wasn't 20 to
30 percent of all energy that would come out of there would be renewable energy or something
like that? I, I wasn't here, but I remember that when I came on to Council, that had been worked
on, and that's for the new power plant that they're supposed to build here in the Maui Waena
area across. . .for Central Maui. . .and, and take away the reliance of that power plant at Kahului
Harbor even though there's not much, we don't produce much power, I mean, reliable power.
It's still really Maalaea, right? Everything is out of Maalaea?
MR. McLEOD: Yeah, Maalaea their main unit. Kahului is a backup. That's right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah. And so, again, balancing all of this is really, really
going to be real pivotal in this area. But, I mean, if you just watch what oil is doing, the
unreliability, the, just the world problems right now. . .I mean just makes us want to have to
move a little bit quicker on this. We just can't sit there and wait forever and ever.
MR. McLEOD: I have a biased reaction, and I would much prefer to see us move. I have just have
hesitated 'cause I haven't been in this job that long to come in and tell you guys that we need to
write a check for four or five or maybe even $10 million, which is, if we're funding it ourselves,
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the kind of money we're looking at. But, you know, being realistic, what can we do as a
County? I, I think, it's not realistic to think that we're going to go back and have our power bill
be, you know, 15 or 20 million. It's probably realistic to think that if we're willing to commit to
some figure, that we can kind of get a lid on the cost at some point.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. McLEOD: You know, if you're willing to buy renewable energy, the advantage is you don't have
the fuel cost afterwards. But it's just a lot of money upfront. And today, we have to buy storage
to make it work. So it's just very expensive.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. And the other, the last thing I'll say is we also have HC&S
who has been granted a lot of money to, to start looking at bio -MR. McLEOD: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --crops and, and for fuel purposes. So, we have all these things in
front of us, Mr. Chair. And, and, and, you know, McLeod, you've got a real daunting task. And,
you know, I'll write you a check for 5 million, 10 million, no problem. . .just I don't know where
the money going come from. I can write the check-ALL: . .(laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Writing checks are not a problem, but, you know . . . (laughter).. .
where the money? It won't be there, that's, they call it rubber--never mind what they call it.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . . .(laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any further questions, Members, on this? Okay, if not,
Mr. McLeod, we thank you for your patience today.
MR. McLEOD: Oh, and, and sorry to keep you guys waiting here. I apologize.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Not, not a problem, we, we understand family needs. Okay, Members, we
have just a few more and we're going to finish up for today. So if I can. . sedirect you back to a
consideration of 50,000, Members, for the Maui Soil and Water Conservation District. Ms.
Rasmussen?
MS. RASMUSSEN: . . . Okay, oh, yeah, get the microphone back here, okay. So, the Soil and Water
Conservation Districts, as I found out, are. . .there is a, a board of citizens that make up--and
most of the large landowners are part of this. There's four districts on. . .in Maui, and there's
five districts on Molokai and Lanai. And then, as you see, there's. . .we can kind of take these
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two items together because one, the first one is for the four districts on Maui and the second one
is for Molokai and Lanai. So, this board basically represents the large landowners and citizens
and their job is to manage soil and water to keep it from eroding the land and washing into the
ocean. They are all volunteers. They have one paid clerical staff person who made a point of
letting us know she has not had raise in ten years.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (laughter).. .
MS. RASMUSSEN: . . . (laughter). . . So, I guess, shame on that board, I don't know. However, the
County funds, that's really where the County funds go--is to, is to pay that one staff person.
Now, what we get for this money is we get a lot because they get a lot of Federal grants, they get
a lot of State grants. . .so that is leveraged into a lot for Maui County.
. . . I don't think we need to go into more detail than that, but I think it's, it's deserved. We did
give 'em a little increase to let them decide if they wanted to give their clerical person a raise,
and also for any other clerical things that they have 'Cause ...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Mr. White, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No questions, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Now, this is, is this the only thing we do with them for soil
conservation?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes, this is the only thing we do with soil conservation. Our next one is
watershed, but that's different.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I just wanted to let Ms. Baisa know that if she wants her soil back, we
have it in Kihei.
ALL: . . .(laughter). . .
MS. RASMUSSEN: This Board wanted me to know that as bad as you see the washing is in Kihei,
Lahaina does not have the silt. No, Lahaina actually doesn't have the silt that we used to get in
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Lahaina all the time. The reefs have been protected because of the work that they've been doing
on the West side. And they do know that they need to start focusing more work on the South
side. And so I think they're going to be putting more emphasis on that. But they have
completed a lot of their work on the West side and that's why you saw the ocean stay
pure. . .where Kihei got all the silt. So . . .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I guess, we'll need money to truck that back Upcountry. But. . .this is
very, very important money, and I am very happy to support this. Also, I think, a $10,000
increase over ten years is really not that bad . . . (laughter).. .
MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh. Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, let's see. We have a $500,000 request for Watershed Protection.
Ms. Rasmussen?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay. . .so, basically we give $100,000 to each of our watersheds--East Maui,
Lanai, West Maui, and what is LH? Leeward, oh, Leeward, yeah, which is. . .Haleakala.
Leeward Haleakala, that's what it is. These are all in little. . .acronyms. And then, the Nature
Conservancy, we give them $100,000 to manage the watershed in Molokai. So that is where this
money goes. And, I think, you heard from some of those people. I don't think we need to go
into the program itself.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. White, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No questions. I think this is really important things to spend our money
on, so I support it. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I just was wondering, you know, how do you determine how
much you--and I'm trying to find that if you have it here, the breakdown--who gets what? You
mentioned, you know, you mentioned all the different...
MS. RASMUSSEN: Oh, everybody is equal.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, so, they're equal?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes, the. . .every. . .each one of those areas gets 100,000.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, the five areas-MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --100,000 each?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh. Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Coupled with what else we've given to them?
NOTE: Silence.

MS. RASMUSSEN: . . . In the other, yeah, the other departments, right? Is that what you're talking
about?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
MS. RASMUSSEN: The other departments, right?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: What the various departments-MS. RASMUSSEN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So this-MS. RASMUSSEN: Well, this is, well, this is just what's coming out of our Department.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MS. RASMUSSEN: I don't know what the other departments are.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, yeah, yeah. No, because we were looking at what other
departments gave 'em, Department of Water Supply and -MS. RASMUSSEN: Right, right.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --we just was curious to see how this all balances out.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And so, it's good to know that they also have another 100,000. So
when you start adding up the figures, it's, you know, it's getting up there.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I tell you right now, I think. . .the honest truth is, I think,
we're giving a lot more than the State is giving them totally.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Well, actually we've been told that our County is on the forefront of taking care of
our watersheds and a lot of the other counties are neglecting them. So, I'd say that honestly we
should be very proud of that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, thank you, and I, I, think, we should be proud of these guys
because, Mr. Chair, they go out there and they risk their lives every day. I mean, they go in
places that a lot of us would not even think exist. . .and work their tails off from dawn to dusk,
sometime being helicopter'd [sic] in, sometimes being dropped off. And I mean, these guys
walk miles
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And, you know, it's not an easy job, and every year they come
testify and some of them just come right off the mountain, I mean, literally come right off the
mountain in Hana, come down and testify. So, I admire them, and I, I, I give them a lot of kudos
for their, their hard work. And I think if, if there's more money to be found, this is one of the
areas--because as the Water Resource Committee Chair, I can tell you right now water is, and
like Mr. Couch has mentioned, our precious commodity. And we don't have enough of it and if
we lose this. . .East Maui, Upcountry. . .boy, they in big trouble, but that's where it's going to be
most affective. . .most affected of all of the areas. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Ms. Rasmussen, you did mention five areas, including
Molokai. I didn't hear Lanai. Are you. . .is there any of that watershed protection?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes, East Maui, Lanai, West Maui, Leeward Haleakala, and Molokai.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thanks.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, excellent, good use of money.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No questions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Members. . .I think, we've come to that time-COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(inaudible). . .
MS. RASMUSSEN: . . .(laughter). . .
VICE CHAIR HOKAMA: --of the day where we have the last one.
-

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: . . .(inaudible). . .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, let us take the very last consideration for today, Members. This is a
grant to Maui Visitors Bureau. The request to you is $3.35 million. Ms. Rasmussen?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay, so. . .the, let's see, it's in this, where is it? Three point, yeah, three
point...3,350,000.
. . . We're very, very supportive of this. . .increase. It's, it's not a huge increase from what they
had, but we're extraordinarily supportive of Maui Visitors Bureau. I could go into a thousand
different ways we're supportive of them and, I know, you've heard a lot and it's a long day, but
just suffice to say that they're an excellent partner with the County. Virtually there's no business
on this island that's not touched by the visitor industry. As a, as a farmer, I know that our sales
track almost perfectly to how well the visitor count was. The reason for that. . .because I sell to
the visitors? No. There reason is because it trickled down to all of the people who have jobs,
and they went out and spent money in the local businesses, and it, it just filters through our entire
economy. We would be a third-world island if we did not have the visitor industry. So, I can't
tell you enough how much we support it. They're excellent partners and they are also funding
some of the sporting events that we're working on. They're going to assist us with this
Philadelphia Flower Show initiative, and they're also going to get their East Coast team working
on. . .working the area around Philadelphia so that we can make a whole big concerted effort to
market Maui. . .more than just at the show. We are. . .I want to tell you a story of something that
happened just since we've been in office. We had a group call us that are coming to town. It's a
surgical. . .it's, it's a, a group of surgeons that are coming for an event. And they called us and
they said, we're coming to town and we'd like to give back to the Maui community Where can
we go and spend a half a day and work, because all of our people would like to go out and do
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that. Well, we directed them to the Maui Nui Botanical Garden, and they're going to go and
weed and prune at the garden for half a day. They're going to get over 100 doctors and their
spouses and families to come over there and help. And I, you know, this is just. . .they're
coming here because Maui is a visitor destination. And this, you know, you think that the
visitors. . .hat it doesn't affect all the nonprofits. But it does. It affects them in this way. This is
a direct way. But it affects them with the funds that our local people have and have to give to the
nonprofits. And they are very generous. They have the Charity Walk. I mean, I, I don't need to
belabor, but I just...this is extraordinarily important. We need this. Our businesses need this.
Our businesses are in a critical state right now. The Visitors Bureau is going to market heavily
in these new markets--Korea, China. We need to expand and work on these new markets, and
we're very supportive of that. So. . .any other questions, I'll be happy to answer.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Ms. Baisa, any questions for the Department?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, no questions, but, you know, earlier this Council debated the
opportunity to award additional money to the Visitors Bureau. And at that time, I said, when we
get to budget and if we have the money, I will be supportive. And I've not changed my mind--if
we have the money, I'll be supportive. I understand what it's worth.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: We need it. I support it. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. Of course, I support it. And I have to mention that
I'm a General Manager of a hotel and a former member of the Board of MVB. I think it's
important to point out that what Maui Visitors Bureau does is support the 500 or so companies
that deal with the visitors directly, and that benefits roughly 3,000 companies that benefit from
visitors spending either directly or indirectly. And it's not so much money spent for the
hotels--because the, the vast majority of the marketing that MVB does out on the road is
supporting all the activities, the dining, all the things you can do on Maui. And the reason that's
the case is because as a hotel, we go out on the road ourselves. So, we're there to pitch our
rooms and our services, and we additionally pitch all the activities and things to do on Maui
because that's what makes it exciting to come here. My boss' nephew just went to Oahu this
morning and his comment to me was "I had no idea how many wonderful things there are to do
here on Maui." He was kept so busy by his kids and his wife while he was here on Maui, he
didn't even have time to come to our hotel. He was staying at the Four Seasons.
MS. RASMUSSEN: . . .(laughter). . .
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And, so it's just a testament that what Maui has put together is
something incredibly special. We've got a great infrastructure of hotels, and we've got a great
infrastructure of all the things that make it exciting for visitors to come here. The degree to
which we fund this is the degree to which we help all the small businesses grow back from a
very tough time. And the hotels are doing better, but I, I can say that not all the businesses are
coming back yet. And we need to keep pushing the envelope of marketing because it's all about
going out there and stealing market share from other destinations. Mexico is making it easier for
us to do that and some of the other destinations are as well, because Maui's known as a very safe
place, and our continued rating as one of the best...as the best Pacific Island helps us gain
attention. But we need the marketing dollars to go out there and, and grab business in those
areas where we now have new flights, and go out there and, and establish relationships that allow
us to make the most of what we have here. So thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. White. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . . That means you support it, then?
MS. RASMUSSEN: . . .(laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: If I-COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (Laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . .(inaudible). . .
MS. RASMUSSEN: Didn't make yourself clear, Mike.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: If, if I missed saying that, yes.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Could you please make yourself clear?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Well-ALL: . . .(laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, I kind of thought he went in one large,
ambiguous...never mind, never mind. It's late in the day.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, I leave the ambiguity to you.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Ooh.

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 25, 2011

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . . . (laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. That's Junior's turn.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . . . (laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Anyhow, Chair, you know, let me ask you this. Also, the Visitors
Bureau has stepped to the plate when emergencies have occurred--both for our visitors and
family members and when also there's disasters or impending disasters like the last tsunami
warning, all that. The Visitors Bureau has always been on the forefront as so far as assisting
both the guests, and residents, workers, moving out of the areas, right?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes, yes, evacuation, yes. Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, so, you know, we gotta recognize that, too, Chair. I mean,
you know, we can recognize all the marketing aspect, but these people have a heart. They know
that the importance of the visitor to not only our economy, not only to the people, but just for
their safety and well being. And Mr. White mentioned that, that, you know, down in Mexico
now there are armed guards and there's all kinds of problems happening and, you know, that's
scaring people away from Mexico. And so, you know, they'll, they'll hopefully come to Hawaii
and other places. The tragedy in, in Japan has also, you know, had an effect in that area. But the
key right here is you're, you're right, Mr. White, we have such a unique place. . .but we also-and again I go back to our forefathers--they had the foresight to know, spend, and develop these
prime resort areas. They didn't let 'em proliferate all over the place. They specified Makena,
Wailea, boom. Kaanapali, Kapalua, boom. And they did it so well that we stand out. When the
visitors come, even the neighbor islanders come here from our sister counties, they're just
amazed at how well we're set up and how beautiful our island is and how our resorts are so well
set up, maintained, and inviting. . .and something that they, they, they have a difficult time trying
to, to, to emulate, you know. And again, I use our forefathers because, again, we're here today
not because we're here, because they saw the vision and they put it together. And that was your
father and many others who came before this, this, this group of Council members, and they did
the things and made it better. So no matter who is out there now, they can enjoy. But we've
gotta work hard to continue to protect it--whether it's injection wells or other stuff. We just can
lose sight of all of that aspect. We can market, but we've gotta protect. You know, it's gotta be
a balance, Mr. Chair. And again, Ms. Rasmussen, this is the challenge you have--is helping us
make sure that balance occurs. . .funding MVB, funding whoever and whatever to make sure
they use those dollars to the best of their ability to help this County be better than it is.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: When we came in, we took on and I want to walk away one day
leaving it better than I got it. That's always been my way of life, no matter what I do, business,
whatever--I walk out the door, I left, I leave it better than the day I walked in.
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MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And if I do that, then I've always accomplished my main goal.
And that's been that.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Thank you. Thank you for that comment. And I will say that our office receives
every single invoice Maui Visitors Bureau. . .pays for, you know. I mean, we, we see every
invoice that we give them money for. And. . .I've, I've looked at them. I've looked at their. .
.the invoices--they're going to, you know, the, the marketing, the
public. . .publications. . .they're going to the people that are out there on their road. I mean, it's,
you know, the money is being well spent. I have looked at multiple sets of invoices because I
know that when we had this discussion a month ago, you know, there was questions about it.
But we do scrutinize every invoice that they submit. So . . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And, and I have the utmost faith and confidence in Ms. Vend and
her group-MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and that's, that's not the question in mind. The question or the
question I had for you is keeping them and making sure they keep us top of mind.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's the most important thing.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. No questions? Again-MS. RASMUSSEN: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Rasmussen?
MS. RASMUSSEN: I, I would like. . .'cause we had one more grant that was not funded and I wanted
to just to make a couple of comments, if that's okay, about MauiFEST?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
MS. RASMUSSEN: In my opening statements. . .I said that, you know, there are grants that shouldn't
be funded forever; and some that when we give them seed money they become so highly
successful that we think that they can stand on their own. And this is actually one of them. I
- 161 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 25, 2011

think I gave you, you have the budget in front of you. They. . .Mr. Burgmaier has been
incredibly successful in getting other sources of funds. He lists $47,200 in other sources of
funds and he lists $100,000 in in-kind donations. And obviously these events are very popular.
You've heard lots and lots of testimony on it. And I did speak to Mr. Burgmaier on the phone
back in January. He didn't remember our conversation, but I actually found my book with a
whole page of notes about our . . . (laughter). . . conversation. And according to his numbers, we
have 2,000 people attending in Hana;, 2,000 people attending in Molokai; and about 1,000
people attending in Lanai. So if we take those numbers, that's about 5,000 people. By our
estimations, if he just charged each person $3 or $4 a head. . .then he would have the funds that
he needs to put this event on. And I feel that if the community loves this event as much as they
say they do, that they should be able to contribute $3 to $4 per head. And I think he's got
everything in place to create the event and to keep it going, and he's been very, very successful
and obviously the community likes it. But I think this is one of those that can stand on their own
feet now.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Comments? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you. And, and, and, thank you, and I, I've, I thumbed
through the, the paperwork you gave us and, and the invoices and all of that. And. . .my concern,
and again, is our smaller communities, our sister islands--Lanai, Molokai, and Hana---you know,
sometimes, again. . .these areas, these are just a few things that they really get that the, the public
there, those people can kind of grasp to and gravitate and enjoy the culture and enjoy whatever,
yeah. And financially at, at times--and, you know, you, you gave us the numbers--you know,
Molokai has tremendous unemployment...
MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . . and it's not getting better; and Lanai is not. . . very small; and
Hana I, I don't know because Hana is part of . . .(inaudible). . .
MS. RASMUSSEN: They didn't, yeah, they didn't break it up. Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah, so I, you know, I don't know the numbers.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But I'm concerned that sometimes even though he can be
successful and you say, oh, charge $3 or $4 per person, no problem. . .but if you can't or you
have the inability, I mean, the public, you know, sometimes that $3 or $4, if you see gas prices, I
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think, it's what 5.50. . .5.60 out in Hana, Mr. Carroll? And, you know, Lanai, I mean, I don't
know what Lanai is. I know Molokai was 5...5.15 or 5.25. I just saw the picture.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, Lanai, it's left foot and right hand.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Left foot, right hand, so you never know exactly how much it is.
And I found out that, you know, these kinds of things. So, I'm concerned that we impact our
sister islands and our little communities. You know, this is not a film festival in Wailea and at
the MACC. You know, we get a lot more, what I call the fat cats, who can come forward, and
they can come in, and put money. And, and, and, you know, these guys deserve something like
this. So, you know, and again like you said, Chair, all we got to do is find the money, not a
problem. And where do we cut to give, and where do we give to cut?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Well, and another-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . .(inaudible). . .
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah, and another consideration is if. . .you know, this is the only event that has its
own line item and, and, of, of...outside Festivals of Aloha, but that's a -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MS. RASMUSSEN: --Statewide initiative. And so, if you were going to find the money and you want
to use public funds for, you know, a film night on the beach for Hana and Molokai and Lanai,
then my recommendation is you let them come through the regular grant process under our
Special Events. Because what's happening here is they're not separating each event. We do not
know how much was spent in Hana. We don't know how much was spent in Molokai and how
much was spent in Lanai. And they're not...because it's one line item, they only have to turn in
their paperwork all together. And he's. . .there's a couple of invoices, as you could see, that are
labeled. But the overall budget was not created for three separate events. So, we don't know
what they're spending on the other islands, and I would like to know that. You know, if they are
producing three events, it would be nice to have that detail. So. . .so at the very minimum, ask
them to come. . .back in under the regular grant process. We can put them in our Special Event
budget.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So long as they have that assurance that you will consider that,
Ms., Ms. Rasmussen.
MS. RASMUSSEN: I would, I would absolutely consider that, and I did even tell Mr. Burgmaier that
on the telephone.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. RASMUSSEN: So . . .
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So that, Mr. Chair, if that's available to those, to that program,
again, since that's, that's a new program, I mean, the Special Events, the 125,000 -MS. RASMUSSEN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --is not committed to any one event, right?
MS. RASMUSSEN: That's, that's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . .(Inaudible). . .
MS. RASMUSSEN: It's, it's a whole multitude of events, right -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So long as...
MS. RASMUSSEN: --that, that are not spoken for yet.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So long as that, that is made available to our small communities-MS. RASMUSSEN: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --then, you know, I, I can live with that. I will be satisfied with
that.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Just so long as I don't just see something that--you know, I go
back and I remember when Boy Kanae came to me the first year I was here. And I think all of
us knew Boy Kanae, and Boy was very persuasive, but he had a heart for this, you know, and he
really wanted it for the small communities. He kept telling me, Mike, the small communities -MS. RASMUSSEN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --Hana, Lanai, Molokai. You know, this was what his whole,
whole idea was--to share the culture, but more importantly preserve and perpetuate in the small
communities which-MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah, and I-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . .(inaudible). . .
MS. RASMUSSEN: --I do, I totally understand that, and it's obvious with the people that came and
testified. And, but you know this is also what HTA has been trying to do throughout our island
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communities--by funding these cultural and arts programs. And so, you know, they, there are
other events that go to all these islands, you know, that are music and cultural and arts.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, Chair, I'm satisfied with that answer. And thank you,
Ms. Rasmussen, for that explanation.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah, thank you. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members-COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. As you know, I'm always brief . .fortunately. I
just, I agree with Mr. Victorino. I think this is a necessary program for our rural communities.
Or if we want to propose changes for next budget cycle, I think, that's very appropriate. For this
budget cycle on Friday, I will be turning in a proposal for funding from that, and I have found a
source that I think is appropriate. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Very good, Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . .(inaudible). . .
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Staff, is there any further grants we need to review for today? Okay,
thank you very much. Members, tomorrow. . .I would ask if you could have your staff see if
they can help you look for the April 14th response from Mr. Baz. It's under the heading of the
Fiscal Year 2012 Budget, PL-1, BF-1, and this is as it regards to the Department of Planning Fee
Study. So, if you could please bring your copy to the Committee meeting tomorrow to assist you
in your discussions, your questions.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: What's the date? What was the date again, Chair?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: April 14 th is the response date from Mr. Baz. It's, it's the cover letter from
the Department of Planning to a letter sent from this Committee on April 7 th , and it is requesting
the recent rate fee study that will be part of discussion led by Mr. Pontanilla tomorrow.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I got 'em.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, if there be no further questions, then it's that time for the Chair. So,
it's 6:00 p.m., no further business of this Committee, this Committee's meeting for April 25 th is
adjourned. . ..(gavel). . .
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (excused: EC, DAM, and JP)
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.

ADJOURN: 6:02 p.m.
APPROVED:

G.I HOKAMA, Vice-Chair
Budg t and Finance Committee
Transcribed by: Delfey Fernandez

bf: min:110425
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